MINUTES
of the

COUNCIL OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI
July 10, 2020

THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE COUNCIL OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI, STATE OF
HAWAII, WAS HELD ONLINE ONLY VIA BLUEJEANS, ON FRIDAY, JULY 10, 2020,
BEGINNING AT 9:03 A.M., WITH CHAIR ALICE L. LEE PRESIDING.

COUNCIL CHAIR ALICE L. LEE: Will the Maui County Council meeting please come to order.
Members, the word for, the words for today are Zolgokh. And this is if you're visiting
your friends in Mongolia, you'll fit right in. And what it is, is, is a very warm greeting,
which means I wish you well and peace.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK JAMES G.M. KRUEGER: Madam Chair, proceeding with roll call.

ROLL CALL
PRESENT: COUNCILMEMBERS G. RIKI HOKAMA, NATALIE A. KAMA,
KELLY T. KING, MICHAEL J. MOLINA, TAMARA A.M. PALTIN,
SHANE M. SINENCI, YUKI LEI K. SUGIMURA,
VICE-CHAIR KEANI N.W. RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ AND
CHAIR ALICE L. LEE.
EXCUSED: NONE.
CHAIR LEE: Next, we have opening remarks. And today, these remarks will be provided by
Councilmember Tasha Kama.

OPENING REMARKS
The opening remarks were offered by Councilmember Tasha Kama.
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CHAIR LEE: Thank you, Member Tasha Kama. Tasha, that was a little controversial. But of
course, you're free to express your opinion. And I just want everybody to know that
was your opinion. Thank you very much.
Mr. Clerk.

COUNCILMEMBER KAMA: Thank you, Chair. You're correct.

CHAIR LEE: Okay. May I invite all of you to join me in reciting the Pledge of Allegiance?

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The Members of the Council, rose and recited the Pledge of Allegiance.

CHAIR LEE: Thank you.
Mr. Clerk.

DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, proceeding with the presentation of testimony
on condolent and ceremonial resolutions. We currently have two individuals signed
up to testify on ceremonial and condolent resolutions. The first individual signed up
to testify is Tom Croly. To be followed by Zhan Lindo.

CHAIR LEE: Mr. Croly.

PRESENTATION OF WRITTEN OR ORAL TESTIMONY
MR. TOM CROLY:

Aloha, Chair. And thank you for giving me the opportunity at this moment to express
my sincerest gratitude to Gladys Baisa for the nearly 50 years that she has been
serving the people of Maui in various different capacities.

I personally have been blessed to have had the opportunity to work closely with Gladys
during the promulgation of the bed and breakfast ordinance. Gladys displayed such
leadership and grace in taking on this issue that prior to her involvement seemed
impossible for others to address. But with the hard work of many, the Council created

a law that tremendously has benefited Maui residents by allowing them to welcome
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visitors into their home and show aloha. This opportunity has helped many Maui
residents afford their own housing and allow them to work from home. I hope that
those folks can get back into their business soon.
I also was blessed to have participated with Gladys in the Maui Island Plan. And in
doing so, learned just how broad our island's challenges are. And again, under
Gladys's grace and leadership, the community came together and addressed the
concerns of all of Maui's people.
But I am most grateful to have come to know Gladys personally. Gladys is perhaps
the most caring person I've ever met in my life. Gladys lives her life to create
opportunities for others and ask nothing in return. She embodies exactly what is meant
by a dedicated public service. She has always found the drive and compassion to do
everything in her power to help others. While not everyone in Maui will have had the
opportunity that I did to work and, to meet and work with Gladys Baisa, there is not a
single person on this island who hasn't benefited from the work that Gladys has done.
Gladys has set a standard in every task that she has ever taken on and is hard to
match.
I hope there is a young person out there somewhere who will aspire to the standard
that Gladys has set. But so far, I haven't seen anyone who shows the drive, the
compassion, the wisdom that Gladys has demonstrated in her many years of service.
Mahalo Gladys, for all that you have done for the people of Maui, and enjoy your
retirement.
I'd like to offer the current Council this bit of advice. When you're faced with the many
difficult decisions that you are, ask yourself, what would Gladys do? And if you don't
know, call her up. I'm sure she'd be happy to tell you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR LEE: Thank you, Tom.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, the next person signed up to testify on ceremonial
and condolent resolutions is Zhan Lindo. To be followed by Michael Williams.

MS. ZHAN LINDO:
Aloha and good morning. . . . to testify on both ceremonial resolutions. First, thank
you to Aunty Gladys for the years of service that she has given to our community. I
just wanted to highlight that she is one of the Councilmembers that has always been
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available to the people of Molokai. I know that, even through the years when the Mayor
would have his budget session, she would make it a special, you know, priority to be
there in whether, whether she was working in his office or as a Councilmember.
I was so, I was so touched by the little bits of, of advice that she would give that was
very stern and sturdy, you know. Girl, nobody's going to pick you up, and get up off
that floor, and you do the best that you can. And, you know, she would often say that
this is a man's world, but women tell them what to do. And, and I am so, I am so like,
there's so much of me that has been improved and, and just I, I credit so much of that
to, to her and people like her.
Strong women who, you know, the bible says that women, as women and wives, we
should be submissive to our husbands. And Aunty Gladys has really epitomized the
idea that submissiveness in that sense and being true to our true nature of that love as
a woman doesn't have to be forceful and ugly, and we don't have to battle men to have
the top seat. But submissiveness in that sense means that we know exactly what to
say and when to say it. We know how to be strong in beauty and in love.
And I just, I just want to thank Aunty for all the years of service and, and the personal
inflection she's made on my life. So, thank you, Aunty. And I know that the, the next
years of your life going be the best years of your life. So, thank you so much.
And then, I wanted to testify in the condolence resolution to Scotty Schaefer. Whoa
man, I going date myself. But about 20 plus years ago, Scotty Schaefer came to me
as a, as a young person in this community and said, I think you would be great in a
group that we have together. And we've been operating as like this covert secret
group, five of us on the island, and handling this whole entire island of Molokai during
disaster times.
And, and here's what we do, we do the stuff that nobody ever knows we do. We
network with all of these really important places. And when there's a tsunami or
hurricane or any natural disaster, we're the guys who make sure that everything
happen. And he said, I want to you to join, but just know that nobody ever knows we
exist, we stay under the political radar. We'll never get a thank you. We'll always have
to do the hard stuff. And if the beep hits the fan, it'll be us who gets hammered, but
when the celebrations come, it'll never be us that gets notarized.
And I don't know why I said yes, but I did. And that was the start of our Molokai
Emergency Operation Committee. It started with five of us. And, and basically his
intention was to bring all of the emergency services, responders in all of the, the legs
of government and the private sector into one group where they could collaborate and,
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and really take a good look at resources and things that would help this community to
thrive and to recover from disasters.
Twenty plus years later, our group consists of every single department head in the
State, Federal, and County level. Every private sector. And, and we've been note,
noted as one of the few communities that actually has a resource data bank of every
single heavy equipment operator professional on our island to access in times of, of
need.
And that was Scotty's mission and that was his vision, and I was very happy to be a
part of that. He also was very good at demanding that we work together and that we
not do unnecessary things to try to outdo each other, but rather to enhance one
another. And that's the way that he lived his life.
And so, I thank Aunty Lynette and their family for allowing such a beautiful man to be
a part of our lives, and to just do so much that I cannot even begin to tell you the
amount of things he's done for this County and this community, but most of us are
benefitting from, probably all of us. I think that's the . . . that gets all the credit for those
things. But I am so happy that in my lifetime I was able to know him, and to love him,
and to see how, how wonderful this world can be when it comes to the heart as
someone like Scotty Schaefer. Mahalo.
CHAIR LEE: Thank you, Zhantell.
Mr. Clerk, do we have anybody else?
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Yes, Madam Chair. The next person signed up to testify is
Michael Williams. To be followed by Lucienne de Naie.
CHAIR LEE: Mike, are they, you there?

MR. MICHAEL WILLIAMS:
Yes, good morning, Chair Lee and Councilmembers. I just want to say very briefly a
big mahalo and aloha to Gladys. I've only been here six years, living here six years,
but I have interacted with her in both official and unofficial capacities. And she's one
of the leaders in this County that we will sorely miss in office and in her employment.
She's been both elected official and a department director, and I've interacted with her
on the Kula Community Association Board. She was instrumental in helping me
succeed in my first year as Chair of the Cost of Government Commission, where she

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
July 10, 2020
Page 6

was the liaison from the Mayor's Office. And on behalf of Maui Tomorrow Foundation,
on behalf of the Kula Community Association, and on behalf of the Cost of Government
Commission; Gladys we will miss you and we hope other people can emulate your
service to this County. Thank you.
CHAIR LEE: Thank you, Mike.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next person signed up to testify on ceremonial resolutions
is Lucienne de Naie. To be followed by Liko Wallace.
CHAIR LEE: Lucienne. Good morning. A lot of times we hear her voice, don't necessarily
see her when she testifies.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: Chair.
CHAIR LEE: Lucienne, are you there?
Yes, Kelly.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: She put a, she put a message in the chat box saying unmute me,
please. So, I don't know if she's muted by our . . .
CHAIR LEE: Mr. Clerk, can you unmute her?
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, we do see Lucienne de Naie in the, in the
meeting. We have unmuted her on our end, but she remains muted on her end. We
cannot unmute her. She has to unmute herself.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: And then Ms., Mr. Clerk, is that, yesterday we heard from
somebody who was just calling in, and someone said that in order to unmute yourself
when you're calling in you have to push like *4 or something like that?
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Yes, that's correct. There is a way for callers to also unmute
themselves. I'm not too sure what the combination is. Ms. de Naie does appear to be
connected with, by computer.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: Oh, she is?
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: I believe so. I see that she has.
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CHAIR LEE: Why don't we come back to her.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Okay. The, then the next person signed up to testify is-Oh, Ms. de Naie, I see that you're unmuted now. Are you there?
Okay, then the next person signed up to testify is Liko Wallace.

MS. LIKO WALLACE:
Good morning. Can you hear me?
CHAIR LEE: Yes, we can. Good morning.
MS. WALLACE: Good morning. I would just like to give my condolence on behalf of the
Wallace Family on Molokai to the late Scotty Schaefer and to his ohana. He has been
so instrumental to our community via the paramedic that he was; this big burly guy who
had a heart of gold that was there at every situation, helping the people deal with the
situation that was . . . I don't know where that noise is coming from. But he was, gave
of his heart and he was always there for each and every one who needed to be uplifted
in the situation that had conspired.
He was always there on the scene. And he brought this whole new life to the, we used
to have an ambulance before that was like a hearse that came to all the scenes. And
when Scotty started the paramedics here on Molokai, it just, it just, their aura and their
presence, they were very akamai in what they did. And they, he just had a heart of
gold. And he was sure, he will surely be missed.
And we just wanted to give our love to the family, just short and sweet, that they will
just lean on the Lord the whole time. Anyway, thank you for hearing my testimony.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: Chair, you're muted.
CHAIR LEE: Thank you, Liko.
Mr. Clerk, did we find Lucienne yet?
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: I believe we were hearing her microphone earlier. Let me see.
Ms. de Naie, I've unmuted you on our end. Can you--
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MS. LUCIENNE DE NAIE:
Okay. Can, can you hear me now?
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Yes, we can hear you.
CHAIR LEE: Yes, we can.
MS. DE NAIE: Okay. Sorry. I must have had it on the wrong setting. I just want to say that
Gladys Baisa well deserves this retirement, but what a wonderful contribution she has
made to our community. I have worked with her for so many years on so many different
small projects and longer-range thoughts.
She sat with us hour by hour through three years of the Maui Island Plan process. She
was probably one of the few people who was not on the GPAC. We used to call her
the 26th member of the GPAC, because she was going to be the, the Committee Chair
of the Committee that heard the General Plan update. And she assigned herself the
responsibility of showing up and hearing what the citizens body had to say, what their
process was. And I think it was very appreciative by all who were concerned.
And, you know, Gladys has had so many hats she's worn. She started out helping
others as a nurse. She did great work at MEO, really setting the foundation for that
organization. And then her time on the County Council, including, we were all thrilled
that we had a woman as Council Chair, now of course this is, you know, just become
standard procedure. But then it was a pretty big deal and she just lent a very great
sense of practicality to discussions about a lot of matters.
So, I know she has great plans for things that, that she and Sherman can do when
they're retired, and just hang out and go to Mexico and visit with friends. But thank
you, Gladys, from, from all of us out here for all that you've done.
CHAIR LEE: And thank you, Lucienne.
Mr. Clerk, do we have anymore testifiers?
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Yes, Madam Chair. We have one more testifier for ceremonial
resolutions; that is Albert Perez.
CHAIR LEE: Good morning, Albert.
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MR. ALBERT PEREZ:
Aloha.
CHAIR LEE: Aloha.
MR. PEREZ: I, I just, I wanted to quickly say that Maui County has been very lucky to have
a dedicated public servant in Gladys Baisa. I was always pleased to go in when she
was in the Council, because she'd always refer to me as that nice young man. And
that doesn't happen a lot anymore. But Gladys is one of those people who is very open
to discussing things. You might not always agree with her, but she was always going
to listen to you and give it some careful thought.
And so, I just want to wish her and Sherman good luck and enjoy your retirement,
although, it's kind of hard to believe that we won't be seeing more of Gladys. But I
think we will. Anyway, take care Gladys and mahalo for all your service to Maui County.
Aloha.
CHAIR LEE: Thank you, Albert.
Next.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, there is another testifier; that would be Faith
Chase.
CHAIR LEE: Faith.

MS. FAITH CHASE:
Good morning, Council.
CHAIR LEE: Good morning.
MS. CHASE: I just wanted, I just wanted to say thank you so much to Gladys for the years
of keeping decorum. I think that, for me, I'll never look at pink palaka the same. I'll
always think of her. And I know it's been a tumultuous journey following the well water
issue. And I just think that she's done so great navigating and staying out of the fray,
so to speak, of this very, very serious issue. And quite frankly, I, I will be probably still
calling her for a couple of thoughts and comments. But I appreciate you, Gladys. And
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it, just as Lucienne said, I echo how exciting it was to see a wahine Chair. So, thank
you for starting the trend. Aloha.
CHAIR LEE: Thank you, Faith.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, there are no other individuals signed up to testify
on ceremonial and condolent resolutions. Shall we close testimony on ceremonial and
condolent resolutions and proceed with those resolutions?
CHAIR LEE: Are there any objections to closing testimony on the resolutions, on the
ceremonial resolutions?
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR LEE: No objections. So, ordered.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, proceeding with ceremonial and condolent
resolutions.

CEREMONIAL RESOLUTIONS
RESOLUTION
NO. 20-91
EXTENDING CONDOLENCES TO THE FAMILY
OF THE LATE SCOTTY SCHAEFER
CHAIR LEE: Vice-Chair Rawlins-Fernandez.
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo, Chair.
I MOVE TO ADOPT THE PROPOSED RESOLUTION
ENTITLED "EXTENDING CONDOLENCES TO THE FAMILY OF
THE LATE SCOTTY SCHAEFER".
COUNCILMEMBER KING:
SECOND.
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COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Second.
CHAIR LEE: It's been moved by Vice-Chair Rawlins-Fernandez, seconded by Member Kelly
King, to adopt the condolent resolution for Scotty Schaefer.
Discussion, Vice-Chair Rawlins-Fernandez.
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo, Chair. May I please request the Clerk read
the resolution in its entirety?
CHAIR LEE: Yes, Mr. Clerk.
(The resolution was read in its entirety.)
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Can't hear you.
CHAIR LEE: Thank you, Mr. Clerk.
Any further discussion? Yes. Vice-Chair Rawlins-Fernandez.
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo, Chair. And, mahalo, Mr. Deputy Clerk. As
Ms. Lindo said in her testimony, we have those with kuleana that take place on the
stage for all to see. And then there are those who's kuleana are behind the scenes
who don't get credit often because they aren't easily seen. I'm so happy to take this
opportunity to bring Mr. Schaefer's legacy to light for all to see.
Mr. Schaefer was a longtime medic whose aloha went beyond his ohana and his job
to include service to his community from working with our keiki on Molokai to
advocating in the halls of the capitol for healthcare services and support for Molokai
and rural communities throughout the State.
Uncle Scotty, as he was affectionately known, believed that our greatest asset and key
to success came from working together and supporting each other. He is credited with
creating the unique working relationships and comprehensive collaboration between
Police, Fire, and EMS resulting in more efficient services and coverage island-wide.
His efforts further benefit Molokai when he co-founded the Molokai Emergency
Operation Committee; organizing all critical government and private sector agencies,
and emergency provider during times of disaster. Twenty-three years later, this group
continues to be an example of community resilience and resourcefulness to the rest of
Hawaii.
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Uncle Scotty was the prime example of aloha in action and lived his life celebrating
every opportunity to extend this aloha through his music, his faith in God; and his
example of the remarkable community advocate, husband, father, and friend. I'm
humbled and blessed to extend my deep, deepest condolences to Aunty Lynette and
the entire Schaefer Ohana. Molokai will be forever grateful for Uncle Scotty's lifelong
service to the people of our island, the County of Maui, and the State of Hawaii.
Mahalo, Chair.
CHAIR LEE: Are there any further discussions, comments?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chair.
CHAIR LEE: If not, all those in-Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you, Chair, for my opportunity to speak in support of
the resolution. Even for us on Lanai, we knew of and had the pleasure of associating
with Scotty Schaefer in his role as, you know, emergency medical responder, but also
as just another great Maui County resident. And I just wanted to extend my
appreciation and sympathies to the family who was able to share Scotty with not only
Molokai, but with people on Lanai. And so, from Lanai, we send our aloha and our
heartfelt mahalo to the Schaefer Family. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR LEE: Thank you, Mr. Hokama.
Any, any more comments? If not, all those in favor of the motion, please say "aye" and
raise your hand.
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS HOKAMA, KAMA, KING,
MOLINA, PALTIN, SINENCI, SUGIMURA,
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ, AND
CHAIR LEE.

NOES: NONE.
CHAIR LEE: Nine "ayes", zero opposed; The motion carries to adopt the condolent
resolution.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, for the record, that is RESOLUTION 20-91.
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RESOLUTION
NO. 20-92
CONGRATULATING FORMER COUNCIL CHAIR
GLADYS COELHO BAISA ON HER RETIREMENT
CHAIR LEE: Vice-Chair Rawlins-Fernandez.
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo, Chair.
I MOVE TO ADOPT THE PROPOSED RESOLUTION
ENTITLED "CONGRATULATING FORMER COUNCIL CHAIR
GLADYS COELHO BAISA ON HER RETIREMENT".
COUNCILMEMBER KING:
SECOND.
CHAIR LEE:
It's been moved by Vice-Chair Rawlins-Fernandez, seconded by
Councilmember Kelly King, to adopt the resolution for Gladys Baisa.
Ms. Rawlins-Fernandez.
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo, Chair. May I please request the Clerk read
the resolution in its entirety?
CHAIR LEE: Mr. Clerk.
(The Deputy County Clerk read the resolution in part.)
COUNCILMEMBER KING: Chair, you're muted.
CHAIR LEE: Oh, I'm sorry. Vice-Chair Rawlins-Fernandez.
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo, Chair.
I MOVE TO AMEND THE RESOLUTION BY INCLUDING NINE
MORE "WHEREAS" CLAUSES; ONE FROM EACH MEMBER
OF THE COUNCIL AS WE READ THEM INTO THE RECORD,
AS WAS YOUR FABULOUS IDEA.
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CHAIR LEE: Do we have a second?
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Second.
COUNCILMEMBER KING:
SECOND THE MOTION.
CHAIR LEE: Second. Okay. It's been moved by, excuse me, Vice-Chair Rawlins-Fernandez,
and seconded by Councilmember Kelly King, to adopt the amendments to the
resolution.
And Vice-Chair Rawlins-Fernandez, do you have any comments?
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo, Chair.
WHEREAS, GLADYS BAISA HAS A SERIOUS SWEET TOOTH,
SHE LOVES MOST SWEETS, AND TRULY BELIEVES YOU
SHOULD EAT DESSERT FIRST, JUST IN CASE OF AN
EARTHQUAKE.
CHAIR LEE:
AND WHEREAS, A LITTLE-KNOWN FACT ABOUT GLADYS
BAISA WAS DISCOVERED A FEW YEARS AGO:
CINDERELLA WAS FAMOUS FOR HER SPARKLING SHOE,
GLADYS IS KNOWN FOR HER PRETTY FEET, SHE TAKES
EXCEPTIONAL CARE OF THEM. LEGEND HAS IT THAT
THEY'RE AS SOFT AS A BABY'S BEHIND.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
AND WHEREAS, GLADYS BAISA RECEIVED HER FIRST
MAJOR RECOGNITION WHEN SHE WAS CROWNED
MS. MAUI HIGH IN 1961. WHO CAN FORGET HER RED
SEQUIN GOWN, WHITE BLOUSE [S/C]AND HIBISCUS IN HER
HAIR, AT 16, SHE WAS DESTINED FOR FAME.
CHAIR LEE: Mr. Hokama.
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Sorry. I was reading what you guys were saying. I hope
Gladys is smiling cause I cannot see her face.
MS. GLADYS BAISA: She is.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
AND WHEREAS, NAMED AS ONE OF MAUI'S MAGAZINES
"MOST INTRIGUING PEOPLE" IN 2006, GLADYS SAID HER
KEY TO SUCCESS WAS, I QUOTE AND I BELIEVE THIS IS
WHAT SHE REALLY SAID, "I CAN LEARN ANYTHING, AND
I'LL WORK MY ASS OFF FOR YOU!".
CHAIR LEE: Thank you.
Ms. King.
COUNCILMEMBER KING:
AND WHEREAS, A LEO, GLADYS WAS BORN ON
AUGUST 13, 1940; ATTENDED MAUI HIGH SCHOOL, CLASS
OF 1958; MARRIED THE LOVE OF HER LIFE SHERMAN
BAISA IN 1965; AND IS THE MOTHER OF THREE, TWO SONS
AND ONE DAUGHTER, GRANDMOTHER OF SEVEN, AND
GREAT-GRANDMOTHER OF 12. AND WITH HER MYRIAD
ACCOMPLISHMENTS AND CONTRIBUTIONS IS AN
EXAMPLE TO AND INSPIRATION TO ALL YOUNG WOMEN
THAT YOU CAN HAVE IT ALL.
CHAIR LEE: Very good.
Mr. Sinenci.
COUNCILMEMBER SINENCI:
AND WHEREAS, AUNTY GLADYS BAISA AND UNCLE
SHERMAN BAISA BE ORDAINED HONORARY MEMBERS OF
THE EAST MAUI COMMUNITY FOR THEIR DEDICATION AND
PUBLIC SERVICE FOR THE ESTABLISHMENT OF
ECONOMIC OPPORTUNITY EFFORTS IN REMOTE
COMMUNITIES AND THROUGHOUT MAUI NUI.
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CHAIR LEE: Ms. Sugimura.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA:
AND WHEREAS, GLADYS BAISA ALWAYS SAID THAT IN HER
RETIREMENT SHE WOULD WRITE A BOOK, "MY MOTHER
SAID". SHE WOULD OFTEN QUOTE WORDS OF WISDOM
FROM HER MOTHER, VIRGINIA COELHO, SUCH AS "NO
ASK, NO GET" OR "PAYING RENT, AT THE END OF YOUR
LIFE YOU WILL HAVE ONLY RECEIPTS, BUT IF YOU BUY
AND STRUGGLE YOU WILL HAVE AN ASSET".
CHAIR LEE: Thank you.
Ms. Paltin.
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN:
AND WHEREAS, GLADYS BAISA HAS SERVED AS A
BEACON OF LIGHT TO LEADERS YOUNG AND OLD OF MAUI
COUNTY, EMPOWERING OTHERS TO HAVE FAITH IN
THEMSELVES AND WHAT THEY CAN ACCOMPLISH IN
THEIR COMMUNITES; AND
CHAIR LEE: Ms. Kama.
COUNCILMEMBER KAMA:
WHEREAS, GLADYS WAS IMMORTALIZED IN 2018 WHEN
SHE WAS ENSHRINED IN AKAKU'S "WALK OF HEROES" AT
WHICH TIME SHE SAID:
"I'M HONORED TO BE A HERO AT AKAKU. I'VE ALWAYS LIKE
TO BRING PEOPLE TOGETHER TO FOCUS ON A GOAL. I'M
MS. FIX IT! IF THERE'S A COMMUNITY PROBLEM, I'LL FIND
A WAY TO GET INVOLVED BECAUSE THAT'S WHAT ALOHA
IS ALL ABOUT. IF YOU WANT TO DO IT WELL, YOU MUST
COMMIT YOUR LIFE TO THE JOB. MY ADVICE TO THE
YOUTH OF TODAY IS TO FOCUS ON APPRECIATION. BE
KIND AND DO WHAT'S RIGHT"; AND
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CHAIR LEE: Mr. Clerk, if there are no further comments or discussions, Mr. Clerk, can you
continue reading the rest of the resolution?
(The Deputy County Clerk completed reading the resolution.)
CHAIR LEE: Alright. Seeing no further discussion? Any hands? All those in favor of the
motion to amend the main motion say "aye" and raise your hand.
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS HOKAMA, KAMA, KING,
MOLINA, PALTIN, SINENCI, SUGIMURA,
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ, AND
CHAIR LEE.

NOES: NONE.
CHAIR LEE: Oh, it's unanimous.
Okay. Then, now, the motion as amended. The main motion as amended, say "aye",
raise your hand.
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS HOKAMA, KAMA, KING,
MOLINA, PALTIN, SINENCI, SUGIMURA,
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ, AND
CHAIR LEE.

NOES: NONE.
CHAIR LEE: Very good. Another 9-0 unanimous vote.
Congratulations, Gladys. Hope you're doing okay, having fun, started your retirement.
Please say a few words to the Members and to the public. Gladys.
MS. BAISA: Thank you very much, Chair. It's my honor today and I really am touched by, by
this resolution today. I didn't expect it. And I appreciate all the kind words. I just want
you to know that it was my pleasure and it was my honor to serve our community. And
even though I have retired, I'm going to continue to be involved. Now, I can be involved
freely.
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Chair. May we, may we request-CHAIR LEE: Yes.
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VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: --Ms. Baisa turn her camera so we can see her
beautiful face?
CHAIR LEE: Gladys, it's a nice bucket you have there. There we go.
MS. BAISA: Does that look better?
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Yes.
CHAIR LEE: Yes.
MS. BAISA: I just again want to say thank you very, very much.
CHAIR LEE: Alright. Mr. Clerk. Watch carefully. Gonna screen share right now.
Gladys, you see that picture of you?
MS. BAISA: I do. It's beautiful.
CHAIR LEE: Yes.
MS. BAISA: Thank you.
CHAIR LEE: That's our virtual lei to you. And it comes with a lot of aloha, and gratitude, and
best wishes on your retirement. Thank you so very much for all you've done. Thank
you.
MS. BAISA: Chair Lee.
CHAIR LEE: Yes.
MS. BAISA: There's one thing I want to say before we end this. I know you're in a hurry. I
want to correct the record. I was not the first Council Chair; you were. And when I
thought about it, you were very helpful and now you're doing it again. God bless you.
CHAIR LEE: Thank you. Thank you very much, Gladys. Take care.
MS. BAISA: Thank you. Aloha.
CHAIR LEE: Aloha.
Mr. Clerk.
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DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, for the record, that is RESOLUTION 20-92.
Proceeding with the presentation of testimony on agenda items. Members of the public
may testify by connecting to the Council's online meeting by phone or video conference
through the information posted on today's agenda.
Individuals connected to the Council's online meeting intending to testify should notify
staff in the meeting chat. If you do not intend to testify, you can watch the meeting on
Akaku, Channel 53 or on mauicounty.us. Individuals connected by phone are currently
on mute and will be unmuted when it is their time to testify. Individuals connected by
videoconference should keep both their video and microphones muted and should
unmute them when it is their time to testify.
Testimony is limited to the items listed on today's agenda. Individuals may testify for
three minutes per item. When testifying, please state your name and the name of any
organization you represent, as well as the items on which you will be testifying. Please
also identify to the Council if you are a paid lobbyist.
The first person we have signed up to testify is Kimo Falconer. To be followed by
Michael Williams.

PRESENTATION OF WRITTEN TESTIMONY
MR. KIMO FALCONER (testifying on Committee Report 20-78):
Good morning. Can people hear me?
CHAIR LEE: Thank you. Yes, we can. Good morning.
MR. FALCONER: Good morning, Madam Chair and Members of the County Council. My
name is Kimo Falconer. I'm the owner of Maui Grown Coffee on the west side,
500-acre plant, coffee plantation. I'm talking on behalf of the farmers of Maui, here to
testify on measure CR 20-78, the formation of a Department of Agriculture within the
Maui County government.
Unfortunately, I'm testifying in opposition to this action and for the following reasons,
even though I know that you probably have the votes to send it to the ballot, and I think
they're already counted. But I would wish that you, you know, take into consideration
the things I have to say and the opportunity that still present us, because I do believe
that farmers would back this thing if there was, for certain things that were allowed.
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And those reasons are: real farmers were not given the opportunity to weigh in on this
language of the proposed bill. Number two, had they the opportunity, they would of
voiced the need for advocacy and not more regulations. I understand when the
proposal first appeared during the budget, it was sold differently with more advocacy,
but the final language added a section within the department for ordinance, compliance
and enforcement. Number four, nowhere is it shown how this department will be
funded, therefore, it is fiscally irresponsible to add more government when we know
our tax base will be smaller.
As Councilors, you need to find ways to give to your community and not take things
away. With this bill, you have singled out the farmer by telling him he needs to be more
regulated. Listen, we have a great opportunity now. Maui has been, had a milestone.
We got the opportunity to be leaders in food security in the State. We just had
40,000 acres of farmland land in our lap, and here we have a chance for community
farms, farming programs, and food hubs. Please, let's not mess this up by
overburdening the farmers.
If this was an office or department that advocated for farming, most farmers would have
backed it up. But the regulations and enforcement language basically killed it for us.
Thank you for the opportunity to testify today. Mahalo.
CHAIR LEE: Thank you, Kimo. Are there any questions for the testifier? If not, thank you
very much.
May we have the next testifier, Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next person signed up to testify is Michael Williams. To be
followed by Lori Tsuhako.

MR. MICHAEL WILLIAMS, MAUI TOMORROW FOUNDATION (testifying on Committee
Reports 20-73, 20-75, 20-77, and 20-78):
Good morning again, Chair Lee and Councilmembers.
CHAIR LEE: Good morning.
MR. WILLIAMS: I'm speaking today on the two resolutions that would create new
departments; the Department of Housing and the Department of Agriculture, on behalf
of Maui Tomorrow Foundation. I am the President of that organization, and we believe
strongly that both of these measures will help the County diversity its economy and

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
July 10, 2020
Page 21

provide focus for the shift we need to make both toward fOod security and to economic
diversification of our job structure.
First, on the Housing Department. I understand that today the request for proposals
for a comprehensive affordable housing plan is going to be issued. I want to especially
thank the Council for taking the opportunity to issue such a request for proposals and
to create such a plan, especially Chair Lee and, and Councilmember Molina for
pushing that request for proposal through the system.
But when that plan is adopted, hopefully by late this year, if not early next year, you
need a focused department to implement that plan. And, and I believe you will, it will
be much more likely to get implemented if you have a separate department with its
own director and deputy director that will be focused on implementing that plan.
And, and then in terms of economic diversification, think of all the jobs that will be
created if we start building several thousand affordable homes along with the
associated infrastructure it takes. So, I, I really urge you to let the voters have a choice
to create a Department of Housing.
Department of Agriculture, I watched your budget deliberations and I saw how many
millions of dollars you shifted away from the tourist industry and away from other things
to prioritize a variety of agricultural projects; food hubs, food distribution to the poor,
community farms, loans to farmers, and so forth. You need a department to organize
that and, and to coordinate that. It, it, it'll, it'll be a focus and again it can help create a
lot of jobs here. The real market for Maui food is Oahu. But Maui can sell an enormous
amount of food to Oahu if it just starts producing it. And a Department of Agriculture
will help coordinate that project and, and bring it to fruition over the next few years.
Then I also want to just briefly testify on the term limit resolutions. Term limits are very
popular across the country, actually around the world. Almost every democracy sets
term limits on its officers. And it's, even with the term limits as, as you're going, if you,
if people vote to change them, you'll still have somebody who's an extraordinarily
effective leader, elected office leader who can still serve ten years on the Council and
eight years as Mayor; that's 18 years in office. And that ought to be enough for
anybody to get, accomplish their main visions, their main goals.
And I think if, without term limits, you run the risk eventually of calcification of ideas
and of the structures built around those people who were in the leadership. You, if you
bring, bring in new elected officials, you bring in new age, you, you bring in new ideas.
And I think the term limit concept is one we need. And the, these tightened it up. Thank
you very much. That's all I have.
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CHAIR LEE: Thank you, Mike, again, for your testimony. Are there any questions?
If not, may we have the next testifier, Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next person we have signed up to testify is Lori Tsuhako.
To be followed by the individual connected from the phone number ending with these
last four digits: 6164.
CHAIR LEE: Good morning, Lori. Ms. Tsuhako.

MS. LORI TSUHAKO, DIRECTOR OF HOUSING AND HUMAN CONCERNS (testifying on
Committee Report 20-75):
Good morning. Thank you, Madam Chair. Thank you, Madam Chair and Members.
Good morning. I'm Lori Tsuhako and I'm the Director of the Department of Housing
and Human Concerns. I thank you for this opportunity to offer some clarifying
comments about the proposal to bifurcate the Department of Housing and Human
Concerns into two separate departments. This is item CR 20-75.
During the period after the GET Committee passed this item out of, out of its
Committee, various comments were made about responses generated by the DHHC
about the proposed bifurcation. I would like to clarify that the Department responded
in good faith to questions posed by the GET Committee Chair about various cost items
involved. Our responses should not have been perceived as an endorsement of the
bifurcation.
The caution I offer about the proposed bifurcation is not based on the fear of change.
Instead, my comments are really offered to encourage a realistic expectation of what
a new Department of Housing will be able to achieve relative to developing additional
affordable housing. Twenty-two of the current Housing Division employees are funded
through the HUD Section 8 Voucher Program. Three additional CDBG employees,
currently under the Mayor's Office, were discussed as being added to the proposed
Department of Housing. These 25 positions are not available to the County to work on
developing affordable housing. These Federally funded positions are strictly limited to
their existing job descriptions and cannot be reassigned or given work outside the
scope of their Federal programs.
This leaves eight County funded employees who currently work at the Housing Division
and who would be subsumed in a new housing department as proposed: a Housing
Administrator; an Assistant Housing Administrator; three Housing Program Specialists
who monitor agreements, administer programs such as the First-Time Homebuyers
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Program; a Project Development Coordinator; a secretary; and a clerk. Unless these
employees are provided with additional capacity to do more to achieve the needed and
wanting, wanted additional housing units, the creation of a new department does not
seem prudent at this time. Thank you.
CHAIR LEE: Okay. Are there any questions or comments for Director Tsuhako? If not, thank
you, direct-COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Chair.
CHAIR LEE: Oh, we have one. Member Molina. Member Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yea, thank you, Chair. Good morning, Director. And just
wanted to ask, I understand your concerns, but shouldn't the voters decide this matter?
I mean, are you against having the voters decide the matter? If you could respond to
that.
DIRECTOR OF HOUSING AND HUMAN CONCERNS: Thank you, Mr. Molina. The, my
issue is not about letting the voters decide or not. I think that if it goes to the ballot, the
voters will have a say in it. I'm just saying that I would like for the, the understanding
of the bifurcation and the creation of the new department to be looked at realistically.
Like, what is it that we're going to achieve by a bifurcation, and is now the time to do
that?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay.
DIRECTOR OF HOUSING AND HUMAN CONCERNS: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you for your response. Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR LEE: Okay. Member, thank you, Mr. Molina.
Member Paltin and then Ms. Kama. Member Kama.
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: Oh, Chair, I saw-CHAIR LEE: Ms. Paltin.
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: --Ms. Kama raised her hand first. I'll yield.
CHAIR LEE: Okay. Ms. Kama.
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COUNCILMEMBER KAMA: Thank you, Tamara. Thank you. So, I just had two questions.
Ms. Tsuhako, how much more staff do you think you would need to staff the, this, the
new department? And how, what would it cost for this new department?
DIRECTOR OF HOUSING AND HUMAN CONCERNS: Thank you, Member Kama, for your
question. I don't know what the total cost would be. I, I think though, that, you know,
if we go back to my testimony at the Committee level, I said that, you know, if the
intention is for this department to be, to function more as co-developers of housing, I,
I think that discussion has been going on for the past year. Then the department would
need to be given the capacity to do that work. So, think about what is needed for that.
We would need planners. We would need people who specialize in capital
improvement projects, maybe engineers, that sort of thing. Because that, that function
and that expertise does not now exist in our Housing Division.
COUNCILMEMBER KAMA: And cost?
CHAIR LEE: The cost, Ms. Tsuhako?
DIRECTOR OF HOUSING AND HUMAN CONCERNS: I don't know what that would cost. I
mean, I think just, just based on the comments that are made there, we're talking about
the addition of, at minimum, three additional professional staff.
COUNCILMEMBER KAMA: Thank you, Chair. Thank you, Ms. Tsuhako.
CHAIR LEE: Ms. Kama.
COUNCILMEMBER KAMA: Thank you.
CHAIR LEE: Thank you.
Member Paltin.
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: Thank you, Chair. Thank you, Ms. Tsuhako, for being here. I
just wanted to clarify, cause you said that you didn't want your comments to be
misconstrued that you're in support of it. So, your, you're not in support of the
bifurcation. Is that what you're saying?
DIRECTOR OF HOUSING AND HUMAN CONCERNS: Thank you, Member Paltin. Yes, I
think what I read in the newspaper was that my, my comments, the provision of
information about cost and, and those estimates were perceived as, yea, here it is, you
know, this is what it'll be. And I just wanted to make that clear that my, my response
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was in a respectful way to answer questions that were posed by the Committee Chair
and should not have been perceived as a, as an endorsement of the bifurcation.
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: Yea, my question is, you're not in support of it or you're in?
You said you're, you're not in support of it, so you're not, you're against it, I guess?
DIRECTOR OF HOUSING AND HUMAN CONCERNS: Okay. So, I offer caution about the
bifurcation with the, so that we're clear about what the expectations is of a new
department and whether they'll be able to do that; fulfill those expectations with the
current eight people who would be allowed to do that work. So, it's not, it's not a "no
don't do it", but it's a cautionary measure about expectations and whether the current
resources are going to be able to meet those expectations.
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: And then also wanted to clarify, in your testimony you had said
that at this time, do you think in your role as the current Director, that there would be a
time when the bifurcation should occur?
DIRECTOR OF HOUSING AND HUMAN CONCERNS: I think if the planning is done carefully
and the resources are allocated in a, in a way that aligns with the bifurcation that that
would be fine. And I think that if, if we can come to a consensus about what the
objectives of the new housing department would be, that would be fine if the resources
are there and the expectations are real clear about what this new department would
be able to do, and they have the resources to do it.
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: And, I guess my last question, thank you, Members for your
patience with me, is as, as the current Director within the last two years with the
Department not bifurcated, do you think that everything that could have been done to
create more housing for our residents with the money allotted by the Council was
accomplished?
DIRECTOR OF HOUSING AND HUMAN CONCERNS: I think the Department did what we
could to vet projects as best we could and, and, and allow the Council to review them
and give approval or not. I, you know, I always think that we could do better. I, I always
do. But I think that we did a good job in looking at those projects that came before us,
trying to develop other ideas with developers and pursuing those objectives, helping
developers leverage funding from the State, making the timing of the State applications
more aligned with the County funding so that those leveraging opportunities were
there. I'm proud of that. I'm proud of that.
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: Thank you for your straightforwardness. If I may just follow up
on that. And I, and I appreciate what you mean on a project by project basis, but was
there anything done on a overview level, not a project by project basis?
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DIRECTOR OF HOUSING AND HUMAN CONCERNS: Yea, I think we did a couple of things.
We changed the timing of the Affordable Housing Fund RFP process, so that it allowed
developers to apply for affordable housing funds and leverage funding that's available
through low-income housing tax credits that are administered through HHFDC. So,
changing the timelines on that helped with that alignment.
I think the other thing that we've done was we changed scoring for the competitive RFP
process for Affordable Housing Fund to focus on the types and the, the median
incomes that are most needed. I, right now, the housing staff is working on taking the
data from the SMS Housing Planning Study and seeing how, how much more we can
do to craft preferences for the income housing that we need the most in our community.
Those are some of the systemic responses.
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: Thank you. Thank you, Members, for your patience with me.
CHAIR LEE: Okay. Yea, you were stretching it a little bit, pushing the envelope, Ms. Paltin.
Okay. Just keep in mind, everybody, we have 18 more people signed up to testify.
Member King and then Member Sugimura.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: Thank you, Chair. Yea, I, I didn't want to get into, I mean, I do
have some questions for Ms. Tsuhako based on her testimony, but I just wonder that
instead of getting into the details with her now, if we could ask her to be a resource
when we get to that item, if we have other additional questions?
CHAIR LEE: Ms. Tsuhako, are you still there? Ms. Tsuhako.
DIRECTOR OF HOUSING AND HUMAN CONCERNS: I am, Madam Chair. I, I have other
meetings scheduled later this morning, but I'll do my best to, to keep myself available.
CHAIR LEE: We probably won't get to it till after lunch.
DIRECTOR OF HOUSING AND HUMAN CONCERNS: And, and I do have appointments
after lunch as well. I'm just taking a look at my schedule. I'll do my best.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: Okay. I, I guess I could ask you, I guess I could ask you a quick
question now if you don't think you'll be available.
CHAIR LEE: Alright. Ms. King.
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COUNCILMEMBER KING: Okay. And I'll try to keep it brief, Chair. But I, no, from your
testimony it sounds like the goals of bifurcation are to get a little more involved in
developing affordable housing. That's what you're saying we don't have right now, and
so that's why we can't, we don't have the resources right now, is what I'm hearing?
And that's why certain things haven't been done. You're talking about the resources
we currently have and saying that those aren't enough to do what we believe the, a
department should, a separate department should do?
DIRECTOR OF HOUSING AND HUMAN CONCERNS: Thank you. Thank you, Member
King. What I'm saying is that before a new department is developed and created, we
should know what the objectives are of that department. And if the objectives are, as
we've been talking about over the past year, to be more involved in the development
of housing, then yes, the, the new department or the new proposed department would
need to be resourced in a different way. The current Housing Division is not resourced
to be developers of housing.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: Right. Okay.
DIRECTOR OF HOUSING AND HUMAN CONCERNS: We primarily do monitoring of
agreements and things of that nature.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: Okay. Thank you. That's, I just, thanks for that clarification.
CHAIR LEE: I think Ms. Sugimura had her hand up. Anybody else after that?
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Thank you very much, Chair. So, Ms. Tsuhako, in your
details of all the staffing that you currently have in the housing section, there are
25 people that are basically Federal funded because of Section 8 and CDBG. So, what
would happen to these employees? Are you just saying that they, their functions
couldn't change so they wouldn't be adding to this department? Or, what, what would
happen to them?
DIRECTOR OF HOUSING AND HUMAN CONCERNS: Thank you, Member Sugimura.
Nothing would happen to them. They would be subsumed under the proposed
department. But what I'm saying and trying to be real clear about is that those
25 people could not be redeployed for example. So, let's just say we created the
department and we wanted them to focus on, on actively co-developing housing with
different developers.
Those 25 people are, are limited in what they can do to how they're funded, their jobs
are funded. So, they cannot, we cannot say, "hey, you know, you program specialist
go help . . . this housing agreement with this other person". So, that, I'm saying that it
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sounds like it's a lot of people and that, you know, they could be doing a lot of different
things. But they're really limited in, in doing what the Federal funding source . . . is
their jobs. We don't have . . . over that.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Okay. Thanks for that clarification. I really appreciate you
being clear about it depends on the mission, right? It depends on the mission of the
Department and the amount of resources that would be provided, because it would
take more cash I would, I would imagine. Because your current staffing of eight is
doing whatever they can and not being expanded to actually do development cause
that's not their mission. But thank you. I appreciate your spending time with us.
CHAIR LEE: Anymore questions from anyone? Okay. Thank you, Director Tsuhako. Did I
see a hand go up? No.
Alright, Mr. Clerk, next testifier please.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, the next person we have signed up to testify is
the individual calling in from the phone number ending with these last four digits, 6164.
To be followed by Lucienne de Naie. The person calling in from 6164, it is now your
time to testify.

MR. WES NOHARA (testifying Committee Report 20-78):
Good morning. Can you hear me?
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Yes.
CHAIR LEE: Yes. Good morning.
MR. NOHARA: Good morning, Chair Lee and-CHAIR LEE: Please state your name for the record.
MR. NOHARA: Yes, I will. Good morning. My name is Wes Nohara. I'm a farmer and I
would like to testify on CR 20-78, a proposal to develop a County Department of
Agriculture.
In short, I support the County's efforts . . . but I do not support having more levels of
regulatory controls. I am a small taro farmer and I have been a farmer my whole life.
I have seen the struggles and failures of many farms. Most farmers struggle to make
ends meet. I struggle as a farmer to make ends meet. I work 12 hours to 14 hour
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days, sunrise to sunset, dealing with deer, insects, wind damage, weeds, slugs,
drought, ag theft. And after all that work and delivering my product and covering my
expenses, I pay myself less than minimum wage. Farming is tough.
If the County truly wants to help farmers, great. But please don't add more levels of
regulatory controls. They already have the Federal government with the EP and the
FDA, the State Department of Agriculture, the State Department of Health. As a
farmer, I . . . third level of regulatory controls. If the County wants to get into the
regulatory business of agriculture, then I say, we should eliminate the State's role and
don't add a third level. I . . . for farming for maybe 10 more years at most. . . . for
farmers. Take care of . . . farmers.
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: Chair, cannot, cannot hear the testifier. It's coming in broken.
MR. NOHARA: I'm coming in broken?
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: Yea. Cannot-CHAIR LEE: Can you repeat your last couple sentences, please?
MR. NOHARA: Okay. I would think that . . . I can see myself farming for maybe 10 years at
most. So, I can stop at any . . . farmers. And if you support agriculture, then I say
please work with us and help us. But don't add more levels . . . So, thank you.
CHAIR LEE: Mr. Sinenci.
COUNCILMEMBER SINENCI: Chair. And mahalo, Mr. Nohara, for your testimony today.
We can appreciate our small farmers. I just wanted to ask if you had read the, the
current bill that is posted? We took out a lot of the, the language in there. It's just at
its very basic. And we're looking to, to add more substance in later. However, there
is no, within the bill, there is no proposal for any regulation. And it specifically adds
advocacy positions to advocate for grant writers, qualified farm inspectors.
MR. NOHARA: --no, I have not.
COUNCILMEMBER SINENCI: Okay.
MR. NOHARA: --so I-COUNCILMEMBER SINENCI: Okay. We'll, we'll try and get you that current copy. Thank
you, Chair.
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CHAIR LEE: Thank you, Mr. Sinenci. Are there any other questions for Mr. Nohara? If not,
thank you very much, Wes.
MR. NOHARA: Thank you very much.
CHAIR LEE: Mr. Clerk, can we have the next, the next testifier?
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next person signed up to testify is Lucienne de Naie. To
be followed by Janet Ashman.

MS. LUCIENNE DE NAIE, (testifying on Committee Reports 20-68, 20-72, 20-73, 20-74,
20-75, 20-76, 20-77, and 20-78 and County Communications Nos. 20-354, 20-357,
20-359, 20-360, 20-363, and 20-364):
Aloha, Councilmembers. This is Lucienne de Naie. Can you hear me?
CHAIR LEE: Good morning. Yes, we can. Thank you.
MS. DE NAIE: Good morning. Wonderful. God be praised. I'm testifying first on the Sierra
Club, behalf of the Sierra Club Maui Group and addressing two matters. One is Council
Resolution [sic] 20-75, which creates a Department of Housing and Human Concerns
bifurcation and having two separate departments by the end of 2021. The Sierra Club
supports this being put on the ballot. We think that it's a time for new ideas and it would
be good to have the public discourse whether the bill passes or not. The voters may
decide, no, it's too costly or we don't know enough. But good ideas will be brought into
the public forum, ideas that could improve our process, ideas that can improve our
delivery of affordable housing.
And I may have missed something, but I wasn't aware that this new department was
going to be focusing on developing affordable housing. The County's role in
developing affordable housing in the past has been very effective by creating situations
where land would be available to qualified developers. The County didn't have its
engineers working on things. The County didn't have its planners working on things
other than reviewing the private developers plans as they would. So, I would imagine
that that would be the function of this new department.
And I just would point out that one single citizen, the Chair of the West Maui Citizens
Advisory Group was able to bring 500 affordable housing units online with the support
of the community in West Maui, Pulelehua, simply by jumping in and doing some social
engineering. And I would hope that we could have someone equally qualified in this
new department that could take stalled projects and make sure they would work.
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As to the Department of Agriculture, we have many mandates in our Maui Island Plan.
We're striving for 85 percent of locally consumed fruits and vegetables. We're trying
to increase our ag production five, four percent each year. We want to establish
benchmarks to monitor our progress and towards self-sufficiency in our food situation.
All of these would be great fits for a department to get on the ball and start working on
and report back on. We have no such department now. There'll be two years to get
this organized. It seems like the Ag Working Group and the committees have really
done their best to try to hear the concerns of farmers who don't want more regulation.
And hopefully, this will end up being a department that we're proud of, that's going to
help promote our agricultural legacy.
I'd also just like, as a private citizen, to say that very, very supportive of all the things
Chair Lee has introduced; a lot of bills that support agriculture, about our coffee
roasters, about our health of Maui farmers, about defining farm stay so that we can
fulfill one of the objectives of the Maui Island Plan and have agro-tourism, about
housing on ag lands, about the County's interest in water delivery systems that affect
Upcountry farmers, about Upcountry reservoirs. Look forward to all of these coming
to the Council and having their day, because they're all very needed.
Also, would like to support the, as a citizen, the Malama County, Maui County Pledge,
because this too reflects the values that are put forth in our Maui Island Plan and asks
our visitors to look at these values as their own.
And in general, I support putting all these Charter amendments on the ballot and having
a great discussion during a year of change where we can decide what we want to do
with the structure of how things are done in our County. It is a time to have those
discussions. And people are at home; they have plenty of time to read, so why not
give them some choice?
And lastly, CR 20-72, hiring the special counsel for the back, Bank of America
mortgage situation. Thank you so much for speaking for our people who face predatory
practices sometimes from our lending institutes. And it's usually those who are least
able to speak up for themselves that get swept into this terrible situation where they
either lose their home or they can't even qualify to try to buy a home. So, thank you
for getting a good counsel and moving forward to resolve that injustice. Mahalo nui for
all your work.
CHAIR LEE: Okay. Thank you very much, Lucienne. Are there any questions for Lucienne
de Naie?
Yes, Ms. King.
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COUNCILMEMBER KING: Thank you, Chair. Thank you, Lucienne, for being here. I can't
see you, but I can hear your voice. So, I, I just wanted to ask you, you mentioned a lot
of agricultural initiatives that are being brought forward. And do you see the agricul, if
we, if we were able to create an ag department, that that would be the department that
would help to instigate those initiatives?
MS. DE NAIE: Well, thank you for that question. I, I think they certainly could play a role as
Councilmember Sinenci explained. We're down to the bare bones of advocacy and
what the department's role is, is going to be defined, hopefully with good public input.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: Right.
MS. DE NAIE: I personally have a great deal of respect, and I know the other members of
the Sierra Club board do as well, for the work that the Ag Working Group has done to
bring things forward that, that will help a lot of small farmers. And so, I'm sure that their
voice, and the voice of even those who oppose this bill today, will be heard in this
process. And so, this could be a, an advocacy platform for many of the things we need
to do to help our, our farmers. We really need to proactively help farmers.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: Right. And, and so, I was just, and then just to clarify. When I
first got involved in the Ag Working Group, it was the Upcountry Ag Working Group.
But it, it sounds like it's kind of more into something broader than just Upcountry. They
are looking at ag issues across the county. Is that a good, is that a safe statement?
MS DE NAIE: I am not a member of that group. I have just been-COUNCILMEMBER KING: Okay. Oh, okay.
MS. DE NAIE: --an invited guest several times. So, I don't know what the scope has
expanded to.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: Oh, okay.
MS. DE NAIE: It was primarily Upcountry farmers at the time that I attended.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: Okay. My, myself as well, so I was just wondering. But I'll, I can
ask them that when they come forward. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR LEE: Thank you. Are there any further questions? Mr., oh, okay. I guess none at
this point. I don't see anybody with their hand up. Thank you, Lucienne, for your
testimony.
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MS. DE NAIE: Mahalo to-CHAIR LEE: Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, the next person we have signed up to testify is
Janet Ashman. To be followed by David Barbetta.

MS. JANET ASHMAN (testifying on Committee Report 20-78):
Good morning, Councilmembers. My name is Janet Ashman.
CHAIR LEE: Good morning.
MS. ASHMAN: Good morning. Thank you. I'm going to be speaking about CR 20-78, the
Department of Ag. I, I come from a family of farmers, and I've worked with Hawaii
farmers and ranchers on regulatory compliance issues for over 30 years. And I am so
happy that you're giving attention to this issue now, and that farmers are finally getting
the attention that they deserve. It's obvious from all the interest in this resolution that
everyone supports farmers and wants to help them, and that's a great thing. It's just a
matter of how best to do that, how much money taxpayers can afford right now, and
what the priorities should be to help farmers the best because there are just so many
needs and so many hurdles.
What I'm hearing from the farmers that do this for a living, that grow food, that raise
animals, they're telling me about this proposed DOA is that they can't handle anymore
regulations on top of all the ones that they already have to comply with every single
day. They don't want a new body to have the power and authority to make or enforce
regulations on farmers and farming.
So, they have asked me to ask if the intent of this proposal to foster farming and
ranching in Maui County, is that the intent or is it also to create and add more
bureaucracy and regulatory burdens on farmers and ranchers? Because there's a lot
of misunderstanding about what's being proposed.
And I think there's an easy way to clarify this and to, to get rid of the confusion. And
that would be to add a clarifying sentence to the Section 8-18.3. Powers, Duties, and
Functions. This is, it would be an easy fix and it could be done today. And that would
make a lot more people support what you are trying to accomplish here.
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And, you know, I've seen, it said that it's a matter of letting the voters decide. Let's let
them decide, put it on the ballot. But it's not a matter of letting the voters decide,
because the public already supports farmers. It would be a waste of effort to put the
question on the ballot, because who wouldn't support it? Everybody would support it.
It would be voted out. So, I think if, if anyone has questions, I'd be so happy to answer
them. Thank you for paying attention to this issue.
CHAIR LEE: Thank you.
Ms. Paltin.
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: Thank you, Chair. Thank you, Ms. Ashman. I just was
wondering, I'm, I'm looking at what I believe is the most current version of the bill [sic]
Section 8-18.3. And, you know, hearing folks are concerned about ordinance
compliance and enforcement, I don't see anything in there that talks about ordinance
compliance and enforcement. You know, 1 through 5, the sentences, seem to fulfill
what you're asking for: Develop a sustainable regional agricultural system for Maui
County; Build a economic resiliency of the County's communities by increasing
opportunities in the agricultural sector; and so on and so forth. So, are none of those
sentences good enough?
MS. ASHMAN: Oh, they're wonderful. We, you know, I don't have a problem with those
sentences. What I'm suggesting is to clarify the powers and duties of that section.
There should be added a sentence in the beginning, something along the lines of,
"To foster agriculture, the department shall have no authority to regulate farmers or
farming activities or to enforce existing or future laws regulating farms or farming
activity". Something along those lines so that it is clear to everyone we are here to
help you; we are advocating for you; we are not going to add to your burden.
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: Thank you.
MS. ASHMAN: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: Yea, I, I don't have any more clarifying questions. Thank you.
CHAIR LEE: Are there any more questions from other people, other Members? If not, thank
you, Ms. Ashman.
MS. ASHMAN: Thank you.
CHAIR LEE: Mr. Clerk.
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DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next person signed up to testify is David Barbetta. To be
followed by Madge Schaefer.
CHAIR LEE: David?

MR. DAVID BARBETTA (testifying on Committee Report 20-71):
Good morning. Can you hear me?
CHAIR LEE: David Barbetta. Yes, thank, yes.
MR. BARBETTA: Good morning-CHAIR LEE: Go ahead, Mr. Barbetta.
MR. BARBETTA: I'm here to testify on CR 20-CHAIR LEE: You have to, you have-MR. BARBETTA: Can you hear me?
CHAIR LEE: Yes.
MR. BARBETTA: Sorry. I think my connection might be poor. Do you want me, do you want
to put me later in the queue and I'll try to find a better connection?
CHAIR LEE: Where are you from?
COUNCILMEMBER KING: You're okay. We can hear you.
CHAIR LEE: Where, where's your location?
MR. BARBETTA: Oh, I'm located in Virginia right now, is my State of residence.
CHAIR LEE: Okay. We can hear you now. You, please proceed.
MR. BARBETTA: Oh, okay. Okay. Sorry. I am here to testify on CR 20-71. I submitted
written testimony and I hope that the Members get a chance to review it before making
their decision on this resolution. And I'm here to testify in opposition to it. This is a
lawsuit filed by a property owner on Puu Way seeking more than $2 million from the
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County. And this property actually is, I, I fell victim to a bait-and-switch unlicensed
vacation rental scheme at this property. And ended up in a lawsuit over, over that
incident.
The County, a little after I filed my lawsuit, the County filed a lawsuit of its own seeking
$3.2 million in accrued fines against this same person who is now, who is now suing
you and who is now proposed to settle his lawsuit for, for 950,000. I reviewed, I won't
be able to get through everything in my written testimony, so I hope you're able to, to
receive that before you make your decision.
But I'll just try to make two quick points. One is that, the person who is suing you is
not even named Avid Amiri. He illegally changed his name and it seems like he's filed
his lawsuit under a name that is no longer his own. That alone may be grounds to
completely dismiss the lawsuit rather than approving for the County attorneys to settle
it for as much as 950,000, or I'm not quite sure what, how much money that you're
voting on, on allocating.
Other, the other quick point I would make is the representations of the damages in his
letter are incredibly problematic. And I'll just, I'll just give you one and that'll conclude
my testimony. He claims that in 2016, the property was appraised at $3.4 million. And
then after Puu Way washed out because of Hurricane Lane, it was listed for only
2 million, implying that the property value went down because of the hurricane. But
what he omitted was that he actually listed that property for sale before the hurricane
on August 6, 2018. So, here he's, he's omitted that he actually listed that property
before the hurricane and he's trying to say that the value declined because of the
hurricane.
And his letter, you know, describing his damages is just chocked full of
misrepresentations and problems like that. And I tried to detail some of them in my
written testimony. I hope that you'll have the time to review it before you vote. Thank
you.
CHAIR LEE: Are there any questions from the Members?
Ms. Paltin.
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: Sorry, I, I didn't hear the beginning part. What was your
connection to this item?
MR. BARBETTA: I, I fell victim to a bait-and-switch vacation rental scheme that was located
at the same property that is at issue in this lawsuit. That's my, that's my connection to
372 Puu Way. You know, I--
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COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: Oh, so I heard that part. So, you were trying to rent a vacation
home and then-MR. BARBETTA: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: Oh, okay, okay. Thank you. Thank you. I understand now. I
didn't, I didn't understand. Thank you.
CHAIR LEE: Are there any more questions from the-Ms. Sugimura.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Thank you for testifying. So, why are you calling it baitand-switch?
MR. BARBETTA: Oh, so the County had been for years trying to enforce against, because
he didn't have, you know, it was an unlicensed vacation rental and because he had
been, you know, he'd actually been banned from even applying because of how many
times he had violated the vacation rental regulations. So, I'm sorry, can you repeat
your question?
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: I'm just wondering why you were calling it bait-and-switch,
that he was involved-MR. BARBETTA: Oh, so in order to avoid being caught, because the County inspector, like
Gail Davis, they watch VRBO and they watch Airbnb for the properties that are not
supposed to be cause they're unlicensed for vacation rentals. So, what he would do
is he would, he stole pictures from other properties on other Hawaiian Islands, and he
posted them as though that property was available to rent on Maui.
So, when I booked my vacation, I thought I was getting a property in the pictures.
Come to find out later, that the property in his advertisement wasn't even located on
Maui. He had to use pictures that he had stolen from another property in order so that
the County did not catch him. Cause if he used proper, pictures of his own property,
you know, the inspectors would see it. And then they would be able to enforce against
it. But by using fake pictures and then switching you into, you know, his property and
trying to come up with a story on why that needed to happen. That, that's why I call it
bait-and-switch.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Okay. Thank you. Thank you.
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MR. BARBETTA: Thank you.
CHAIR LEE: Member King.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: Thank you, Chair. This is pretty interesting. So, you said,
Mr. Barbetta, that he changed his name. So, we're looking at settlement of Avid Amiri.
So that's not his name anymore, is that what you're saying? Do you know what his
name is?
MR. BARBETTA: As far as all the, the legal documents and, and filings I can see, in 2012,
he changed his name to Alex Prince. You know-COUNCILMEMBER KING: Alex Prince? P-R-I-N-C-E?
MR. BARBETTA: Yea. Yes. The, the, the filing for that is in my written testimony, so you
can, you can look it up.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: Okay.
MR. BARBETTA: You know, there seems to be some precedent. There's not a lot but, I think
there is some precedent where a judge has thrown a case completely out of their
courtroom for, you know, someone attempts to sue someone else using a name other
than their legal name. So, this is one potential problem that could end this lawsuit with
zero damages. It could be just dismissed completely. And I, I think it would be, I, I
think the Council should . . . to pursue . . . attempting to settle it.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: Okay. Thank-MR. BARBETTA: And I think the Council would, should, okay, thank, thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Barbetta. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR LEE: Anyone, anyone else with questions? If not, thank you, Mr. Barbetta.
Mr. Clerk.
MR. BARBETTA: Thank you.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, the next person signed up to testify is Madge
Schaefer. To be followed by Linda Munsell.
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MS. MADGE SCHAEFER (testifying on Committee Report 20-78):
Hello.
CHAIR LEE: Good morning.
MS. SCHAEFER: Can you hear me? Good morning.
CHAIR LEE: Yes. Good morning.
MS. SCHAEFER: My name is Madge Schaefer and I'd like to read into the record a petition
that was posted on July 3, regarding the Maui County department, proposal for the
Department of Agriculture.
No on a new County Department of Agriculture. Unfair rules are going to be imposed
on, on Maui farmers which could cause some to lose their livelihood. Farmers will be
charged even more fees for this new department. For people on Maui it will greatly
increase the costs of locally grown food. For taxpayers it will cost millions of dollars
each year to duplicate services and build a larger bureaucracy.
The Maui Council wants to add even more oversight to farmers who are already
drowning in Federal and State regulations. Council claims they want to encourage
more to farm. It will have exactly the opposite effect.
Government needs to get out of the way of farmers and to offer practical support. They
need the, to give farmers the help they need, not the help that bureaucrats think they
need. They need an advocate, not another rule book.
Farming is a tough business. It is not a business that attracts people who are not
willing to work hard, seven days a week, at risk for all the hazards that can be thrown
their way. Maui people appreciate our farmers and support their success. Yet, no one
had time to ask the farmer how they would be impacted. This is still is a democracy,
but the Council ignored the farmers. In fact, the Councilman who proposed this refused
to meet with the farmers, with the staff reporting he was just too busy and just too
arrogant.
Propaganda for the public served up by the Council. "Food safety and security" is the
basis for forming this expensive County Department of Agriculture. The message is
designed to alarm residents. It is a shameful smear. Let's be clear here. Maui does
not have a food safety problem. This is County doublespeak for controlling what and
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how farmers must grow crops. What's unsafe is the Council; none of whom have
farmed a day in their life meddling with generations of farmers.
Three Councilmembers and our Mayor oppose this new department citing huge cost;
up to $10 million for staff each year, at a time when the islands are reeling from the
economic effect of COVID and have more than 30,000 residents unemployed, and the
lack of collaboration with farmers. A righteous position.
If you support our farmers and want them to succeed, please sign this petition to take
the County Department of Agriculture proposal off the ballot. And as of this morning,
there are 1,006 signatures.
I heard testimony that they, the County, the Ag Working Committee had been
consulted. But I read testimony from the ag, member of the Ag Working Committee,
and she stated that she had, they had not had time to meet, nor had they had time to
consult with any of the various farm interest groups. I think it's really a shame when
you don't include the people who are most affected and bring them to the table. I don't
understand what the rush is on this. It is, it is certainly, if it, if it is something that would
help the farmers, why are the farmers so concerned about it?
I hope that you will reconsider and take the opportunity to rethink this. There, the
financial situation of the County is such with the COVID, next year is going to be
terrible. It gives you time. This can go back on the next time around on the ballot after
there's been due consideration and the financial is hopefully will have stabilized as a
result, from the results of COVID. Thank you.
CHAIR LEE: Okay. Thank you, Madge. Are there any questions for the testifier?
Ms. Kama.
COUNCILMEMBER KAMA: Thank you. Thank you for being here, Madge. So, why, why
did you feel the need to put out a petition?
MS. SCHAEFER: So, I'm going to blame this on a fellow named Darrell Tanaka, because I
have, I appreciate the farmers, but I didn't really understand what it was like to farm
here. And Darrell Tanaka, probably six months ago, put something on Facebook that,
that was so realistic. In fact, I have sent it to the Committee, I sent it to the Committee
yesterday. And it was about the reality of farming and, and what non-farmers, the view
non-farmers had.
And then, then I heard, I heard through, well, that building, the County Building leaks
like a sieve, and I had people calling me and saying do, do you understand that they
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never sat down, they never sat down with the farmers? And I was able to verify that,
and I just kept thinking about it. And I called and asked to see the petition that was
submitted, that was mentioned in the staff report. I said, . . . may I get a copy of that
petition? They said it was never submitted to the County.
And so, I tracked it down and decided that I would put a petition that represented the,
more accurately, the farmers. And that's how it started. It started on, it was on, late
on July 3 and I just sat down and wrote the petition and said let's, let's see what
happens. Let's see who signs this. And I've, I've really been stunned at such a short
period of time that so many people have come forward and signed this petition.
COUNCILMEMBER KAMA: Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR LEE: Alright, are there any other questions? If not, thank you, Madge. Oh, thank
you. Next, Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next person signed up to testify is Linda Munsell. To be
followed by Amber Coutsos.

MS. LINDA MUNSELL, DEPUTY DIRECTOR OF HOUSING AND HUMAN CONCERNS
(testifying on Committee Report 20-75):
Good morning, Chair, Councilmembers. Thank you for the opportunity to be here this
morning. My name is Linda Munsell. I'm the Deputy Director for the Department of
Housing and Human Concerns. And I'm here as part of the Administration to testify on
Committee Report 20-75 on the bifurcation of the Department of Housing and Human
Concerns into two separate departments; a Department of Housing and a Department
of Human Concerns.
While an increased focus on housing is really a critical need for this, for this County,
as you've already heard, a simple bifurcation of the department is not going to achieve
that intended result. Without having established clear objectives and goals for the new
department, we don't feel that this is the right time to incur the expense of an additional
department on the County.
It's my understanding that the Charter Commission will assemble in 2021. And I
believe that it's the position of the Administration that the Charter Commission is
actually the appropriate body to help guide and make recommendations such as this
one. I really appreciate your opportunity, the opportunity to be here. I really appreciate
all the work that you do for the County and the, the opportunity that I have to work with
you. Thank you for the opportunity to comment on this.
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CHAIR LEE: Okay. Are there any questions for Ms. Munsell? If not, thank you.
Next testifier.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next person signed up to testify is Amber Coutsos. To be
followed by Rita Ryan.

MS. AMBER COUTSOS, MAUI CHAMBER OF COMMERCE (testifying on Committee
Reports 20-73, 20-74, 20-75, 20-76, 20-77 and 20-78):
Good morning, Councilmembers.
CHAIR LEE: Good morning.
MS. COUTSOS: I'm here on behalf of the Maui Chamber of Commerce, reading testimony
from Pamela Tumpap. She was not able to be here this morning. It's on all of the
proposed Charter amendments that are up for first reading, but it's all on one testimony
so it should be quick.
Overall, we feel this is not the right time to ask residents to make tough decisions on
Charter amendments when residents and businesses are consumed with dealing with
the impacts of COVID-19. Many of the proposed Charter amendments involve
considerable education to help voters fully understand what they are being asked to
vote on and we are only months away from the General Election. Therefore, with the
exception of two, that's CR 20-73 and CR 20-77 on term limits, that we believe should
be taken up by the voters.
The Maui Chamber of Commerce opposes the following proposed Charter
amendments for the reasons that we'll note:
For CR 20-74, we oppose this proposed Charter amendment because it does not spell
out who will hire the party to make the declaratory judgement and ultimately, it would
come down to one person. If the Council or the Mayor determined who to hire and
how much to pay for this party, their opinion could be swayed in that direction. When
the law was created, it was created by a body, not an individual, and leaving the
judgement of a conflicting interpretation up to an individual may not result in a fair and
balanced review.
For CR 20-75, the Chamber opposes this proposed Charter amendment to divide the
Department of Housing and Human Concerns into two departments. It would be very
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costly to essentially create a new department, increase the cost of government, and
add more layers and level of confusion in County processes. At a time when revenues
will be down, and we are dealing with the COVID-19 crisis, now is not the time to
increase costs and expand government.
And for 20, CR 20-76, we oppose this proposed Charter amendment to change the
appointment structure of the Charter Commission because the current structure is
more fair and balanced. The structure gives the Council more influence over the
Commission, and the Council already has the ability to approve or deny the Mayor's
appointments. The opportunity to encourage geographical diversity already exists.
For CR 20-78, the Chamber opposes the proposed Charter amendment to establish a
Department of Agriculture. As was mentioned above, we are in the midst of a
pandemic and once things are stabilized, it will take years for the economy to recover.
This is not the time to look at spending extra money on creating a new department. In
addition, this may spur additional oversight on agriculture, which will only increase their
costs and further disadvantage local farmers. This would discourage new farmers and
may put long-standing farmers out of business, accomplishing the opposite of what
this proposed Charter amendment is intended to do.
For these reasons, we hope the Council will defer the Charter amendments mentioned
above. And mahalo for the opportunity to provide testimony on this matter.
CHAIR LEE: Thank you. Are there any questions? If not, thank you.
Next testifier. Who?
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: So, Chair, question.
CHAIR LEE: Oh, I'm sorry. I didn't see your hand. Ms. Sugimura.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: So, what, what-CHAIR LEE: Yea, you guys gotta raise your hand, raise your hand.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: --did the Chamber, what did the Chamber say you
supported, Amber? I'm sorry. I got all the-MS. COUTSOS: It was CR 20-73 and CR 20-77, the two on the term limits, we feel should
be up to the voters.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
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CHAIR LEE: Thank you. Next testifier.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next person signed up to testify is Rita Ryan. To be followed
by individual connected to the meeting from the phone number ending with these last
four digits, 1500.
CHAIR LEE: Mr. Clerk, how many more testifiers do we have?

MS. RITA RYAN (testifying on County Communication No. 20-349 and Committee
Report 20-78):
Hello. This is Rita Ryan. And I am with the Climate Reality Project, Hawaii Chapter.
I'm also with the Just Transition Coalition of Hawaii. I'm here to testify on
CR 20-349 [sic] and CR 20-78. And before I start, I would like to thank all of the
Members of the Council.
My work with Just Transition Coalition Hawaii takes me across the islands where we
are doing candidate forums and other activities in pursuit of a just transition to a newer,
greener economy, a post-COVID economy with equality and justice for all. As my, in
my role as the Climate Reality Project, Hawaii Chapter Chair, I'm very focused on the
climate crisis.
So, I just want to say that the, when I go around the islands and talk to the other
candidates and the people of those islands, everybody looks to Maui County. We have
an incredible Council. I just want to say that. I don't think you are esteemed as much
as you should be, because everybody on the other islands really thinks that we're
moving forward progressively and addressing the real issues that need to be
addressed and they want to follow suit.
So, when, I'm talking about CR 20-349 [sic], and that's about the sustainable
agriculture and climate change solutions to the Maui County General Plan. I think it's
absolutely essential, and the time is now. We can't put everything on pause for COVID.
COVID is that unsustainable thing that happened that, that showed us how resilient we
are. Tourism is not sustainable and resilient, and we always knew it. I guess we were
just waiting for the shoe to drop, and it's dropped. So, everyone is looking at agriculture
across the islands. Each of the islands are looking towards sustainable agriculture.
I think Maui is well-suited to be the leader amongst the islands in really getting, excuse
me, in, in, in really getting more agriculture products to market, which we need to do.
And also, to be the breadbasket for all of the islands. So, we can, can feed our, we
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can feed ourselves here on Maui, our population, but we can also export our goods to
Oahu, Kauai, Big Island. So, I think it's a great opportunity right now.
And I know the previous testifier said, you know, we're in the middle of COVID, we
should stop and not spend money. This is when we need to take action. We need to
move forward. And instead of being reactive, we need to be proactive right now. And
I think Maui County is well-suited because we've got such an amazing Council.
I'd also like to talk about the Department of Agriculture. And it, it's says "to develop a
sustainable, regional agriculture system for Maui County". Okay, I, I understand
government; the, the fear of more government and that sort of thing. But I think we will
miss opportunities if we don't be proactive right now in, in forming the Department of
Agriculture. We need more agriculture and more ag products, and we need to get
these, this food to market.
Not only helping the farmers that exist today in Maui County, but also to help the future
farmers of Maui County. We want more people to be involved in farming and make
that farming sustainable, not only the sustainability of the food and the food security,
. . . jobs for more workers.
We're coming up again, you know, we're coming into the time of marijuana legalization,
recreational, legal, legalization and it has been proved to be very successful in
California, Oregon, Washington, and Colorado. The tax revenue that we can collect
based on that and, and it's coming, the Department of Agriculture will be able to lead
us through that successfully and create markets that didn't exist before. So, you know,
take us out, and, and take marijuana out of the black market and put it into the green
market.
So, as a, as a member of the Just Transition Coalition Hawaii, I would like to say that
we are being faced with the most difficult times economically that most of us have ever
faced in our lifetime. We need to get ahead of the curve, not sit back and wait to take
the punches and be behind the curve. We know that the food supply is critical. It's
number one right now; food security. We need to do everything and put all of our
efforts into food security and making sure that we are resilient and sustainable as an
island. And that comes first by feeding ourselves and then creating markets to feed
the other islands. And again, I would like to thank you.
CHAIR LEE: Rita. Rita. Rita, can you please conclude? Rita, could you please-MS. RYAN: Yes. Yes, (-CHAIR LEE: --conclude your testimony? Thank you.
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MS. RYAN: I am. Yes, I'd like to take, I'd like to thank the Council for listening and for doing
all the good work that you have been doing.
CHAIR LEE: Thank you very much. Are there any questions for Ms. Ryan?
Ms. King.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: Thank you, Chair. Actually, thank you for being here, Rita. I just
wanted to clarify that item 20-349 is a County Communication; it's not a CR. So, it, it,
it's not a decision-making, it's a referral to Committee. So, I hope you'll join us in
Committee in, in having that discussion about adding those items to the General Plan.
MS. RYAN: Absolutely. Thank you. Thank you for that clarification.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: Thank you.
CHAIR LEE: Alright, are there any more questions or clarifications? If not, thank you.
We have about maybe 14 more testifiers, Members. And then we have Member
Hokama leaving at 2:00. So, let's keep all of that in mind.
Alright, Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, the next person to testify is the individual
connected to the meeting from the phone number ending with these last four digits,
1500. To be followed by another individual calling from a phone number ending with
these last four digits, 0980. The person calling from the phone number ending with
1500, it is now your turn to testify. Please proceed. Chair, they appear to be unmuted
in the meeting, but we are not hearing anything on our end.
CHAIR LEE: Alright. Keep going down the list please.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Then the next person signed up to testify is the individual calling
from the phone number ending with these last four digits, 0980.

MR. GABE JOHNSON (testifying on Committee Report 20-78):
Aloha. Can you hear me?
CHAIR LEE: Yes.
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MR. JOHNSON: Aloha, Council-CHAIR LEE: Your name?
MR. JOHNSON: --I'm Gabe Johnson. Thank you.
CHAIR LEE: Oh, hi, Gabe.
MR. JOHNSON: I'm, how you doing? Thanks for having me. I'm Gabe Johnson and I'm a
organic farmer on Lanai. And I'm speaking on item number 20-78. Let me be direct.
I am in full support of the Maui County Department of Agriculture. Please put it on the
ballot and let the voters decide.
As a small farmer, I need the support of my local government. And there are things
that are essential to us, and things that are way out of my price range as a small farmer.
You know, I say it often, small farmers need three things; they need land, water, and a
little bit of capital. And the County can help us with all three of those important factors.
And I understand the people will ask how we'll pay for that department. We hear it all
the time. And if you look at long-term, it will pay itself through the increased values of
land and thereby increasing money flow. I'll use our farm, Kumu Ola Farms, as an
example. Seven years ago, our farm was fallow. The only thing that was growing on
it was lantana, Christmas berry, and weeds. And now, it's a functioning farm. The land
value has increased, and it's created jobs; very important. The money that the farm
provides will allow, allow our workers to purchase homes and bring more money to the
County through property taxes.
Basically, our economy will be strong when our middle class is successful. When the
workers and the farmers have money in their pockets, they spend it and then the whole
economy increases. When we import 90 percent of our food, we local farmers have a
wide lane to grow and find markets to sell our crops. So, I think there's plenty of room
to growth. And that's all I want to say, so thank you so much for your time,
Councilmembers. Aloha.
CHAIR LEE: Thank you. Are there any questions?
Yes, Ms. King.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: Thank you, Chair. Aloha, Gabe. Nice to hear your voice and a
voice of another farmer. So, I, I, my question to you is, you know, when you're talking
about your experience farming, how has it been for you trying to access grants from
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organizations like NRCS and, you know, the ones that help with, that have, have these
programs? I know a lot of farmers don't even know about some of them and that was
one of my concerns, that maybe we, the department could be a housing, a
clearinghouse for those.
MR. JOHNSON: Yea, that, that is really important because, you know, I, I, I'll give you another
specific example. I filed for grants, it was $20,000 grant to protect our dragon fruit
from, from the invasive turkey that are eating our dragon fruit. And all we wanted was
a mesh net, but it cost about $20,000 to put that around, around the perimeter. So, I,
I, it took me, you know, everybody knows who's tried to file a grant, it takes hours and
hours to file for a grant.
And then when you don't get it, you know we got declined for whatever reason, it's like
okay, well, I'm not, I guess grants is not a option or not a avenue for me. It just take,
took us too much time and it was a waste of time. I never got the grant. So, I went
and did it, you know, just put up a scarecrow and took that as part of the cost of doing
business is, I'm going to lose some to these wild turkeys, you know.
So, I think that if I had a Department of Ag in the County, they could, they could help
us, you know. They could help us write a grant. They could follow us through. And
that is so key, because there's money that just goes to large farms who have a grant
writer on hand, and they know what they're doing. And if you look at the grant money,
a lot of it goes to them. The small farmers need that, and it's really important that, that
the County, you know, put its money where its mouth is and help us out.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: Okay. Thank you.
MR. JOHNSON: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: Thanks for your testimony.
CHAIR LEE: Anyone else? If not, thank you, Gabe.
Next testifier please.
Oh, I'm sorry. We have a question from Vice-Chair Rawlins-Fernandez.
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo, Chair. Aloha, Mr. Johnson. Mahalo for your
testimony today. Are you still there?
MR. JOHNSON: Yes, ma'am.
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VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay. Really quickly. Have you talked about the
creation of Department of Ag with your fellow farmers on Lanai? And if so, was their
feedback supportive as well?
MR. JOHNSON: Thank you for your question, Vice-Chair. Yes, it, we did speak, we had a
meeting about it, in fact. And we're all, we're all in agreement because we're, we are
the small farmers, right? And that's, that's what we need. They, we had, we had
depart, you know, the what do they call them? The Feds. The Feds came out to our,
to our farm and they were, you know, they come once a year and that's about it. So,
but they're, you know, so far removed. It would be really nice to have, you know, a
local ag, local ag inspectors come and help us out.
And so, when we talked about it amongst ourselves, you know, a lot of farmers, they're
kind of disillusioned with, with government. They say, ah, it's never going to happen,
and they get real pessimistic. So, that's why I think it's important for the County to step
up and say, no, look we're here and we're here to help. And we're, the, the small
farmers here were, were open, it's just time and time again we see large, large farms
take priority, and monocropping take priority, people with lobbyists taking priority. So,
the small guys voices gets snuffed out. So, that's been our experience here on Lanai,
as well as probably everywhere else. I mean, it's a common, common occurrence.
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo for your response, Mr. Johnson. Is there a
small group of farmers, like an organization or anything on Lanai?
MR. JOHNSON: Yea, we, we've been working on like a co-op. But it's, you know, when,
when you, when we talk about small farmers on Lanai, we're talking about less than
ten. And you know, Lanai is very community-based. So, we, it's very informal, our,
our co-op. You know, someone calls me up and wants to borrow our tractor, just, you
know, keys are in it. You know, that, that's like the beauty of, you know, the trust we
have as the small community farmers. So, we don't have anything organized. It would
be awesome if we had help with organizing it, because then that would allow us to
access all those grants monies cause we're legitimate.
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo, Mr. Johnson. Similar story on Molokai.
Mahalo for your response. Mahalo, Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: I have a question.
CHAIR LEE: Ms. Sugimura. Ms. Sugimura, then Ms. Kama.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Thank you. So, do you work with, cause your, you live on
Lanai, correct?
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MR. JOHNSON: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: So, not Molokai? Okay, so are you, do you work with
Pulama Lanai?
MR. JOHNSON: We rent their land. Okay. So, we just had a meeting with their, their large
operations . . . farms. And, you know, we're, there's nothing formal between us as far
as working but, you know, we, we rent the land from Pulama just like everybody else.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: And have you reached out to them to help? They seem
pretty successful. I'm just curious, if you're-MR. JOHNSON: Actually, it's, I just got a call back from them. And we are, you know, in talks
with them, so yea, we are, you know, it's not, I mean, there's not, there's not money
being exchanged. But yea, they'll help us, and we'll help them and that kind of thing,
sure.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Thank you.
CHAIR LEE: Ms. Kama.
COUNCILMEMBER KAMA: Thank you, Chair. So, Gabe, can you help me understand what
a, a small farmer is, cause I don't farm? So, so I just have a couple of questions. So,
how many acres do you farm? How many employees do you have? How much
revenue is produced on your farm? And I guess maybe I want to, I kind of want to
know like how much, how many pounds of produce or whatever it is that you're raising
or growing are you able to produce?
MR. JOHNSON: Certainly. I, I'm going kind of . . . in a story.
COUNCILMEMBER KAMA: Okay.
MR. JOHNSON: So, the owner of the farm worked hard to, for seven years to get it all, all
the infrastructure set up; all the waterlines, all the, you know, the soil proper and
everything, and then all the trees. But unfortunately, the, the owner of the farm is
63 years old and he needs to get his health insurance, so he has to take a second job
in order to get health insurance, cause he's getting in his golden years and that's really
important. So, that can, that can affect our farmers if, you know, we have to, because
we don't have the health insurance, we got to pay for ourselves. So, he has to take a
second job. So, then he goes and hires me to maintain the farm. So, it's basically two
of us working.
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As far as our income, we, as a, as a, as a two person show, we can do about 200
pounds of organic lettuce a week that sells for, you know, $8 a pound, which pretty
significant. And then that's just on the lettuce; it's a weekly lettuce. Our dragon fruit,
we can do about, when it's in season, we can do about 100 pounds a week for about
a month. And that's about, you know, $8, $8 a pound as well, so that's, that's decent,
decent money there as well. Papaya we grow, and that's, papaya is pretty consistent,
and we can grow about 100 pounds a week in papaya; $2 a pound.
So, you know, it all adds up where basically it's, it's more than what I could make in the
hotel, it's more than I can make at the, the, any, any positions on the island pretty
much. So, I, I think it's a great, it's a great opportunity. The other farmers or other
young people come to us all the time and say, hey I need a job. I want to work, because
I, I don't make enough in the resorts or I don't make enough at the hotel. Because they
know there's a bit of that entrepreneurial spirit and you can make more money.
Like I, I have potential to make even more if I had a kitchen, a certified kitchen to make
my papayas into a jam, you know. And that's where the County could step it up for us;
where all of a sudden, this two-person operation, our, our $2 a pound papaya, we can
sell it for even higher with value added product.
COUNCILMEMBER KAMA: Thank you, Gabe, for helping me to understand how you folks,
and to your small farms. Thank you, Chair.
MR. JOHNSON: Certainly.
CHAIR LEE: Anyone else?
Yes, Ms. Paltin.
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: Thank you, Chair. Thank you, Mr. Johnson. I just was
wondering, I wanted, I want, I was wondering if you can clarify one of your statements?
When you said that you looked for more inspectors to come on Lanai more often, what,
what is it that the inspectors do that helps?
MR. JOHNSON: Okay, so we have a fruit fly issue, and I'm an organic farmer; I don't want to
spray any kind of insecticide. So, I need a professional to come in and help me try to
come up with a program for my, for my crop. And I, I mean, I can go online, or I can
Google it or YouTube it, but I would really prefer someone with a degree or someone
who has a . . . who knows exactly how to manage fruit flies without the, without nasty
chemicals. So, that's where I would really need help. And, and the State has come
out and they set up a fruit fly program with us, and it's been relatively successful. It's,
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I've been able to grow watermelons, you know. And, and that's, oh my goodness, the
market for that is insane.
So, that would really help us to some, if people came out and help us manage our
invasive species, or managed our pests, or gave us advice on soil. You know, I don't
have the money, or I don't have a chemist, chemist degree to find out what's wrong
with the soil or what kind of trace elements are in it. And those are the things that big
government could help me with. I mean, you know, that's, that's really the point of it,
is small farmers and small companies need that help from the, the big . . . cause I can't
afford all the. So, that's where I'm totally in support of the Department of Ag.
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: Thank you. I got couple watermelons growing at my house
and I don't have any fruit flies.
MR. JOHNSON: Yea, that's very valuable.
CHAIR LEE: Any other questions? Any other questions? If not, thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, the next person signed up to testify is Mahina
Poepoe. To be followed by Robert Bence.

MS. MAHINA POEPOE (testifying on Committee Report 20-78):
Hi. This is Mahina Poepoe testifying on CR 20-78, the County ag department on the
ballot. I think that as we move toward building out our local food systems with
community farms, food hubs, small scale diversified farming, this is all such exciting
stuff. But we'll need a robust and consistent support system. And I believe a County
led support system to implement projects and programs and to provide resources that
will help to safeguard all of this progress that we intend to make and actually alleviate
some of the burdens felt by farmers. I see this more so as being that support system
rather than a policing system from the way I understand it.
And I support putting it on the ballot in general, because I think polling the people is a
fair and effective way in gaging a wider public opinion. And then just go from there
with whatever feedback you get from that. We are small famers. We grow kalo in a
loi in Halawa on Molokai. Thank you.
CHAIR LEE: Any questions? Yes, Ms. Rawlins-Fernandez.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
July 10, 2020
Page 53

VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo, Chair. Aloha, Ms. Poepoe. Mahalo for your
testimony. It was a, really well done. Parts, parts of it kind of cut out, so I was
wondering if you would be able to send your testimony in writing? I, I don't want to ask
you to, to repeat-MS. POEPOE: Yea, I will.
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: --what you said. But it was, mahalo for your
testimony.
MS. POEPOE: Okay. I'll send it. Thank you.
CHAIR LEE: Mr. Sinenci.
COUNCILMEMBER SINENCI: Mahalo, Chair. And mahalo, Ms. Poepoe, for your testimony
today. You know, thinking about your testimony and the previous testimony being on
both Molokai and Lanai, do small farmers normally just supply their produce just on
island, or a lot of it is being exported off island?
MS. POEPOE: With the larger commercial growers on island, the more industrial style, I feel
like it's being exported. But more and more, our little local food hub and small farmers
are putting it into the local market. And slowly, you know, people are getting away from
buying from the grocery store. But it's going to take a lot more support and resources
to really make that feasible for people here.
COUNCILMEMBER SINENCI: Okay. Thank you. And we've also heard that shipping, Young
Brothers doesn't always, they come, I think they shut down one of their shipments.
How often do they come to the island?
MS. POEPOE: Once a week right now.
COUNCILMEMBER SINENCI: Oh, okay. Alright.
MS. POEPOE: It used to be twice a week. So, that's kind of on the fritz and we don't know
what's going to happen with that.
COUNCILMEMBER SINENCI: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR LEE: Ms. Paltin, were you waving at someone?
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: Sorry, I can see everybody passing by out the window and I
don't want to be rude.
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CHAIR LEE: Oh, I see.
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: Sorry.
CHAIR LEE: Okay. Anybody else? If not, next person?
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next person signed up to testify is Robert Bence. To be
followed by Brandon Makaawaawa. Robert Bence, we see you in the meeting and
nothing appears to be muted. It is your time to testify. Please proceed.
CHAIR LEE: Next.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next person up to testify is Brandon Makaawaawa. To be
followed by Albert Perez.

MR. BRANDON MAKAAWAAWA (testifying on Committee Report 20-72):
Aloha. Aloha, Councilmembers.
CHAIR LEE: Hi.
MR. MAKAAWAAWA: And I'm here testifying on behalf of 20-72. I, I'd just like to again thank
Maui County Council for being one of the few government bodies to, to actually step
up and, and connect with the community . . . and to help the community in these difficult
times. I mean, we can feel so trapped and so useless out here, you know. Just
everything is happening to us and we have no affect on anything. But Maui County
has heard us and has heard our pleas and has, has given us the opportunity to, to
actually take action for something that, that has been unjust, and that needs to be
corrected. So, I'd just like to thank Maui County for, for doing your guys job, you know.
And, and I think all politicians should, should take note of that, and should follow
through and, and use you guys as a model. I really appreciate all your efforts.
I'm testifying in strong, strong approval of CR 20-72. This morning, something was
made aware to me that you guys got something from your Corp. Counsel. And so, I,
I'd just like to address that, that paper. After learning that early this morning, the Corp.
Counsel had sent a copy of the order for dismissal from Maui, from Miami to the
Councilmembers. Community members spoke with me and the Chief of Staff. So, we
reached out to Maui, Miami to find out what was going on. And so, that action actually
took place back in January. We're only finding out about it right now. So, we had to
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scramble to, to find some answers because I don't want you guys to, to get the wrong
idea about what was happening.
So, what was happening in Miami was, Miami won a Supreme Court ruling to go after
Bank of America. Now, when they kicked it back down to, to the other court, they
actually decided that because these fraudulent foreclosures were being done by
Nationwide and that they had merged Nationwide with Bank of America, that they felt
that they shouldn't hold Bank of America accountable to that, because that was done
by Nationwide, which was kind of BS, because Bank of America was doing the exact
same thing as well. They just, these specific details were being done by Nationwide,
so that was the reasoning. And so, when the Corp. Counsel saw this, or they had,
their special counsel saw this, they thought it was a good idea for Miami to drop the
case. And so, that was that whole situation with Miami.
And it has nothing to do with our action against Bank of America, because for 26 years,
it has been Bank of America who has been the one doing this unjust things to our
community, it hasn't been anybody else. It has always been Bank of America and
we've always held them accountable to that, right? And so, I just wanted to clear that
up, because that, that is also a reason why, when you guys select your special counsel,
you have to make sure that the special counsel has the community's interest in mind,
and that they have Maui County's interest in mind. Because we're not trying to just get
off and let these guys off cheap again. Bank of America been getting let off cheap for
years, and years, and years. They have the lawyers to do that, they have, they have
their political ways and maneuverings to do that.
But this is why it is, it is very important if, if this gets approved that the special counsel
is selected and, and that the special counsel be very communitive with our community.
They have to stay in contact with us. We, we, we have all the information to build a
very strong case, but they have to reach out to us, and we have to work together to get
this stuff done. This is not, this is not something that is paid for, you know. We don't
do this, we're not getting one contract, we not getting paid to do any of this. It's just
that we have the history. We understand the situation.
CHAIR LEE: Okay. Thank you. Thank you very much.
MR. MAKAAWAAWA: Mahalo. Mahalo, everybody. Aloha.
CHAIR LEE: Thank you.
Ms. Rawlins-Fernandez and Ms. King.
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo, Chair. Aloha, Mr. Makaawaawa.
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MR. MAKAAWAAWA: Aloha.
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo for your testimony and for the clarification on
that specific case in Miami. So, what I'm, what I'm hearing from you is that that specific
fact pattern that happened in Miami was specific to Nationwide, even though Bank of
America was doing the same exact thing. And through this whole Black Lives Matter
Movement, we've been learning that, I mean, you just replace the name Nationwide,
Bank of America, so many of these corporate banks were doing this to black
communities and other minority communities, and that have been suffering across the
nation.
And so, if I understand what you're saying correctly is that would have no impact to the
fact pattern here, because what Bank of America did to the kanaka `Oiwi and to the
Filipino community, we're similar to what was going on with the black communities in
America and was done here. So, moving forward, that specific case shouldn't have
any influence on our case.
MR. MAKAAWAAWA: Exactly. It is, it has always been Bank of America who has been at
fault. And it is Bank of America who we have to settle with. Whatever happened in
Miami is a separate thing that, that they have to deal with. But like you said,
Councilmember Fernandez, it's, it's really an issue of systemic oppression. That, that
needs to be corrected. And it is being corrected all over the world. And in Hawaii, it's
going a little slow, but not in Maui County. So, mahalo.
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo, Mr. Makaawaawa. Mahalo, Chair.
CHAIR LEE: Ms. King.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: Mahalo, Chair. Thanks for being here, Brandon; really appreciate
your support. And I, I wanted to clarify what you were saying about, about Corp.
Counsel supporting the dismissal in Miami?
MR. MAKAAWAAWA: Yea, yea. Miami, right. I mean, I, it wasn't their Corp. Counsel, but it
was the special counsel that they hired to go after Bank of America. They supported
dropping the case because of this decision that was handed out by a separate court,
because they felt that Nationwide was the ones that was doing the crimes-COUNCILMEMBER KING: Okay.
MR. MAKAAWAAWA: --and it wasn't fair to Bank of America that they be prosecuted.
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COUNCILMEMBER KING: Okay, so, again, but, but that doesn't have anything to do with
our case as far as there's nobody saying that we should do the same thing here, we
should dismiss it here?
MR. MAKAAWAAWA: Oh, nothing. I just wanted to-COUNCILMEMBER KING: Okay, I just wanted to, no, I understand. But I just wanted to
clarify that that, that there's no motion, there's no movement here to dismiss our case
or our, our proposed case. Okay.
MR. MAKAAWAAWA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: Thank you.
CHAIR LEE: Alright, Ms. Kama.
COUNCILMEMBER KAMA: Thank you, Chair. Good morning again, Mr. Makaawaawa. It's
nice to see you. So, you know, the Supreme Court of the State of Hawaii just settled
the case with the Department of Hawaiian Homeland beneficiaries in terms of the
abuses, right, that stem back from 1995? And therefore, all the beneficiaries have
been in court for all that time too. And, but they were able to get their attorney to be
able to wait for payment if it should come through, and then they would be settled out
with that.
So, you know the work that you all have been doing for like the past 25-26 years, and
you've had to go up and down and in and out and do a lot of research. How has Na
Poe Kokua been able to survive in terms of how do you pay for your coming and your
goings and your, you know, all the things that normally would take an organization
that's fully-fledged with their CEO and, you know, all their support staff. How are you
folks managing to do that?
MR. MAKAAWAAWA: Aunty, mahalo for the question. And well, you know, it's, it's all
community driven. It's all, it's all, it's all paid for by us, by our own out of pocket money;
blood, sweat, and tears. There is no funding. When you go after somebody like Bank
of America, there is no, you know, you don't make a lot of friends out there. There's
not a lot of corporations lined up to help you. So, this is totally . . . driven. But the
kuleana and, and the progress that we're seeing, to us, that is the payment right now.
We're seeing it move forward. We're seeing it not still and, and not become a
disappointment to our community.
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Just like that DHHL case, I mean, it's, so much of our kupuna when pass away that
they can't see this day today. And, and to have that happen is so sad. But a lot of our
kupuna that, that started this initiative are still here with us, you know.
COUNCILMEMBER KAMA: Yea. Yea.
MR. MAKAAWAAWA: And, we'd just like to get through all the way. And, and we have Maui
County backing us. We have, we have the support from other counties that I will also
be contacting to see if they should get involved as well, because it's everybody's
kuleana. This didn't just happen to Maui. This happened to all Hawaii. And so, but
we appreciate you. And to get back to your question; it's all community-driven support.
COUNCILMEMBER KAMA: Thank you. And God bless you folks. Thank you, Chair.
MR. MAKAAWAAWA: Thank you, Councilmember.
CHAIR LEE: Any, yes, Ms. Sugimura.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Yea, thank you very much. So, your, your role in all of this
is you're the community organizer and you're an attorney also?
MR. MAKAAWAAWA: No. . . . attorney.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Oh, okay.
MR. MAKAAWAAWA: I'm . . . yes. But I, I worked . . . that are helping us free of charge, you
know, just for legal advice and all that. But this has always been a community-driven
initiative, yea. For us, we no need attorneys because this was already done and
settled. This is a Federal reserve order that Bank of America is just not, you know,
complying to. And unfortunately, unfortunately . . . the community don't have much
avenues to, to make sure that the Bank continues through with their commitment. And
so, this is where Maui County comes in with, with help.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: So, are you also working with a Filipino community group?
MR. MAKAAWAAWA: Currently, we're not.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Okay. Thank you.
MR. MAKAAWAAWA: Yes, you're welcome.
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CHAIR LEE: Thank you very much for your testimony; appreciate it.
MR. MAKAAWAAWA: Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR LEE: Next testifier, please.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next person signed up to testify is Albert Perez. To be
followed by Teena Rasmussen.
CHAIR LEE: Albert Perez.

MR. ALBERT PEREZ, MAUI TOMORROW FOUNDATION (testifying on Committee
Report 20-78):
Aloha, Chair. Aloha, Chair.
CHAIR LEE: Hi.
MR. PEREZ: I hope you folks are all doing well. Nice to see you. I'm Albert Perez. I'm with
the Maui Tomorrow Foundation and we are in strong support of the proposed Charter
amendment establishing a Department of Agriculture.
Now that a pandemic has halted tourism, we see the folly of overreliance on the visitor
industry. Our existing agricultural system is not providing enough locally grown food.
There are many reasons for that, but the bottom line is that if the imports stop, we'll be
out of food in just a matter of days. It's a dire situation and we need to remedy it as
soon as possible.
A County of Maui Department of Agriculture can be a facilitator to help farmers access
the programs that are out there. Farmers don't have time to be filling out the paperwork
to apply for grants or file grant reports when their crops need attention. The County
could help make this easy for farmers so they can farm. Growing food locally will
provide jobs locally, and money will stay in Maui County's economy that is currently
being lost to outside interests.
The high cost of agricultural land is a barrier to profitable farming, and this is directly
related to a lack of enforcement. Farmers cannot pay high prices for land and expect
to make a profit. If you can, if all you can do on ag land is farm, it'll be less attractive
for the gentlemen's estates and the price would come down. So a Department of
Agriculture would help ensure that farmers can afford to farm.
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Thank goodness that we're in the middle of the Pacific during this worldwide pandemic.
We're on islands where the population density is not excessive. We can grow enough
food to feed ourselves locally, but the current system isn't making that happen. We
need agriculture to be more than an afterthought in the Office of Economic
Development. We need a Department of Agriculture that will be an advocate for the
people who actually grow food for local consumption.
And there is nothing in the proposed Charter amendment that would require the
Department of Agriculture to create burdensome new regulations on farmers. On the
contrary, the resolution provides for staff that includes advocates. So, the Maui County
Council, through its approval authority, can make sure that any director who is
confirmed is going to concentrate on helping farmers to do what they do best.
I urge you to approve this resolution and forward it on to the people of Maui County to
make this decision. Mahalo.
CHAIR LEE: Are there any questions? If not, thank you, Albert.
MR. PEREZ: Thank you. Aloha.
CHAIR LEE: Alright, Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next person signed up to testify is Teena Rasmussen. To
be followed by Liko Wallace.

MS. TEENA RASMUSSEN, MAUI COUNTY FARM BUREAU (testifying on Committee
Report 20-78):
Good morning, Chair Lee.
CHAIR LEE: Good morning.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Thank you for letting us speak today. I'm representing the Maui County
Farm Bureau this morning, speaking on CR 20-78, the Department of Agriculture. The
Maui County Farm Bureau is a membership based nonprofit who represents 200 farm
families. Our organization is a Chapter of the Hawaii Farm Bureau and the American
Farm Bureau. Our Chapter-CHAIR LEE: Teena.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
July 10, 2020
Page 61

MS. RASMUSSEN: Yes.
CHAIR LEE: I can hear you, but I can't see you.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Oh, okay. Do you want to see me?
CHAIR LEE: Yes. Yes. It would be helpful.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Okay, there I am. Okay, I'm here.
CHAIR LEE: Okay, there you go.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Fix this. Okay. Our Chapter elects officers . . . and they are accountable
to our members to protect the rights of farmers. When making a decision on taking a
stand on an issue, our bylaws require that we have a majority of board members who
agree before we can take a position on an issue.
On this matter of creating a Department of Agriculture, our Board of 10 members was
unanimous in their vote to request a . . . on this matter until the commercial farmers
opinions were sought. The outreach and engagement for this proposal left out a huge
swath of farmers that should have been consulted. I have watched the Council for
years defer proposals, because community engagement and public outreach had not
been conducted. This is a big deal to us, and it hopefully should be a big deal to you,
because farmers will be the most impacted by this proposal.
So, today, what's before you, the previous very prescriptive language that was in the
original resolution has been softened by an amendment that was made at the last GET
meeting. But there is still no guarantee that this proposed department won't turn into
another regulatory agency for farmers. In fact, at the last GET Committee meeting,
somebody made mention we can always come back and add ordinances later. Our
organization just can't repeat it often enough; farmers need advocacy, not more
regulation.
And I also want to clear up something else that has been stated in testimony. Several
testifiers alluded to some sort of fighting going on between the HFUU and the Farm
Bureau. And I can tell you this is a total fabrication by persons who wanted to buy the
farming community. Real farmers do not disrespect other farmers. It does not matter
what genre of farming you engage in; it is an honorable profession. And the Maui
County Farm Bureau believes that we need more farmers of all kinds. We welcome
all farmers into our organization, as I believe HFUU does as well.
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Lastly, I wanted to say that considering the collapse that we're seeing in our economy
in Maui and throughout the State, we do not believe this is a time to expand
government. We, we are living in a virtual bubble that we've created by staying home
and working from our computers. And I believe it has created a disconnect to the
reality that is going on in our community.
One has only got to take a drive through the Kahului Industrial area, through Paia
Town, through Front Street, walk through our shopping malls. We are seeing
unprecedented closures of businesses, unprecedented destruction of family well-being
and financial security. And we still had 11,000 people in our State who have not
received one unemployment check. Expansion of government cost at this point, I
believe, is a breach of trust when, as a County, we are going to be stretched so thin as
to just being able, hopefully, to provide essential services.
There are many ways the County can assist farmers that are less expensive and more
efficient. In fact, we submitted testimony on an alternative plan to the GET Committee.
We are open to discussing these and we would love to come to the table. Thank you
so much for letting us be heard today. We know you all have incredibly difficult
decisions to make, and on behalf of our farmers, we offer you the strength to make
these hard decisions.
CHAIR LEE: Thank you. Are there any questions for Teena?
Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you, Chair. Ms. Rasmussen, thank you for your
testimony this morning. So, just to break it down in a, in a sentence is, what I'm getting
from you is your group is more interested in an advocacy position than a regulator
position?
MS. RASMUSSEN: That's correct. We want, what we would like to see is assurance in the
language if it goes to the chart, if it goes to the ballot. We want assurance in the
language that the purpose of the department would be advocacy and nonregulatory.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. I appreciate that because that's what my key farmers
on Lanai are telling me the same thing too. Those are the bigger growers. So, I
appreciate that clarification. Thank you, Chair.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Thank you.
CHAIR LEE: Anyone else? If not, thank you, Teena, for coming--
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MS. RASMUSSEN: Thank you.
CHAIR LEE: --for joining us.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next person signed up to testify is Liko Wallace. And then,
we received word that Mr. Bence was having technical difficulties, but should be okay
now. So, following Liko Wallace will be Robert Bence.
CHAIR LEE: Hello, we see you.

MS. LIKO WALLACE (testifying on Committee Report 20-78):
I see you too. Aloha, Chair Lee, again, Vice-Chair Rawlins-Fernandez, and Honorable
Councilmembers. My name is Liko Wallace. Mahalo for this opportunity to testify in
strong support of CR 20-78, putting the matter of establishing a County Department of
Agriculture on the ballot this year.
I am a homesteader with a 34-acre ag and pastoral lot. My farm is diversified with fruit
trees, medicinal plants, and egg-laying chickens and ducks. We also sell meat goats
as part of our farm. I'm also an active member of the Ho'olehua Homestead Agriculture
Association. And I can see a Department of Ag really helping us here on Molokai. . . .
Right now, we do not have presence from the State DOA on island tasked with helping
farmers and ranchers.
A vote in favor of this resolution today would give the public the opportunity to choose
for ourselves if establishing a County DOA right now is what we want. By voting against
this, you are taking away our voices, you are taking away our ability to determine for
ourselves what is indeed best for us. Please vote to put this question on the ballot.
Mahalo.
CHAIR LEE: Thank you.
Yes, Ms. Rawlins-Fernandez.
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo, Chair. Mahalo for your testimony,
Ms. Wallace. Your audio cut out right before you said that there's no ag presence on
Molokai.
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MS. WALLACE: Oh, sorry. Let me back up. Sorry. Okay. So, I'll back a little bit up. I can
see a Department of Ag really helping us here on Molokai, especially by having
representation on island. Right now, we do not have presence from the State DOA on
island tasked with helping farmers and ranchers.
A vote in favor of this resolution today would only give the public the opportunity to
choose for ourselves if establishing a County DOA right now is what we want. By
voting against this, you are taking away our voices, you are taking away our ability to
determine for ourselves what is indeed best for us. Please vote for this, put this
question on the ballot. Sorry. Mahalo.
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo, Ms. Wallace. Mahalo, Chair.
CHAIR LEE: Thank you.
Ms. King.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: Thank you, Chair. So, thanks for being, Liko. Good to see you
again.
MS. WALLACE: Good to see you too.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: So, yea, I, I guess my concern is that, and I agree with you that
the presence of an ag entity, because, you know, we don't really have that on Maui
either, but we just have one, right now, one advocate in the Mayor's Office. So, that,
you don't really consider that a, a, . . . assistance for your farmers on Molokai?
MS. WALLACE: No.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: Okay.
MS. WALLACE: It's like not somebody that is right there that you can go to for concerns or
questions. Yea, sorry, not all of us is savvy in getting in touch with them at the, that
area.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: Okay. Do you have, do you have any FSA presence over there;
the Farm Service Agency?
MS. WALLACE: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: You do have that? And does that, does that help with small
farmers, local farmers?
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MS. WALLACE: I'm not sure. I know we have this survey that comes out. They've helped
with, like, doing fencing and projects like that to help out with farmers.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: Like help, like helping small farmers identify grants that are
available, things like that? Because I think that's probably one of the most helpful
things.
MS. WALLACE: Yea, that would be. And no, we don't.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: Okay. Alright. Thank you. Thanks for being here. Have a nice
day.
MS. WALLACE: You too. God bless.
CHAIR LEE: Mr. Sinenci.
COUNCILMEMBER SINENCI: Thank you, Chair. And aloha Aunty Liko for your testimony
today.
MS. WALLACE: Hi, Shane.
COUNCILMEMBER SINENCI: I was just, hi. I was wondering, you know, the Mayor has an
ag specialist in his, in his, in his office. Do you know of the ag specialist?
MS. WALLACE: No clue.
COUNCILMEMBER SINENCI: That he has one? Who it is? Do you, do you feel that other
small farmers have this relationship with the ag specialist?
MS. WALLACE: I don't think so.
COUNCILMEMBER SINENCI: Okay. Thank you. And then, you know, during this pandemic
we're looking at really resiliency for our small remote communities. And so, for me,
growing up and going to Lahainaluna, I would say we always ate off-grade beans. And
so, even though we, we sold our, our produce to market, all of the off-grade and all of
the bi-products that come from was, was used for, for families to survive during, back
in the days. Do you mahele that culture of sharing? Do you mahele your produce?
MS. WALLACE: Definitely.
COUNCILMEMBER SINENCI: Yea.
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MS. WALLACE: Definitely, yea. So, where we have our abundant, we share with those who
have their abundance. And, you know, basically for the, the simple consumers like us,
we eat off-grade all the time. There's nothing wrong with the taste. It just looks not
beautiful to be marketed. But it's just as good as the one that is marketed. So,
basically, yea, we malama each other with our abundance and goes that way, yea.
COUNCILMEMBER SINENCI: Bless each other. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
MS. WALLACE: Amen. Thank you.
CHAIR LEE: Alright. Any more questions? If not, thank you. Thank you, Liko.
MS. WALLACE: Thank you. Have a blessed day . . .
CHAIR LEE: You too.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next person signed up to testify is Robert Bence. To be
followed by Christopher O'Brien. Mr. Bence, it is your turn to testify. You are muted
on your end. We cannot mute you on our end. We cannot unmute you on our end.
CHAIR LEE: I see Mr. Christopher O'Brien. Oh, but it's Mr. Bence, did you say?
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Bence is unmuted, but we can't hear anything from him. He
may still be experiencing technical difficulties.
CHAIR LEE: Why don't we just go to Mr. O'Brien then.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Then the next person up to testify is Christopher O'Brien. To be
followed by Sean Lester.

MR. CHRISTOPHER O'BRIEN, SUSTAINABLE MOLOKAI (testifying on Committee
Report 20-78):
Hi. Can you, can you hear me?
CHAIR LEE: Yes.
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MR. O'BRIEN: Okay. Aloha, Councilmembers. My name is Christopher O'Brien and I am
the Director of Admin. and Development at Sustainable Molokai. Our mission is to
restore aina momona or abundant land to Molokai. And we are currently one of the
only organizations providing farmer education and support programs on the island,
especially since Maui College shut down the Molokai Ag Program last year.
The last time we came before the Council, we testified in support of expanding
agricultural funding for Maui County, which the Council did. We mahalo that decision.
As a result, the County has increased food security and food sovereignty on each
island within our County. In particular, many of our farmers are eager to apply for the
County . . . micro-grant program to expand and improve their operations.
I am here today to express strong support for the creation of a County Department of
Agriculture, and for putting that question to voters in the next election. This could be a
vital resource to our farmers, particularly to the extent that this County Department of
Ag will serve as a single point of contact to access County programs and services,
including advocating for and supporting farmers when needing to access other relevant
County departments and offices, the State, and others. And also, to the extent that
this would consolidate County agricultural programs and services, especially with the
Council's recent increase in ag funding. And also, to the extent that this department
would help farmers navigate existing regulations at the County, State, and Federal
levels. Mahalo.
CHAIR LEE: Okay. Thank you so much. Any questions?
Yes, Ms. Rawlins-Fernandez.
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo, Chair Lee. Aloha, Mr. O'Brien. Mahalo for
your testimony. Sustainable Molokai has had their mobile market food hub on Molokai
for three years, I believe?
MR. O'BRIEN: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Or, or more? Three years, okay.
MR. O'BRIEN: I think it's about three and a half years, yea.
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Yea, yea. And it's, it's been wildly successful. And,
I, I know that the supply just cannot keep up with demand, because it's so popular. Do,
do you see the, this County Department of Ag, how you said that it would help to
consolidate all the ag services in the County and serve as a single point of contact,
particularly for, you know, like communities that are not on Maui? It's a, it's a struggle
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for the Molokai community to try to figure out all the different departments and how to
navigate even our County structure. So, do you see that helping to support the Molokai
food hub, our mobile market on island to help food security on Molokai?
MR. O'BRIEN: Yes. And I think one of the examples that came into my mind was when I had
a, when we had an issue related to the COVID-19 regulations, there was one specific
department within the County level that was handling that. It was a specific person,
like, office we could call. And we got our answers quick. And not only did we get
answers, but when, when I hung up the phone, that person who I talked to reached out
to multiple people within the County that could help make sure that what the questions
that I had would get resolved. And they did and it was amazing.
And so, when I heard about this Department of Agriculture, the first thing that popped
in my mind is that we need that for agriculture. We need this one place that people
can go. And right now, that's not really the case. Like I know that Maui has an ag, the
Maui County, the Mayor's Office has an ag specialist. But as everybody is saying that
person is not well known to most people in the community.
And so, and it may not, and we need like just one place, especially on Molokai, because
a lot of people are not tech savvy either. And so, having a specific office here with a
specific representative, that's something easier for people to grasp and understand.
And so, being able to route that communication through one person and just ease,
because right now, like, a lot of different ag programs, like they're split among multiple,
like areas, and so it's really hard for people to access or understand how those pieces
fit together.
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Right. Right, I agree. So, you mentioned the Mayor's
ag specialist. Has that ag specialist ever reached out to Sustainable Molokai to offer
resource support or anything?
MR. O'BRIEN: Not, not that, not that I know of.
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay. Mahalo, Mr. O'Brien. Mahalo, Chair.
MR. O'BRIEN: Thank you.
CHAIR LEE: Thank you. Are there any more questions?
Oh, Mr. Sinenci.
COUNCILMEMBER SINENCI: Thank you, Chair. Real, real quick question for Mr. O'Brien.
Mahalo for being here. You know, should this pass or get onto the ballot, there's a lot
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of work to be done to add content into the bill. Would, would Sustainable Molokai be,
be willing to be part of that process?
MR. O'BRIEN: Oh, most definitely. And I think we already envisioned trying to help play a
role in helping to craft how this Department of Agriculture would look. And, and as a
community driven organization, you know, being able to reach out into the community,
and the community knowing us for operating, this is where the areas in which we
operate, we, like, most definitely like reaching out into our community and helping to
translate that into the vision of how this Department of Agriculture becomes.
COUNCILMEMBER SINENCI: Yea, mahalo. And, and that's the only reason why I asked.
It sounds like you guys have already made a lot of the work already. So, thank you.
Thank you for your testimony.
CHAIR LEE: Alright, any more questions?
If not, please, Mr. Clerk, the next testifier.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next testifier is Sean Lester. To be followed by Sandy Baz.

MR. SEAN LESTER (testifying on Committee Report 20-68, 20-72, 20-73, 20-75, 20-77, and
20-78):
Aloha kakou, Council Chair and Councilmembers. Thank you very much for being
here today. And you have quite a bit on your, on your plate today. I'm very impressed
over the last 20 years of working with the Council to see the extraordinary amount and
quality of work that this Council is coming forward with. And I just want to say to all of
you, thank you for really stepping up to the plate. You've just been amazing people
during this COVID and far beyond that. Mike, Council Chair, Kelly, all the others that
are here. Thank you so much for your time and your effort.
And I, I, I'm looking at this extraordinary document of which you have on your plate
today. And there are many things I'd like to speak to. I'll try to make some very quick,
30 seconds or less, others may be a minute or two. The first is 20-68, the adoption of
resolution establishing the pledge and, and encouraging visitors and industry to have
a guest sign the pledge. I think we ought to actually, really this can like be just a, a, a
placeholder for us to move into what we want from people that come to our island. And
I do appreciate you having it on here. And I do, I'm strongly in favor of that.
The next one has to do with, I support 20-72 with Bank of America. I've, I've known
about this for a long time. I talk with Sol Kahoohalahala and others years ago with
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their trying to work with the Bank of America and all the challenges that have happened
along the way.
As far as 20-73, it's definitely time for Councilmembers to have five two full year terms.
We've gone round and round on this one. We've had fun and not so much fun. And I
do think it's time. I appreciate the quality of the maturity of having people in government
that have governmental stability or institutional knowledge on the Council. It's really
important. It's also important for it, for there to be a known sunset so we can pass that
onto others along the way.
The same has to do with, with the one on here for, for the Mayor. Two terms is enough.
We just watched what happened. We had a Mayor that came in, left, then came back
for, for eight more years. It was, it was simply too, too much time. And I think eight
years is plenty.
So, the next is dealing with 20-75, which is far as splitting the two departments. We're
reaching a point where our government is growing and our needs and concerns when
we're dealing with homeless and Housing and Human Concerns are, are at a point
where we do need an expanded more focused quality with that. So, I do, I do, do, do
ask us to work in that direction.
20-78 is the one that I really, really want to speak to. We're, we're at an extraordinary
time right now. And again, I do want to really say how much I appreciate
Councilmember Lee and others that have voted to bring it to this point. The for, the for,
the ability to see that our, our, our small community-based farming and gardening has
an ability to be woven into a space where we're able to give maybe 20 to 30 percent
or even more of our local needs for our, our, our own food establishment in a time of
great uncertainty.
You know, we're looking at, at our, our main carrier of, of, of our supplies aren't being
given the funds we need by the State Legislature. I know that there's a lot of
background story on that, but the bottom line is if that ship stops coming or comes
every two weeks or three weeks, we're in deep trouble. So, the ability to invest a fairly
small amount of money into a, a really sharpened direction that would allow everybody
that has a five by ten backyard, to someone who's doing a thousand acres to be able
to find ways to weave that together so we can feed our local people.
My goodness, what a unbelievable opportunity we have right now to give a, a, this is
visionary. This isn't something small. This is something that's been wanted for a long
time. They did it in World War II with the Victory Gardens. Everything after that was
all processed food. People got, got used to the spam coming, different things coming
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on the boats. Now we have a chance to let everyone step up to the plate and do what
they can to support Maui Nui. My goodness, what an amazing possibility.
So, so that's all I have to say. I just really appreciate all of you. I appreciate the work
you're doing. And I appreciate the extraordinary way that you've handled with grace
the ability to keep our government together during a time of extraordinary difficulty.
Thank you for your time.
CHAIR LEE: Thank you, Sean. Are there any questions for Mr. Lester? Seems like not, so
thank you for coming, for joining us.
MR. LESTER: You're welcome. A hui hou. Okay.
CHAIR LEE: A hui hou.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next person signed up to testify is Sandy Baz. To be
followed by Jenn.

MR. SANDY BAZ, MANAGING DIRECTOR (testifying on Committee Reports 20-74, 20-75,
20-76, and 20-78):
Good afternoon, everyone. Sandy Baz, Managing Director for the County of Maui. I'm
testifying on behalf of Mayor Michael Victorino and testifying in opposition to
Committee Reports and the Charter amendments attached to them; 20-74, 75, 76,
and 78.
So, let me just briefly go over that. I don't want to take up too much time on this. But
related to the bifurcation of the Department of Housing and Human Concerns into two
departments. You know, housing was, and it continues to be, a dire need in our
community. It's been a focus of the Victorino Administration since day one and will
continue to be whether there's another department or it remains a division within the
department. He does have concerns, as he expressed in his June 30 letter to Chair
Molina about the creation of the new department at this time because of the lack of
understanding of our future of our economy. And also, the lack of understanding of
what the true objectives and goals are for our proposed budget of what the department
will be.
You know, in looking at the challenge to housing, one of the concerns that he brought
up was that the Council has disapproved 40 percent of the housing projects that it's
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reviewed. And I know there's a concern of the projects that have already been
approved not being actually done. And most of those problems are because they have
conditions of zoning put on them by the Land Use Commission, the Planning
Commission, or the Council. And those are generally the, the obstacles for completion
of those affordable housing projects that have already been developed.
And so, you know, while it remains a focus of the Administration, the, the creation of a
department at this time may be a distraction and we'd rather focus the time and effort
and finances on actually creating affordable housing. Developers are the ones that
actually build, contractors are the ones that actually build the housing, so we wanted
to focus on that.
For the establishment of the Department of Agriculture, you know, it's kind of similar.
The, the desire and need for a focus on agriculture is incredibly important as we've
been discussing as part of and not just the economic impact of the CARES . . .
Coronavirus on our community, but also prior to that and the focus on promoting more
agriculture through agricultural parks and other activities within the County . . .
You know, the State has a Department of Agriculture already. And I'll read you their
mission statement. "Further expand the role of Hawaii's agricultural industry to benefit
the well-being of our island society by diversifying the economy, protecting resources
important for agriculture production, and gaining greater self-sufficiency in food and
renewable energy production". So, it seems to be that we have a department in the
State already that has the same mission as what was discussed by this department.
And while definitely more effort can be made, the, the State as written in the committee
report, one percent of the State budget goes to the Department of Agriculture. You
know, we've discussed creating the department at, you know, $300,000 to $500,000
but even one percent of the County budget is $6.8 million. So, to understand the efforts
and focus that needs to happen on agriculture irregardless of the creation of the
department, they understand this a very important thing.
And we don't want to create duplication of services or concerns. You know, in the
mission of the Department of Agriculture at the State level, there's nothing about
actually like regulation and, and focus on, you know, controlling. But that's a big part
of what they do. So, I can understand the testifiers concerns about that.
Related to the conflict of interest interpreting Charter amendments, Mayor feels like
that there, that can happen now. That the Council can create a resolution to hire
special counsel, and file any kind of action that would be required. So, a Charter
amendment is not required for that.
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And finally, the Charter Commission, having the Council appoint nine of the members
and the Mayor appoint two of the members. You know, the current system of the
boards and commissions for the County, there's a check and balance that the Mayor,
you know, appoints them and the Council can vet them and approve them or deny
them. This would preclude the ability for that to happen by both of the, the branches
just strictly appointing. And so, we want to make sure that there is a check and balance
in that, and that the community is represented through a vetting process.
Then, you know, and just in general, there are a lot of Charter amendments that have
been proposed. And, you know, the Charter is our guiding document. You know, it is
the focus of what we, how we run our government here and something not to be taken
lightly, not to be changed on a whim. The effects of Charter changes will not just take
place in the upcoming year or two, but in decades to come. Many of the Charter
provisions that are in there have been in there since the creation of it, and something
that we need to make sure that we consider.
And so, generally, that's why a lot of these, a bigger focus should be on having them
reviewed at a Charter Commission so that they can actually review and thoroughly
think through the impact of any of these changes on other parts of the Charter. Or
ideas like Department of Ag should, you know, maybe could take in the Environmental
Protection and Sustainability Division that's in Department of Environmental
Management and also the Climate Action, Resiliency, and Sustainability that's in the
Office of the Mayor, because they're all very related to the same type of goal. So,
Chair, thank you for the opportunity to testify on behalf of the Mayor; appreciate that.
CHAIR LEE: Thank you, Mr. Baz.
Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you very much, Madam Chair. Oh, sorry, got a little bit
of feedback. Thank you. Mr. Baz, you know, you mentioned that the Mayor said that
the Council rejected 40 percent of affordable housing projects. Now, can you clarify,
was that private projects or was that County initiated projects under this
Administration?
MANAGING DIRECTOR: I believe the status came from private projects that were presented
to the Council. We have not yet presented specific County projects. We will be shortly,
but we haven't specifically presented County projects. The County-COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Mr. Baz, I want to, yea, thank you. Thank you for the
response. I just wanted to say, well, that's the very reason why I'd like to see this
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department bifurcate, because as of now, there has been no County initiated project,
you know, projects under this Administration. So, I just wanted to say that.
And my last question is, can you tell us why the Mayor is just apprehensive about all
of these Charter amendments being put on there for the voters to decide? Because,
well, I'll just say in my opinion it's the public's government, not ours, not the Mayor's,
not the Council; it's the public's government. And have you been able to get some
feedback from the Mayor on that?
MANAGING DIRECTOR: Sure. Thank you. Yea, you know, one of the considerations that
he has brought about is the financial impacts and not understanding or, or not agreeing
with the more financial impact just for Administration purposes. But we'd want to focus
these specific activities with the finances to be able to focus on operational activities,
not just administrative activities. So, that's one of the things.
The other is that, as Director Tsuhako had mentioned and, and you know, also I
mentioned as well, the expectations of the community of the affect of these Charter
amendments is, I think is not clear. And even from the testimony that happened today,
you could tell that, you know, the expectations are there that we may not be able to
meet, the Council may not be able to financially support. So, that's something that we
want to make sure that the public is clear about that and not have expectations that
cannot be achieved.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Alright. Thank you, Mr. Baz. Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR LEE: Yes, Vice-Chair Rawlins-Fernandez.
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo, Chair. I'll make it quick. Aloha, Managing
Director Baz. Mahalo for your testimony.
MANAGING DIRECTOR: Aloha.
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: So, the State, so, I, I guess my question is regarding
your testimony on, against the Department of Ag, because it's a duplication of service.
And so, the, the State has Hawaii Tourism Authority and Maui has Maui Visitors
Bureau. And I think they have the same mission. And they get about $80 million from
the State. And the Mayor's Office recommended, I think $3.5 million this year, in this
year's budget. But using your logic, we shouldn't fund MVB at all. It, it's because the
State already gives HTA, which does what MVB does, $80 million. So, using that logic,
we shouldn't fund MVB at all.
MANAGING DIRECTOR: Chair.
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CHAIR LEE: Yes.
MANAGING DIRECTOR: Yea, thank you. So, actually, we are acting similar in a manner.
And it could use more actual, you know, bodies and support in the Department of
Agriculture in a agricultural functionality right now. The State Department of Agriculture
would be similar to HTA in . . . the manner. But we have one person right now and that
could be enhanced, if the Council supports through, you know, additional staffing, not
necessarily the creation of another department. You know, we're, we don't create
another, we don't have another tourism authority on Maui. We do support in, in efforts
and promotion which is what we do with ag right now. And it can be definitely
enhanced, but the development of a department to do that, I think is where the
challenge is.
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo. So, by enhance, you mean more resources
and more money investing, right? So, enhancing because food security and
supporting our farmers are important to us.
MANAGING DIRECTOR: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Like the tourism industry and the amount of
resources we invest in the tourism industry should at least be matched, at least.
Because food is important for our survival.
MANAGING DIRECTOR: No, I, I understand. Yea, definitely. You know, we provide the
Farm Bureau funding. We provide Hawaii Farmers Union United funding. So, we are
doing that. And enhancing it through additional resources is something that we benefit.
It is one of the five major priority goals of the Administration, of the Mayor is to help
with food sustainability and making sure that we have a food security resiliency
program. And so, you know, that's why he's been supporting the Climate Action,
Resiliency, and Sustainability section. And why he would still support a section of
agriculture as well would be because of that focus and the understanding that this is
an important item for our community.
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Right on. Mahalo, Managing Director. I think we're
on the same page. Mahalo for your response. Mahalo, Chair.
CHAIR LEE: Okay. We're running out of time here. So, any more questions for the Managing
Director? If not, thank you, Mr. Baz.
MANAGING DIRECTOR: Okay. Thank you, everybody. Appreciate your time.
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CHAIR LEE: Okay. Thank you. So, we have, the time is about 12:12. We have Mr. Hokama
leaving at 2. So, what do you, and we have about five more testifiers. You want to
finish the testimony and then have a short lunch or? Okay.
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Yes, please.
CHAIR LEE: Alright. Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, the next person signed up to testify is Jenn. To
be followed by Zhan Lindo.

MS. JENNIFER KARACA (testifying on Committee Report 20-78):
Aloha. Can you hear me?
CHAIR LEE: Hi. Yes.
MS. KARACA: Hi. Aloha. My name is Jennifer Karaca. Please excuse my attire. I just
finished up harvesting, so I'm not dressed very nice for this meeting. But I just want to
touch on a few things that have been said. So, there's been comments that farmers
haven't been consulted about this. That's incorrect. There has been numerous
farmers that have been consulted. And we went to the Maui Farm Bureau who did not
want to sit down and discuss, and basically told Councilmember Shane Sinenci to just
file it. So, that is not a discussion that is trying to kill something.
We also have seen the petition that has been put out to save a farmer, which has no
factual resources attached to it or anything. And it's really unfortunate that propaganda
is being pushed, especially in the form of some Councilmembers putting it forward as
a survey. But it has brought light to the situation that the community does want to
weigh in on this either way. So, I'm thankful for that. And it also has helped our petition
get over 1400 more signature now. So, we're at 3400 signatures; 3,400. And that has
been submitted, minus the 200 signatures, that we've garnered in the last 24 hours.
As far as not having any economic benefit, that's incorrect. There are many resources
that were attached to my food security presentation. There are many resources on the
website for the "I support a Department of Ag" that show that it will be financially
beneficial. I haven't seen any resources or studies from the other side saying that it
won't be, and that it'll be a burden. I would love to see some of those studies. I think
it's important to see that research and put it forward for the whole community to see,
not just taking it word of mouth.
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On top of that, I want to say that, you know, it's not, the department was not created
to, you know, or the proposal was not created to regulate the farmers more. It's to help
them navigate the current regulations. Most of the regulations are not coming from the
County. They're coming from State and Federal regulations, and food safety
regulations. So, that's what our farmers need help regulating.
And then also, in the County processes, the permits are also very complicated, and
they could use help navigating those, those processes as well. Investing in agriculture
will be beneficial for not only our food security, but also for our economy. It will create
jobs, it will create revenue, it will create sales tax. It will, you know, boost resident
quality of life and health. There are so many positives to it.
So, I understand that it's scary to invest in something. But during times like these, it's
jobs like you guys, who are leaders, to reevaluate how you prioritize your funding. And
finding ways to prioritize your funding to benefit your community is really what we're
asking right now is. And really not even just for you guys to do it, it's the community to
just have a chance to say this is how we want you to prioritize our taxpayer money.
We want you to prioritize agriculture. So, that's, that's my testimony today. And I thank
you.
CHAIR LEE: Okay. Thank you.
Ms. Paltin.
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: Thank you, Chair. Thank you, Ms. Karaca. You know, I just
was wondering, it took many, many years for us to overcome the regulations about
pa'i'ai with the pohaku and wood. And I was wondering, you know, do you see this as
also another avenue to be able to overcome those types of regulations so that we could
have more, you know, egg farms locally? I mean, the, the way that the USDA regulates
us and, and we got to get that stamp in comparison to other island nations is, is really
ridiculous. So, I can understand the fear of regulation, but do you see it as a possibility
that we could overcome these regulations and be able to do away with it the same way
they were able to do away with it for the pa'i'ai situation?
MS. KARACA: Absolutely. I don't think there's really anything better than having government
see how complicated they've made things to be able to get them to undo things. So, I
know that there has been farmers that have contacted Alice Lee explaining kind of their
situations. And she's like, this is ridiculous. And she's tried to help them navigate
those issues.
So, I think when the County has a department that is seeing these regulations come
down and are, have boots on the ground to see how they're actually affecting farmers,
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they can be an advocate to go to battle with the other regulations that are enforcing
these regulations to say, look, this is not beneficial; this is hurting our agricultural
sector, this doesn't really make sense, we don't want these in place. And you know,
finding ways to stand up to those regulations that don't make sense for our community
is something that the department definitely could do and should do.
I also want to mention the bureaucracy of the department is completely up to you guys.
So, when you have Councilmembers saying it's going to create more bureaucracy,
that's only going to happen if you guys create that. Otherwise, you guys have the
power to make it an advocacy department. So, that, that's in your hands. That's not
up to anybody else. That's why it's a County level Department of Agriculture.
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: And then my last question is, you know, in the Section 8-18.3,
would you be supportive of where it says, you know, "other powers and duties as
required by the Mayor" or whatever, putting "except more regulatory controls in there"?
Like, like E-X-C-E-P-T, except?
MS. KARACA: I think it could be okay. But you also have to realize if we do want additional
inspections for invasive species and we do want to streamline the County processes
for permits, then there would have to be some regulations. But like not creating
additional regulations to like create barriers for farmers is probably a better way to put
it. So, if you're going to add in this no additional regulations, make sure that it's to, not
to create barriers.
So, but like having more inspectors for invasive species is something that everybody
wants; things like that. So, not to kind of limit yourself too much with that language that
they wouldn't be able to do any regulations. Because there, there is some regulations
and streamlining permit processes is something that is a huge need for our farmers.
Because right now, they have to navigate RPT, Department of Planning, and
Department of Water Supply all separately. And it takes a lot of time and effort on their
part.
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: So, no additional regulations that will create barriers for
farmers? Something like that?
MS. KARACA: Yea.
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR LEE: Any more questions?
Yes, Mr. Sinenci and then Vice-Chair Rawlins-Fernandez.
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COUNCILMEMBER SINENCI: Thank you, Chair. Really quickly, Ms. Karaca, and mahalo
for your help in creating this. I know that you've been really involved with community
food hubs and getting, being that advocate and getting food from the farmers and to
actual people and families in our community. So, do you, do you feel like these, these,
and we've, our office have been getting a lot of phone calls about people that want to
help in processing, in refrigeration, in, in getting those foods to, to the families, so as a
department, would these food streams also help to create this other industry, food
hubs, and, and food banks, those types of things?
MS. KARACA: Absolutely. So, through my work with the nonprofit that I help fund, or found,
I alone, by myself, on my day off from the County, Fridays, by myself, have harvested
11,000 pounds of food that would have otherwise rotted and gotten that out to the
community in forms of donations and sales. So, about half of that has been donated
to community organizations like Chilis on Wheels, Maui Food Bank, Paia Youth and
Cultural Center, and directly to homeless populations, as well as other food pantries.
And the other half has been sold to local businesses to help them have more local food
to make added value products or to sell at their restaurants. And, you know, so I've
had a chance, and, and I also sell directly to farmers to help supplement their supplies.
So, I literally have talked to the three areas of agriculture that are huge right now and
really underserved. So, we've got landowners with ag land that want to produce.
We've got markets who want to buy more locally grown produce. And then we have
farmers who need help. And I've talked to all of them. And the reason I helped write
this legislation is because I had been handed so many issues because some of them
knew that I worked at the County, that they wanted me to help navigate. And I just, I'm
one person, I don't have the time.
And they have said that, you know, they've gone to OED, and Kenneth Yamamura,
bless his heart, was at every meeting and took all that information back. But then, you
know, the Director of OED at the time, Teena Rasmussen, did really not much with it.
So, you know, there, there is a need for its own department to help navigate these
things. And it will create a ton of jobs. There's so many people that want to be involved
in the agricultural sector. So, just supporting it will create, you know, a lot more food
streams. If I can harvest 11,000, imagine, 11,000 pounds, imagine how many people,
if we got crews out harvesting, how much we could, you know, get into the local
markets.
COUNCILMEMBER SINENCI: Mahalo, Jen. Mahalo for your advocacy and your community
volunteerism.
MS. KARACA: Thanks.
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COUNCILMEMBER SINENCI: Thank you.
MS. KARACA: Thanks.
CHAIR LEE: Vice-Chair, community, Rawlins-Fernandez. Community.
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: I, I, I take, I take that as a compliment. Mahalo,
Chair. Aloha, Ms. Karaca. Mahalo for your testimony. I'll make it quick so that. We
heard from farmers on Molokai that they don't know who the ag specialist in, the current
ag specialist in the Mayor's Office is, and that the, that ag specialist never reached out
to,the, those farmers here. And you, you talked about this Department of Ag having a
presence on Molokai and Lanai.
And we heard from a farmer on Lanai that they've been, you know, they have like an
informal co-op going on there, but no official, like, organizing. So, do you see the
presence on Molokai and Lanai as a way to help with these things, such as navigating
the difficulty and having all these ag things in different departments and trying to
organize and help farmers to find more resources?
MS. KARACA: Yea, I mean, I think from the conversation that we had yesterday and some
other conversations that I've had with farmers is they're looking at inspections maybe
like every 90 days. Or every three months somebody from the County will come over
and talk to them or do an inspection. So, that's really hard to navigate when you're
farming. You know, you don't really have, you have some control over when you plant
things, but then depending on the weather you can't always control when it's time to
harvest and have that stuff inspected.
So, having boots on the ground in the different islands is super important to navigate
those issues. Each island has its own separate ag community with their own issues
that they're trying to navigate. So, having representation there and not just one person
in, on, on Maui is really important if we want to invest in our ag communities.
And, you know, looking at as an investment, we have four islands, not just three
islands, we have four islands that we can do agricultural, you know, production with. It
doesn't necessarily have to be food, but there are ways to get money and get jobs into
our communities and help benefit the environment and the community through
agriculture. And so, looking at as an investment rather than like a burden is, is, is
something that we should be doing as . . . at the County.
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: An investment in something that's really important
and a high priority for our County. Mahalo, Ms. Karaca.
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MS. KARACA: Absolutely.
CHAIR LEE: Thank you. Any more questions? If not, thank you, Jennifer. I love the hat.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: Chair, I have a question.
MS. KARACA: For protection.
CHAIR LEE: Oh, yes, oh, Ms. King. Ms. King.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: Hi, Jen. Yea, I love that hat too. It looks great on you. So-MS. KARACA: It's a local ag product.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: Yes, I know. That's awesome. Is it from Molokai?
MS. KARACA: No. It is from Haiku.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: So, I have a question for you. Because, you know, when you talk
about that it's up to us. It's up, you know, we're, we're trying to leave it up to the voters
to decide whether they want to expend the funds, because this is an important enough
industry to actually have a department. But you know, once it gets, once it gets
approved, it's in the purview of the Administration. So, it's actually, you know, how it
gets run is up to the Mayor, right? The Mayor is the one that's in charge of all the
Planning Department, Public Works, you know. We can't basically tell them what to
do.
So, you know, so to me, it's, you know, I guess my, my question to you is I, people are
saying we should just have an office of agriculture, but that's something that could, if,
if, if it was desired, it could've been done years ago. The office, creating an office is
the purview of the Mayor and it hasn't happened. And I think that's why people were
crying out for, you know, the decision for the department. But I just kind of wanted to
make the point that we don't, once the department, if it, if it does happen, we don't run
that department as a Council, because we, we're not the Administration.
MS. KARACA: Yea, you guys don't run it. However, you guys do draft the legislation in the,
in the Maui County Code that can outline and steer how the department behaves. So,
how you write the Code for that department to further detail which direction you want
it to go in will determine whether it's going to be more bureaucracy or more advocacy.
So, outlining the programs in areas of need.
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COUNCILMEMBER KING: Right.
MS. KARACA: And so, originally, I know that, that sometimes there's a disconnect and not a
lot of teeth to get the departments to do what the Council and the community wants.
That's why I had originally put in so many areas of need in the first resolution. But
because the community was concerned with not having enough feedback for that, we
took them out. But that can still be done in the Code. So, you guys still, as the Council
has, have a lot of power over how, how you're going to steer the department.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: Well, I, I see that as the community having that power, because
we're going to be working with the community, all stakeholders.
MS. KARACA: I hope so. Yes, I hope so.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: So, even all the ones, the one, especially the ones that are
concerned, you know. So, I don't, I don't see that as the Council making a prescriptive,
a prescription for it. The community will come together, if they decide they want it, and
then we'll try to figure out, you know, what, what the direction should be and how much
to, how much to staff it. So, thank you, Chair.
MS. KARACA: Thank you.
CHAIR LEE: Alright. Anybody else? If not, let's go to the testifier.
MS. KARACA: Thank you.
CHAIR LEE: Thanks Jennifer.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next person signed up to testify is Zhan Lindo. To be
followed by Hokuao.

MS. ZHANTELL LINDO (testifying on Committee Report 20-68, 20-75, and 20-78):
Thank you. Thank you for this opportunity. I would like to be testifying on items 20-75,
20-78, and 20-68. First of all, my name is Zhantell Lindo and I'm from the island of
Molokai and I'm testifying, I took some time off to testify on these items. I would just
like to commend the Council for being so courageous in the way that you guys
approach issues and, and just challenges in our County. It's been such an honor to
see the inside tracks of what you guys are doing. And I think you guys are just
awesome.
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20-68, real fast. I support that, because I believe that as the pandemic hit, and in the
direction we going as a society, there are basic fundamental principles that have been
lost over the course of time. And this brings back one really important value. And my
papa used to say, if you, if somebody cannot keep their word, then you don't have
anything at all. And so, by allowing people to sign a pledge and give their word in
honor that they will help us to preserve, enhance and, and keep our island the way,
our islands the way that we want them to, our County, I think that's a wonderful way of
setting a true and historic value that we want to base the rest of our decisions on.
20-75, I am in full support of that. And I going speak as the homeless representative
of our island. You know, Director Baz and several others talked about having one
person in Administration that handles different things. And for instance, one, one
person at MVB, one person that handles homeless for the Department of Housing and
Human Concerns, and one ag guy. For Molokai, none of those one people have really
been of help, or effective, or efficient to our community. So, we got to find one way to
change that. And if that means a creation of the department or splitting the department,
then I think we need to be brave enough to seek that out.
I think that one of the biggest reasons for me is seven years ago, or I, I called, around
seven years ago, I called the Department of Housing and Human Concerns and was
referred to the homeless guy, the homeless, person in charge of homelessness. And
I was told, even though I was seeing him in the front of my face that there were not
homeless people, there was just one homeless guy in Molokai, no problem. And here
we are five to seven years later, and I'm still the only person feeding them every
Sunday. And, and, and, and holding POA's that help them to navigate through the
medical system. Thankfully, Family Life Center, we've been able to make a
connection, and they've been here a few times, and they've been doing what they can.
But everything is so limited.
And one of the problems that I see in that is that homelessness is often defined by the
idea that somebody doesn't have a house. And so, even though it's a more serious
and comprehensive problem, and homelessness stems from a lot of different things.
There's this, there's this fictitious view that if we put them in a house, even the County's
motto of housing first.
I mean, if you put, if you put people in a home and you don't understand what they're
dealing with in a holistic view, then chances are those places aren't, it's not going to
be successful. And I'm not saying don't put homeless people or people who need a
home in a house. But I am saying that splitting the departments would give focus to
two important challenges that we facing and, and force the departments to take the
time, focus, money, and energy to make sure we efficient in those things. Because I,
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I do not believe that the current way and status quo is efficient and is efficiently handling
the issues and challenges that we have.
The third and last thing is 20.7, sorry, 78, the Department of Ag. I think on both 75 and
78 there's been intenfful misleading of what this whole discussion is about. And, and
plenty focus on how the, the department should be formulated, the expense, and all
these things. And I know that's our, that's important stuff, but really the question is,
are we going to put this idea, this great solution, proactive measure out for our
community to have a say in what they want? And so, I just want to bring it back to the
root of it. We're, we're asking, your, the Council is being given the decision to say,
should our people make their own determination of whether or not they want these
things to happen? And I think the answer is absolutely yes.
But more specifically, I come from five generations of probably over 150 years of cattle
ranching on Molokai. We never sold our cattle. The story and historic story that we're
really happy about is our family has always been one that has supported and given
meat out to the community. We haven't been able to get the help or any, any kind of
help through the Department of Ag.
And I thought it was very interesting that Director Baz brought up the mission statement
of the Department of Agriculture, because I too started to look up what agriculture
meant. And it really, the thing that I found that, is that agriculture and the inception and
creation of the Department of Agriculture in the United States was created to support
rural communities and farming as a science and in the effort to promote food
production. The difference came when the State of Hawaii, and Director Baz read the
mission statement. But when you look at the definition of, of what the focus and intent
of the Department of Agriculture is under the State, it has a lot to do with industry.
And so, I think where we are formulating this new Department of Ag, we can get back
to the true intent of why agriculture was so important to our country and to our, our
culture. I mean, I see it as an exciting opportunity that for the first time, there is a
country principle or, or United States inception of an ideal that can be totally linked to
the aloha aina and the malama of our aina and our culture in a way that can be so
exemplary to the rest of Hawaii and the rest of the world. And I think that we got to be
courageous in our effort to do that. And no always have to be about, about money
first. Sometimes the great idea come and then the money will follow. Mahalo.
CHAIR LEE: Thank you, Zhan. Any questions? Thank you again.
Alright, Mr. Clerk.
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DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next person signed up to testify is Hokuao. To be followed
by Faith Chase.

MR. HOKUAO PELLEGRINO (testifying on Committee Report 20-78):
Aloha mai kakou. I'm not sure if you guys can hear me in my vehicle.
CHAIR LEE: Yep.
MR. PELLEGRINO: I'm at work right now at a different farm. But my name is Hokuao
Pellegrino. I'm a kuleana kalo farmer from the ahupua'a of Waikapu. Our farm name
is Noho`ana Farm. I'm testifying on behalf of myself in relationship to supporting the
Resolution [sic] 20-78 for the establishment or, or putting the establishment of a
Department of Ag on the ballot for Charter, County Charter amendment.
You know, we need farmers to farm; that's the bottom line. And if COVID has shown
us anything in the multiple times I've testified in relation to ag, is we need to support
ag. And I mahalo each and every one of you for doing that. I mean, that's, the
micro-grant program that you folks have supported is, is, is phenomenal. Whether we
are able to, to receive a grant or not, nonetheless, I appreciate the work that you guys
have done to, to get that going, and look forward to seeing how that supports our small
farmers.
You know, as a small farmer, you know, I'm concerned just as much as everybody else
is, you know, including, you know, Councilmember Yuki Lei, about, you know, potential
bureaucracies that this can have and, and added stress to farmers. You know, last
week I spent over 20 hours just focused on writing a grant for our farm. And, and it,
and it takes me away from my time being able to produce food, harvesting and making
value added products.
What I see this particular department doing and why I support it is that it will help
farmers navigate systems that can be very complicated for them. You know, I, I, I'm
not tooting my own horn here. I mean, I feel like I'm, I'm a little bit savvy on, on
navigating through these processes. But let me tell you, I still, you know, have a very
difficult time, you know, balancing just not only the farm work and, you know, writing
grants and ensuring that now we're following, you know, a higher stringent, you know,
food regulatory, you know, issues, and what not.
And, and a department like this can really be that advocate, help us navigate through
the process, help us with resources, something that, yes, one would assume that the
Department of Ag under the State would do. However, they haven't. You know the
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Department of Ag under the State has not supported the small farmers. You know,
earlier, it was mentioned that the County has supported, you know, farming
organizations like the Farm Bureau and Hawaii Farmers Union, and that's, that's great.
But how much of those resources actually get down to the farmer and actually get
down to the small farmers of which these organizations are supposedly meant to
represent.
So, you know, I'm, I'm speaking on behalf of the small farmer, the kanaka mahi 'ai, you
know, small kuleana kalo farmers that don't necessarily fall underneath any of these,
you know, larger farming organizations. And I, you know, if this passes, you know, I
think Councilmember Sinenci or, or maybe Councilmember King had alluded to, you
know, how are we going to ensure that these, this doesn't become, you know, another
bureaucracy and, and challenges for farmers? And that's where the community comes
in. If it passes, then the Council or the, the County hopefully puts a working group
together with all of the different organizations and small farmers, you know, and
representatives of them, to help really create that, that road map for what this
department would look like.
And I think lastly the thing I wanted to say is that I, I agree with, you know, somewhat
with Teena Rasmussen. I don't think farmers are decisive towards each other and
fighting each other. But what I do disagree and where I feel like she contradicted is
that sometimes the organizations that they, and the farmers that they represent pin
them against others.
And I can tell you firsthand that the farmer, Farm Bureau has, has come out against
farmers both in East Maui and in Na Wai Eha for over 20 years. And more recently,
Hawaii Farmers Union, representatives from them and farmers from their group have
also come out against kalo farmers, such as myself and the multitude of others in
Na Wai Eha. So, do I think that these farmers are bad or anything? No. I just don't
think that they're getting the right information, and knowledge, and understanding as
to what farmers like myself and many, many others from, from West Maui, to East
Maui, to Na Wai Eha, Central Maui, are dealing with in relationship to ag and water.
So, I, I really encourage you folks to, to support this because I think this department
can really, can be non-biased and, and, and work with everybody across the board
versus having to rely on community supporting specific organizations that only
represent a certain type of farmer. So, I appreciate your folks time. I'm here as a
resource. Any questions, you know, you have, happy to answer. So, mahalo nui.
CHAIR LEE: So, short questions anyone?
Ms. King and then Mr. Sinenci.
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COUNCILMEMBER KING: Okay I'll try to keep this short. But I appreciate you being here,
Hokuao and the broad perspective. So, that's what I was going to ask you is if you see
this department as being potentially a broad department over all these various groups.
And, you know, I have seen some people pitted against other people. And I think the,
the end goal should be the mission that was read to us earlier by the State, but, for the
State department, but I don't think that's happening is the problem. So, that, so my,
my thought was that that same mission needs to be actually implemented at the local
level. So, is that, is that kind of what you're advocating for?
MR. PELLEGRINO: Absolutely. Absolutely. And finding the right people to go in for these
particular positions. I, I, I trust, I trust all of you folks. I trust this County, especially
more so now. I mean, you folks have been absolutely collaborative. Whether you're
going to be there when this, if this passes and, and, and is established is a different
story. But nonetheless, I think you folks have set a good foundation and roadmap to
help get this going so that farmers are truly supported.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: Okay. And then also, I just wanted to, to clarify what you said on,
you know, programs and grants and things that, cause I think you're in the same
position. I mean, I'm probably, well I am one of the Councilmember's that's in farming,
because we have a farm and I'm actually learning how to drive the combine now so I
can do the harvesting.
MR. PELLEGRINO: Nice.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: But, but we, you know, some of us are able to find some of these
grants. You know, we just recently got one from NRCS. But every time that happens,
I think who's not getting these grants? Who's not, who's not finding out about them?
What small farmers, you know, because, because I can access my other companies,
you know, accounting department and ask them to put together some of the paperwork
I need to put. But, but most farmers don't have that. So, is, is that what you're seeing
too? Is it, you know, I mean, I, I just totally feel for, for when I seen that, you know,
and there's a cover crop grant out there. And I wonder how many other, you know, we
got a few of those dollars, I wonder how many other people know that you could get
paid for putting cover crops on your farm?
MR. PELLEGRINO: Yea. NRCS is a perfect example. I, I, I don't know, the NRCS is amazing
resource and I don't know how more famers are not partaking in it. After going through
the process of understanding how to get NRCS grant, I completely understand why.
It's challenging, it's difficult to navigate, and a department like this could, well, they're
not going to write the grant, but they can help people navigate through those things;
questions that need to be answered.
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I mean, I, I just wrote a, for a Federal grant last week. And, you know, while I was
working on this, my 84-year-old father, who is a retired teacher, is out there working
the farm, you know. It's a family farm, you know. So, I, and I'm there, you know,
crunching the numbers and the paperwork. But, you know, I, I want to be out there
and find that balance. I mean, cause it took me a lot of, long time to really answer a
lot of the questions that required a lot more critical thinking and, and just number
crunching that is just sometimes I-COUNCILMEMBER KING: Well, I'm glad I'm, I'm, I'm glad we're simpatico because I, it's
always like my first thought is, you know, if I'm getting grants who's not, you know?
Why, why doesn't everybody else know how to do this? But it's, it's not easy. So,
thank you. Thank you, Chair.
MR. PELLEGRINO: Mahalo.
CHAIR LEE: Mr. Sinenci, was it? Or Ms. Rawlins-Fernandez?
COUNCILMEMBER SINENCI: I .
CHAIR LEE: Mr. Sinenci.
COUNCILMEMBER SINENCI: My, my question was answered. But I just wanted to mahalo
Mr. Pellegrino for his testimony today. And if, you know, should this pass on the ballot,
then we'd be able to work with, with our communities in establishing the department
more.
CHAIR LEE: Okay. Good. Alright. Thank you, Hokuao.
MR. PELLEGRINO: Mahalo. Thank you.
CHAIR LEE: Thank you for coming, joining us.
MR. PELLEGRINO: Aloha.
CHAIR LEE: Mr. Clerk, do we have any? We have Faith, next?
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Yes, Madam Chair. We, next is Faith Chase. To be followed
by Robert Bence.
CHAIR LEE: Faith, are you there?
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MS. FAITH CHASE (testifying on County Communication Nos. 20-351, 20-355, and 20-364;
and Committee Reports 20-75 and 20-78):
Aloha. Aloha Friday, Council. Thank you for hearing my testimony. I'm going to add
one quick item. I am in super-duper strong support for the Communication 20-351,
about composting. Mahalo Chair Lee, for putting this forward. I truly believe that
capturing the large green stream and supporting composting of all sorts is actually the
base that will complement all agricultural endeavors. And I'm excited to follow this as
it is heard in Committee.
I'm in favor of County Communication 20-355. I really just need to read it. It's just, it's
amazing that this made it to, it's on the docket, or the agenda "URGING THE NATIVE
HAWAIIAN CONVENTION TO CONVENE A WORKING GROUP TO DEVELOP
RECOMMENDATIONS AND STRATEGIES TO CREATE HAWAIIAN NATIONALITY
AS A PROTECTED CLASS FOR PURPOSES OF HAWAII'S ANTI-DISTRIMINATION
LAWS".
It's been pleasant to hear through a lot of, a lot of during the time when White was
Chair, you know, when testifiers got up and made claim to, you know, their Hawaiian
national status and then even the land disputes, you know, there was always
commentary at the end or questions but no kind of action step was ever created. But
I, you know, I saw my fellow Councilmembers scratching their head, like, you know,
what day are we going to deal with this, or how are we going to handle this, and this is
not the first time we've heard it? And so, it's very refreshing to see this on the agenda.
I am in strong support of the Department of Ag, CR-78, which creates a sustainable
regional agricultural system; keyword "sustainable". My experience with working with
farmers, ranchers, fishermen, and women is that more local support is severely
needed. My direct experience with trying to work with the State representation was a
horrible failure. I was on the board of the Hawaii Organic Farming Association. I know
I mentioned this is Committee, but I'm going to repeat it. We persisted to get the LFA,
little fire ants, on the agenda, and it took one year for them to get on the agenda. And
that's just unacceptable. We need control. We need local control on our ag issues.
I'm not really certain where all the talk is coming from about overregulating. That is not
the premise of this reso. The bill promotes ag advocates, ombudsman, inspectors,
grant writers. Policies and regulations around agriculture will always be important. It
has been widely understood that farmers have issue with additional paperwork that
regulation demands.
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I know this firsthand. This has been a strong topic for five years for me. I'll share
maybe an unrecognized fact. Smartphones, like for real. You should see me trying to
get data from all the HFUU Chapter presidents when I worked for them for four years,
or volunteered for them as well. You can get a farmer, you, you can try to ask a farmer
to upload the excel document and, and export and upload, boy, man; if they can do it
on a smartphone, they would rather.
And a good example is the MOO App. Maybe Zhan Lindo, I'm not sure if she has a
large ranch. But, you know, it's been a game changer for all the ranchers. It's, it's a,
it's an app that you can monitor vaccines, the weight. You can follow gestation timeline
if the cow is hapai, like that. So, anyway, you know it's actually not that big of a deal.
It's just a way we can deliver the mechanisms. This is a commonsense bill in a long
time waiting. Thank you for putting this forward.
I actually got to see Jennifer Karaca, the author, the author of the bill, down at Kanaha
Ohana bringing fresh, fresh produce; amazing. You know, despite all the complaints
which I know my Councilmembers know about lack of attention, truthfully through
Share Your Mana and common, Common Ground Collective, 90 percent of the food
that has been down to Y. Hata and Kanaha Ohana has been fresh. So, that is medicine
in itself, even though they've been lacking other kind of facilities and needs. So, thank
you for that.
I want to quickly mention to Kelly King that I've attended the National Farmers Union
Farming Conference the last three years. And the women who drive combines are like
such titas. I mean, you can tell who they are without asking just by their demeanor.
And if you sit at their table, like, you're like super extra cool. So, anyway, good on you
for learning how to drive that combine.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: Thanks, Faith.
MS. CHASE:. I'm, I'm in support of the bifurcation of the Department of Housing and Human
Concerns; CR 20-75. In my experience, this Department cannot handle all that is
needed. If present day Department of Housing and Human Concerns is not busy, is
not overworked right now, then something is not right. This is not a true representation
of our current day status. We have major problems.
And I know I mentioned this in another meeting when it came to budget. But, you
know, I had a meeting with them and that was my first question before I asked other
questions to the two administrators of Lori Tsuhako. Do you feel overworked? Do you
feel burdened? Do you feel like you need more help? You know, and it was so
nonchalant not, I, I, I'm confused. That Department should be buckling, you know,
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bursting at the seams. And so, something there needs help. And maybe it's just selfreflection that might be hard, and I'm sorry for that.
If the 2021 Charter Commission guides recommendations, then it must gather the
testimonies to date, all meetings that that Department has had, and then try, and
presentations that were made. Because in those interactions is the representation of
the solution delivery that that Department is unable to accommodate right now,
truthfully. And I've, I've expressed that to Lori; that there's no mechanism, there's no
receptacle for good ideas for, you know, where people come and they just, it just
doesn't go to, other places. So, that does need to be fixed. If a bifurcation of the
Department needs to happen, for that to happen, so well.
I'd like to make comments to the County Communication 20-364, relating to the
Upcountry reservoirs. I feel this item is extremely important. I encourage that a
meeting be scheduled with the East Maui Water Council. This group represents
60 intergenerational families affected by the East Maui diversions. This meeting can
be arranged through the Board of Water Supply, as I am aware that they have been in
communication with this body. They wanted to have some preliminary meetings before
they put any kind of other formal meetings forward. But that is important and thank
you for putting that on the agenda. And that's all I have to say today. Mahalo.
CHAIR LEE: Thank you. That's a lot. You covered a lot of territory. Are there any questions?
If not, thank you very much, Faith.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next person signed up to testify is Robert Bence. To be
followed by Tom Croly.

MR. ROBERT BENCE (testifying on Committee Report 20-78):
Aloha, Council. Thank you very much. Sorry about the technical difficulties earlier.
I've been a farmer my whole life, and in Kula. I went to UH Manoa. I came back and
farmed my family's land. Lucky enough to get a NRCS grant, which brought a lot of
money into the community as well and saved a lot of soil and water resources.
It, like the previous comments, I was just lucky to be at a, a ho'olaule'a where they had
a booth and they were talking about it. And I signed up and I was able to navigate the,
the grant writing process. But the USDA office is local, and I also was lucky enough to
get help from the USDA-FSA.
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And if there was a local County Department of Ag, I would strongly support CR 20-78
to support that department. I think there's many other grants, opportunities out there
that could bring money from outside of our island in to help us farm.
With the USDA-NRCS grant that we received, we were able to put up deer fencing and
irrigation, and plant over 1800 trees; 3.3 acres of the farm. And with that . . . I was able
to purchase a portion of my parents' property. So, if it wasn't for that local office, I
wouldn't have any chance.
But if there was another local office that could help with all the challenges farmers face.
The AgrAbility is a program that helps disabled farmers. And that gives something all
this . . . grants, programs out there that they could help with.
And with the regulation that is currently done through the County Planning and Water
Department and the Federal requirements for Food Safety Modernization Act, you
trigger Food Safety Modernization Act if you earn over $30,000. And that would require
housing for farm labor with bathroom, full bathroom, everything on the farm. But for
the Planning Department, it's $35,000. So, there's a gap there where the Planning
Department requires you to earn over 35,000. But by doing that, you'd go against
Federal FSMA requirements, unless you bring in a porta potty, porta potty system.
CHAIR LEE: Mr. Bence. Mr. Bence, please conclude your testimony if you can.
MR. BENCE: Yea. And also, other than the support, I feel like, for small farmers, you know,
hinderance and stuff. But for the case of like . . . , it affected, affected all of Maui and
it was illegal, and it was illegal. So, finding those kind of large multi-national
corporations, I wouldn't have any problem with that. Thank you very much.
CHAIR LEE: Thank you. Any questions? If not, we have one final testifier I believe. Two
final testifiers. Okay.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Yes, Madam Chair. Next to testify is Tom Croly. To be followed
by Jenny Pell.

MR. TOM CROLY (testifying on Committee Report 20-78):
Aloha, Chair.
CHAIR LEE: Hello.
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MR. CROLY: I don't mean to keep you from lunch. I know that it's been a very long morning.
Uh oh, somebody else jumped in there. But anyway, I just wanted to say one thing
that hasn't been said yet. And this is, with all that I've heard today, this sounds like a
Committee meeting. It sounds like we're doing Committee work basically in public
testimony. We haven't figured out exactly what this department is going to do and,
and, and people are confused about that. And we haven't, we've established some
needs, but do we need a new department established to address those needs? Those
things have not been sorted out yet.
This issue begs to be put on the Charter Commission for next year. I find it
irresponsible if we're considering ignoring the fact that in just one year, less than one
year from now, we are going to empanel a Charter Commission who could better sort
this out, okay? I personally don't think that we need a new department to accomplish
the things that I've heard today in testimony. But that's, that's not something to decide
at this very moment. I just think that the Charter is something that's sacred and we
should not be making changes just because we see we want something done.
So, I, I, I urge this Council to move this issue to next year's Charter Commission, where
it can be properly vetted, where you have the time to, really the Charter Commission
will have the time to properly consider it. And what's the, what's the harm? The harm
is we may delay this if the, if the people want it by two years.
I also want to make one other comment to something that I, I've heard Councilmembers
say and some of the testifiers say, and that is we need to support ag. And, you know,
Maui County supports ag tremendously. Maui County supports ag with more than
$30 million in property tax reduction, so that agricultural properties don't pay and aren't
burdened by high property taxes. Maui County supports ag with $30 million in water
reduction in rates for ag water. There are so many things that Maui County does that
supports ag.
It's so disingenuous, tremendously disingenuous for someone to say that the industry
that brings all of the revenue or most of the revenue to this island and the tax dollars
to this island, that we shouldn't support that industry in favor of ag. I just am, am
insulted by that incredibly.
But again, getting back to the, the issue before you right now, you're doing a Committee
meeting right now in Council and that's wrong. You shouldn't be doing that. So, thank
you, Chair, for the opportunity to speak on this.
CHAIR LEE: Okay. Thank you, Tom. I see there are no questions.
Next one, Ms. Pell. Ms. Pell.
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MS. JENNY PELL (testifying on Committee Report 20-78):
Aloha.
CHAIR LEE: Aloha.
MS. PELL: You having me on at the last minute here, I wasn't able to get here earlier, I
appreciate having the platform. I support the Department of Ag. I think it's important
to not just be sustainable in our approach to agriculture, but to be resilient and
abundant. I think that, you know, just supporting ag that the County's done so far
versus having a robust agriculture system that takes us strategically into the future as
a food secure community is a completely different equation. We have to have multiple
strategies that systematically lead us to food security. We need local food steadily
increasing and getting to a place where we can scale, jump, to real resilient agricultural
systems that have living wage jobs.
The Department of Agriculture allows us to have comprehensive access to and
information about all things agriculture; education, funding, resources, direct access to
people with expertise, and an ability to build capacity moving forward. We, as a
community, have to get realistic about what's coming down the pike regarding.climate
change, economic hardship, ecosystem collapse, biodiversity collapse, and
interruptions in our food supply chains. We can grow food year-round. We're not doing
it. We're almost at 90 percent reliance on imported foods.
So, the robust versus supporting the ag that's already there, I could probably poll, you
know, 100 farmers right now and very few of them would say, I'm so confident in
making all the money I possibly need, and everything is easy for me, and I have access
to all the information I could probably get. That's what we need the Department of Ag
for. Times are changing. I think it would conversely be irresponsible to not have a
Department of Agriculture.
We don't need a Committee to take another year or another two years to address an
issue that you all as leadership in this County know is a pressing issue. Times are
changing and they're changing fast. And a Department of Agriculture for the County
of Maui would catapult us forward with confidence where we have a clearinghouse of
information and access to people.
The Farm Bureau has a specific charter. I've personally have lost confidence in the
Farmers Union to support their membership desires. They're not voicing the desires
of their membership. They have a different agenda. So, the Department of Agriculture,
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which can be more neutral and supply everyone from the backyard gardener all the
way to the production agroforestry people that are prioritizing local food systems, not
food for export. So, thanks so much for listening to me. I really appreciate your time
and the fact that this is even on the agenda. But we really must have a local
Department of Agriculture to serve our needs.
CHAIR LEE: Thank you, Ms. Pell.
Mr. Sinenci.
COUNCILMEMBER SINENCI: Mahalo, Chair, real quick. And Ms. Pell, I, I get it. And at any
other time, you know, the creation of a Department of Agriculture would not be even
considered. I think, I believe the bill has come up to, in spite of the pandemic not
despite the pandemic. So, but earlier, in previous testimony you've mentioned about
how long our food supply, that we can rely on here should any pandemics or natural
disasters happen. How long do we have on the island, as far as feeding ourselves,
feeding our people?
MS. PELL: Three to five, six days. Now, if you're a hunter or a fisherperson, that would be a
different equation. But we don't have decentralized seed banks. We don't have
nursery stocks sufficient to replace things in a hurricane. I was called into do a posthurricane Maria agroforestry assessment in Puerto Rico a few years ago. And
because of the way their agriculture was set up, they had zero stocks to replenish all
their basically 100 percent lost crops. There are strategies to prepare for these things.
This is what a Department of Agriculture can help with.
COUNCILMEMBER SINENCI: Mahalo, Ms. Pell. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR LEE: Anyone else? Okay. Thank you, Ms. Pell.
Mr. Clerk, I think we have another one. Thank you, Ms. Pell.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Yes, Madam Chair. Carol Lee Kamekona is the next testifier.
And she's the last testifier we have signed up currently.
CHAIR LEE: Carol Lee? Carol Lee.
MR. WALTER RITTE: So, how do we-ANONYMOUS: I don't know, you too late.
CHAIR LEE: Okay, who's talking?
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COUNCILMEMBER SINENCI: I see a hunter and a fisherman online.
CHAIR LEE: I see Carol Lee. What's her last name?

MS. CAROL LEE KAMEKONA (testifying on County Communication Nos. 20-349, 20-351,
and 20-355, and Committee Report 20-72, 20-78
I'm here.
CHAIR LEE: Kamekona?
MS. KAMEKONA: Yes.
CHAIR LEE: Okay. It's your turn.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: And Walt, and Walter Ritte.
CHAIR LEE: Your turn.
MS. KAMEKONA: Okay. So, good afternoon, Councilmembers and Chair. My name is Carol
Lee Kamekona and I am calling to testify on 20-72, to say that I am in support of
recommending adoption of resolution to authorize employment of special counsel to
file legal claims against Bank of America and other mortgage lenders for failure to fulfill
loan commitments, fraudulent foreclosures, and similar unlawful conduct;
20-78, to allow the Department of Agriculture to be considered for the ballot in
November;
Also, 20-349, 20-349, I mahalo you, Councilmember King, for bringing forth the
Sustainable Agriculture and Climate Change Solutions to be added to the Maui County
General Plan objectives;
On 20-351, Madam Chair, relating to organizing the County's compost efforts through
government-funding opportunities;
And then, finally, on 20-355, in urging the Native Hawaiian Convention to convene a
working group to develop, develop recommendations and strategies to create
Hawaiian Nationality as a protected class for purposes of Hawaiians anti-discrimination
laws. So, I mahalo you, Madam Chair and Councilmembers, for allowing me to come
forward. You have a good day.
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CHAIR LEE: Thanks. Yea, thank you. You have a good day, also.
I think we have another testifier. Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Yes. The next testifier is Walter Ritte.
CHAIR LEE: Walter Ritte. Mr. Molokai, are you there?

MR. WALTER RITTE (testifying on Committee Report 20-78):
I'm here.
CHAIR LEE: Hi, Walter.
MR. RITTE: I just wanted, howzit you guys? I just wanted to show some support for this idea.
People are asking why do we need another bureaucracy? We get enough
bureaucracies for farming. And the answer is that we, it's just because there's a need.
There's a need because the pandemic has really told everybody that agriculture is
much more important than we ever thought it was, especially with tourism going down
the tube. So, the timing is perfect. Mr. Sinenci, good job.
So, I really wanted to make sure that I give my support to this whole idea. I really
believe that agriculture, the, the other reason I'm thinking is we all grew up loving
agriculture here on Molokai. I mean, that was our life. And we all supported, you know,
the organization, the community organizations, the Farm Bureau. We're all part of the
Farm Bureau, we love the Farm Bureau. And then in the last couple of years, the Farm
Bureau kind of sold out to all these chemical corporations. That really took us out of
this idea of joining those guys, because they were just doing things that were not pono.
So, I wanted to make sure that we look for another source that we can plug into. And
I really want to, again, thank Mr. Sinenci for his idea. And I'm really in support of this
whole idea of forming another bureaucracy that we can, that is close to home, that we
can enjoy, that we can influence, and we can have agriculture become what it should
be; the number on industry in Hawaii. Aloha.
CHAIR LEE: Okay, Walter, now I've heard it all. Any questions? Any questions?
Ms. King and then Ms. Rawlins-Fernandez.
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COUNCILMEMBER KING: No, I just wanted to, I was going to say that. It's a, if, it must be
important if we're hearing Mr. Walter Ritte advocate for another bureaucracy. Thank,
thank you for being here, Uncle Walter.
MR. RITTE: Okay. Aloha.
CHAIR LEE: Ms. Rawlins-Fernandez.
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo, Chair. Aloha, Mr. Ritte. Mahalo for your
testimony today and your support of the Department of Ag. So, your background is
not just in farming and hunting as Member Sinenci said, but also in aquaculture.
MR. RITTE: Oh, definitely.
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Farming fish.
MR. RITTE: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: And so, do you see the Department of Ag like kind
of lending a hand in what we are saying in like helping farmers of the land and sea find
resources to secure grants and infuse more funding and creating more jobs for our
community?
MR. RITTE: Oh, definitely. One of the first thing I'm going to do is come to the County and
try to get funds to build a fish hatchery. And so we can produce more fish in our
fishponds, we can put hihiwai back into the rivers, we can grow more limu, all those
kinds of things. So, yes. Thank you for bringing that up.
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Absolutely.
MR. RITTE: It was so close to me that I couldn't even see it. Mahalo.
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo for your testimony, Mr. Ritte. Mahalo, Chair.
MR. RITTE: Okay.
CHAIR LEE: Any more questions? Any more questions? If not, thank you, Walter.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, we do not have any testifier, any other testifiers
noted. But if there is an individual connected to the meeting who has not testified but
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would like to do so now, please identify yourself. You can also let us know in the
meeting chat. This is the last call for testifiers. If you want to testify and have not done
so already, please let us know now.
CHAIR LEE: Proceed, Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, I do not have any other notification of someone
wanting to testify. And we have received written testimony.
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mr. Deputy Clerk, I see, in the chat; Kaniloa
Kamaunu, to testify.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Oh, okay. Let's see-CHAIR LEE: Are they requesting to testify?
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Yes, Mr. Kamaunu has requested to testify. I do not see his
name in the meeting. Is he using someone else's account?
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: It's under Ms. Clare Apana. That, that's who chatted
Kaniloa Kamaunu to testify. Clare Apana.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Ms. Apana, is Kaniloa Kamaunu with you? Is, will he be
testifying with using video from your account?
CHAIR LEE: Can we have a response, Clare or Mr. Kamaunu?
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Or is he--

MR. KANILOA KAMAUNU (testifying on Committee Report 20-78):
Yes.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Oh, there he is. Perfect.
MR. KAMAUNU: Kala mai. I have . . .
CHAIR LEE: Hi.
MR. KAMAUNU: It was muted.
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CHAIR LEE: Oh, okay.
MR. KAMAUNU: So, yes, I would like to testify, and I am using Clare's, Clare Apana's
account, I guess. So, I don't have the agenda in front of me, but I wanted to jump in
on the, I guess the ag department. I guess at this point, I don't see any cause not to
bring it up on the ballot. It's kind of hard to really make comments of where it's going
to go because there is, there really is no foundation of what it's actually supposed to
do and accomplish, as was said by one of the testifiers.
And, you know, and I guess this is, this is actually a commercial thing for small farmers?
Is that what I'm gathering? Is this what this department is supposed to handle,
commercial type of operations for smaller farmers? You know, I, it's not that whether
I'm against it or not, it's, it's I don't know what the parameters are, or what it's actually
supposed to be doing.
But some of the other information I got would signify that just having a inspector would
actually suffice, instead of creating a whole department that will cost the County
taxpayers more money to be used. So, I'm not sure whether or not that is the thing
that needs to be done, or whether or not it should be, you know, to just, I don't know,
a couple of people. I'm not sure when you're talking about department, how big it's
going to be, and what its range is, and what its duties are to, that are going to be
imposed upon that department.
And it's, so I, but I don't see any harm of having it on the bill. Hopefully by then, when
it comes up in November, that there will be more clarity and more discussion of what
it's supposed to be defined as so it can be voted, you know, whether I can vote yay or
nay, then it becomes more clear. I am for people farming. I've always been for that.
And I'm not only talking about business farming, but I talk, talking about people farming
for their own use. That should be, to me, more promoted.
Also, talking to people about how they can actually farm in their, within their area so
that, you know, right now, we, we're at a, we're stuck at a point where we have to bring
everything in; everything is imported. How can we get away from doing that? And it's
not just creating small farms that we have to buy from, but you as a person, because
we know the, the financial situation is changing and it's up in the air where people are
going to be. How, what kind of plan do we have for people just farming, period? I think
should be, I think it should be an area, should be looked at too.
And as far as, you know, also, you know, going back to the, the loko i'a's, going back
to, you know, that type of, of what our ancestors used to do, you know, is, is another
thing that should be heavily looked into so that we can support ourselves. So, as far
as pushing this forward for the ag, I would say, I'm for that. Thank you.
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CHAIR LEE: Thank you for your testimony. Are there any questions? If not-COUNCILMEMBER KING: I think I saw Tamara.
CHAIR LEE: Mahalo again.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: I think I saw Tamara raising her hand. Did you?
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: Sorry, somebody is like looking at like what, who are we, or
someone coming into-COUNCILMEMBER KING: Oh, sorry. You're just waving at more people?
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: Yea, we have a big glass window right there passing by. Sorry.
CHAIR LEE: Okay. Do we have anybody else to testify, Mr. Clerk?
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, I'm double-checking the meeting chat now. No
one else has indicated that they would like to testify. So, we have no other testifiers
noted and we have received written testimony.
CHAIR LEE: Okay. Are there any objections to receiving written testimony into the record
and to closing public testimony?
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR LEE: No objections. So, ordered.
THERE BEING NO OBJECTION, WRITTEN TESTIMONY
RECEIVED FROM THE FOLLOWING WERE MADE A PART OF
THE RECORD OF THIS MEETING:
1.
2.
3.
4.
5.
6.
7.
8.
9.

Janet Ashman;
David Barbetta;
Madge Schaefer;
Pamela Tumpap, Maui Chamber of Commerce;
Rita Ryan, Climate Action Advisory Committee;
Sean Lester;
Robert Bence;
Jacqueline Simone Ambrose;
Rodrigo Balala, Haliimaile Pineapple Co., Ltd.;
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10.
11.
12.
13.
14.
15.
16.
17.
18.
19.
20.
21.
22.
23.
24.
25.
26.
27.
28.
29.
30.
31.
32.
33.
34.

Elisabeth Bluml;
Yvette Celiz;
Nick Drance, The Maui Miracle;
Peter Fay;
Victoria FittsMilgrim;
James Gomes;
Geoffrey Haines;
Clark Hashimoto;
Paula Hegele, Maui Wine, Ltd.;
James Jones;
Kus uipo Keen;
Amy Lam;
Ivan M. Lui-Kwan;
Terese Masters;
Teena Monden;
Jutta Mueller;
Andrew Plepler, Bank of America;
Marlene Purdy;
Phyllis Shimabukuro-Geiser, Hawaii Department of Agriculture;
Jamie Shishido;
Sydney Smith, Ag Working Group;
Howard and Sandy Takishita;
James W. Tavares;
Warren Watanabe; and
Jen Wittke.

COUNCILMEMBER KING: As long as we can have lunch. As long as we can go to lunch
now.
CHAIR LEE: Okay. Okay, now, therein is the problem. Mr. Hokama, are you leaving the
building at 2:00? Or what time is your, your boat?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I'm leaving the island, Madam Chair. So, I'll stay as long as
I can.
CHAIR LEE: At 2:00.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Yes.
CHAIR LEE: Cause you know, we're, it's time for our lunch break, so I'm not sure if we can
. . . that quickly.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
July 10, 2020
Page 103

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: No, I understand. I think, I think the Members would like it
and I also feel the staff may also need a break; the Clerk's Office. So, I understand.
And I don't have an issue with that, Chair.
CHAIR LEE: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I understand the requirements and the-CHAIR LEE: Cause I know, cause I know you had submitted a potential amendment to, to
the bill. Maybe, maybe another Member can do it?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So, yea, I mean, again, Chair, yea, I understand the
requirements of the, of the body and, you know, I accept whatever responsibilities I
need to do as a result. So, no, I have no issues with, Chair with your proceeding as
you feel appropriate.
CHAIR LEE: Okay. Thank you. Members, how much time of a lunch do you want? It's about
1:18 right now.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: One hour.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: One hour.
CHAIR LEE: One hour? Okay, let's make it 2:15. 2:15, okay? Alright. So, ordered. Thank
you, everybody.
COUNCILMEMBER KAMA: Chair. Chair.
CHAIR LEE: Your meeting will be in recess.
COUNCILMEMBER KAMA: Chair.
CHAIR LEE: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER KAMA: So, it's 1:20 and 2:15 is when we reconvene? I think you when
short us four minutes.
CHAIR LEE: I know. I know, but I just thought I would just make it, you know, right, you
know, on the quarter hour. You want, you really need that extra two minutes?
COUNCILMEMBER KING: I'm with Tasha. We need that extra four minutes.
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CHAIR LEE: So, four minutes?
COUNCILMEMBER KAMA: Thank you, Kelly.
CHAIR LEE: Now it's going to be nine, okay, 1:20, 1, 1:20, so, we'll say 2:20.
COUNCILMEMBER KAMA: Yea, I gotta cook rice that's why. Take 20 minutes.
CHAIR LEE: Meeting will reconvene at 2:20. Okay? Meeting in recess.
(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 1:20 P.M., AND WAS RECONVENED
AT 2:27 P.M., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT, EXCEPT MEMBER HOKAMA, EXCUSED.)
CHAIR LEE: Pardon me? Okay. Will the meeting of July 10 please reconvene?
Alright, Mr. Clerk, shall we continue with our agenda?
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Yes, Madam Chair. Proceeding with minutes.

MINUTES
The minutes of the Council of the County of Maui's regular meeting/public hearing of
April 17, 2020 was presented at this time.

CHAIR LEE: Vice-Chair Rawlins-Fernandez.
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo, Chair.
I MOVE TO APPROVE THE MINUTES AS READ BY THE
CLERK.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
SECOND.
CHAIR LEE:
Second?
Moved by Vice-Chair Rawlins-Fernandez, seconded by
Councilmember Mike Molina, to approve the minutes as read by the Clerk.
Any discussion? If not, all those in favor of the motion, please say "aye", raise your
hand.
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AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS KAMA, KING, MOLINA,
PALTIN, SINENCI, SUGIMURA, VICE-CHAIR
RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ, AND CHAIR LEE.
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA.
CHAIR LEE: Okay. I see eight "ayes". Eight "ayes", no "noes"; motion carries. Mr., I have
to say?
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Excused.
CHAIR LEE: Mr. Hokama is "excused".
Alright. Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, proceeding with county communications.

COUNTY COMMUNICATIONS
NO. 20-336

- JOANN INAMASU, ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT DIRECTOR,
(dated June 19, 2020)

Transmitting a copy of WIOA Bulletin No. 31-19 from the State of Hawaii, Workforce
Development Council, with the allocations for Program Year 18 & 19 for the Rapid
Response Program in the amount of $64,172.
CHAIR LEE: Vice-Chair Rawlins-Fernandez.
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo, Chair. Before I make my motion, I just want
to remind everyone to mute. I think when, we're in the chamber, yea, Deputy Clerk's
microphone picks up the sound coming down from the chamber.
Okay, so I'll make my motion. Well, actually, I'm going to request the Clerk to also call
up County Communication 20-337 through 20-339.
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
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NO. 20-337 - HERMAN ANDAYA, EMERGENCY MANAGEMENT ADMINISTRATOR,
(dated June 26, 2020)
Transmitting a notice of grant award from the State of Hawaii, Hawaii Emergency
Management Agency for the Emergency Management Performance Grant in the
amount of $125,000.

NO. 20-338

- LORI TSUHAKO, DIRECTOR OF HOUSING AND HUMAN
CONCERNS, (June 26, 2020)

Transmitting a notice of grant award from the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban
Development for Section 8 Housing Program Grants in the amount of $25,600,000.

NO. 20-339

- LORI TSUHAKO, DIRECTOR OF HOUSING AND HUMAN
CONCERNS, (dated June 30, 2020)

Notifying of intended voluntary contributions for Fiscal Year 2021 received from senior
program participants totaling $308,500, with no Letter of Intent.
CHAIR LEE: Vice-Chair Rawlins-Fernandez.
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo, Chair.
I MOVE TO FILE COUNTY COMMUNICATIONS 20-336
THROUGH 20-339.
COUNCILMEMBER KING:
SECOND.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Second.
CHAIR LEE: It's been moved by Vice-Chair Rawlins-Fernandez, seconded by Member King,
to file County Communications 20-336 through 339.
Any discussion, Ms. Rawlins-Fernandez?
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo, Chair. These communications are
informational, and no further action is required by the Council. Mahalo, Chair.
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CHAIR LEE: Okay. Any other comments? If not, all those in favor of the motion to file, please
say "aye", raise your hand.
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS KAMA, KING, MOLINA,
PALTIN, SINENCI, SUGIMURA, VICE-CHAIR
RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ, AND CHAIR LEE.
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA.
CHAIR LEE: Very good. Thank you. Eight "ayes", no "noes", one "excused"; Mr. Hokama.
Motion carries.
Mr. Clerk.

NO.

20-340

- MICHAEL P. VICTORINO, MAYOR,
(dated June 25, 2020)

Informing of a vacancy on the Maui Planning Commission due to the resignation of
Calmentina "Tina" Gomes, effective June 24, 2020.
CHAIR LEE: Councilmember Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Madam Chair.
MOVE TO FILE COUNTY COMMUNICATION NO. 20-340.
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Second.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA:
SECOND.
CHAIR LEE: Okay. We're beginning to freeze up a little. Okay, it's been moved by
Councilmember Molina, and the second was Member Tasha Kama. Seconded by
Member Tasha Kama.
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: No, Member Sugimura.
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CHAIR LEE: Oh, Member Sugimura. Okay. I just pick anybody because you all froze up.
You all froze up, so I didn't know who. Okay, alright. Again, moved by Mr. Molina,
seconded by Ms. Sugimura, to file County Communication 20-340.
Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you very much, Madam Chair. The Mayor received
notice of Ms. Gomes resignation from the Maui Planning Commission effective
June 24, 2020. I'd like to thank Ms. Gomes for her service to our community. Thank
you.
CHAIR LEE: Anybody else? If not, all those in favor of the motion, say "aye".
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Chair. Chair, could I?
CHAIR LEE: Ms. Sugimura.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: So, I just, I just want to thank. We have really bad
reception. I just wanted to also thank Tina Gomes. I served with her on the, on a
commission and she worked super hard. I know this was one of her dreams. And I
hope that, you know, her future is bright. And I just wanted to thank her for her hard
work. So, thank you very much.
CHAIR LEE: Okay. Yes, thank you from all of us. All those in favor of the motion, say "aye",
raise your hand.
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS KAMA, KING, MOLINA,
PALTIN, SINENCI, SUGIMURA, VICE-CHAIR
RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ, AND CHAIR LEE.
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA.
CHAIR LEE: Alright. Eight "ayes", no "noes", one "excused"; motion carries.
Next, Mr. Clerk.
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NO.

20-341

- SCOTT K. TERUYA, DIRECTOR OF FINANCE,
(dated June 18, 2020)

Informing of the acceptance of Fire Hydrant Easement FH-1, Omaopio Homesteads,
affecting Lot 12-C-1, TMK: (2) 2-3-003:096 POR.
CHAIR LEE: Councilmember Sugimura.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Thank you, Chair. May I ask, if there's no objections, for
the Clerk to also call up County Communication 20-342?
CHAIR LEE: Any objections?
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR LEE: So, ordered. Mr. Clerk.

NO.

20-342

- SCOTT K. TERUYA, DIRECTOR OF FINANCE,
(dated June 22, 2020)

Informing of the acceptance of Drainage Easement No. 103, Land Court
Application 1320, Map 10, Lot 680, TMK: (2) 2-3-055:022 POR.
CHAIR LEE: Councilmember Sugimura.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Thank you.
I'D LIKE TO MOVE TO FILE COUNTY COMMUNICATIONS
20-341 AND 20-342.
COUNCILMEMBER KAMA:
SECOND.
CHAIR LEE: Okay. Ifs been moved by Councilmember Sugimura, seconded by Ms. Kama,
to file County Communications 341 and 42.
Ms. Sugimura.
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COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: The communications are informational, and no further
action is required. Thank you, Members.
CHAIR LEE: Any more comments? All those in favor of the motion, say "aye", raise your
hand.
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS KAMA, KING, MOLINA,
PALTIN, SINENCI, SUGIMURA, VICE-CHAIR
RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ, AND CHAIR LEE.
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA.
CHAIR LEE: Okay. Motion carries; 8-0, one "excused", Mr. Hokama.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, proceeding with County Communications for
referral. The following County Communications are recommended for referral to the
following Committees as noted:

NO.

20-358

- TASHA KAMA, PRESIDING OFFICER PRO TEMPORE,
(dated July 1, 2020)

Relating to the referral of Development Applications submitted under Maui County
Code, Chapter 2.97, Residential Workforce Housing Policy Incentives and
Exemptions.
The recommended action is that County Communication 20-358 be referred to the Affordable
Housing Committee.

NO.

20-343

- KEANI N.W. RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ, COUNCIL VICE-CHAIR,
(dated June 22, 2020)

Relating to amendments to the Fiscal Year 2021 Budget to authorize transfers between
categories of use within a program or department.
The recommended action is that County Communication 20-343 be referred to the Economic
Development and Budget Committee.
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NO.

20-344

- KEANI N.W. RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ, COUNCIL VICE-CHAIR,
(dated June 22, 2020)

Relating to amendments to Appendix A, Grants and Restricted Use Revenues Schedule of Grants and Restricted Use Revenues by Departments and Programs for
Fiscal Year 2021.
The recommended action is that County Communication 20-344 be referred to the Economic
Development and Budget Committee.
NO.

20-345

- SCOTT K. TERUYA, FINANCE DIRECTOR,
(dated June 18, 2020)

Reporting on temporary transfers/loans from the General Fund and Department of
Water Supply Revenue Fund to the 2020 Proposed General Obligation Bond as of
May 31, 2020.
The recommended action is that County Communication 20-345 be referred to the Economic
Development and Budget Committee.
NO.

20-346

- LANCET. TAGUCHI, COUNTY AUDITOR,
(dated June 29, 2020)

Transmitting the plan of audits proposed to be conducted during Fiscal Year 2021.
The recommended action is that County Communication 20-346 be referred to the Economic
Development and Budget Committee.
NO.

20-347

- SCOTT K. TERUYA, DIRECTOR OF FINANCE,
(dated June 29, 2020)

Transmitting a proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING
THE MAYOR OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI TO ENTER INTO AN
INTERGOVERNMENTAL AGREEMENT WITH THE OFFICE OF THE AUDITOR,
SATE OF HAWAII, TO AUDIT THE HAWAII EMPLOYER-UNION HEALTH BENEFITS
TRUST FUND TO MEET THE REPORTING REQUIREMENTS UNDER
GOVERNMENTAL ACCOUNTING STANDARDS BOARD STATEMENT
NUMBER 75".
The recommended action is that County Communication 20-347 be referred to the Economic
Development and Budget Committee.
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NO.

20-348

- KEANI N.W. RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ, CHAIR, ECONOMIC
DEVELOPMENT AND BUDGET COMMITTEE,
(dated July 2, 2020)

Transmitting a proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE RELATING TO
THE CIRCUIT BREAKER TAX CREDIT, HOMEOWNER EXEMPTION, AND
HOUSEHOLD INCOME".
The recommended action is that County Communication 20-348 be referred to the Economic
Development and Budget Committee.
THE PROPOSED BILL ATTACHED TO COUNTY
COMMUNICATION NO. 20-348 WAS PASSED ON FIRST
READING LATER IN THE MEETING AND ASSIGNED BILL
NO. 77 (2020). COUNTY COMMUNICATION NO. 20-348 WAS
THEN FILED. See pages 119 through 130 for discussion and action.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: Point of information.
CHAIR LEE: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: There's a big feedback-CHAIR LEE: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: --in the chambers. So, I'm not sure if it's because you're not
muted, Chair. But there's a huge feedback echo with Mr. Krueger's talks.
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: Yea, I didn't hear anything of what he said, cause it was like,
"blah, blah, blah, blah, blah, blah, blah, blah, blah, blah, blah, blah, blah, blah, blah,
blah, blah". So, I mean, whoever might transcribe that might have hard time.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: So, how far back do you want me to go, Chair?
CHAIR LEE: Go easy on the "blah, blah, blah".
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Okay. I'll just note for the Committee that to the Affordable
Housing Committee, the recommendation is that County Communication 20-358 be
referred there.
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And to the Economic Development and Budget Committee, the recommendation is to
refer County Communications 20-343 through 20-348.
CHAIR LEE: Mr. Clerk, so how is the feedback? How is the feedback?
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: How is that? Can everyone hear me okay?
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: That was much better. I understood what you were saying.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Okay. Proceeding with referrals.
NO.

20-349

- KELLY TAKAYA KING, COUNCILMEMBER,
(dated June 29, 2020)

Relating to adding Sustainable Agriculture and Climate Change Solutions to the Maui
County General Plan objectives.
The recommended action is that County Communication 20-349 be referred to the
Environmental, Agricultural, and Cultural Preservation Committee.
(THE SUBJECT MATTER WAS LATER ALSO REFERRED TO
THE CLIMATE ACTION AND RESILIENCE COMMITTEE. See
page 117 for discussion.)
NO.

20-350

- ALICE L. LEE, COUNCIL CHAIR,
(dated June 29, 2020)

Relating to the impacts of chloramines on fish and the aquaponics industry.
The recommended action is that County Communication 20-350 be referred to the
Environmental, Agricultural, and Cultural Preservation Committee.
NO.

20-351

- ALICE L. LEE, COUNCIL CHAIR,
(dated June 29, 2020)

Relating to organizing the County's composting efforts through government-funding
opportunities.
The recommended action is that County Communication 20-351 be referred to the
Environmental, Agricultural, and Cultural Preservation Committee.
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NO.

20-352

- KELLY TAKAYA KING, COUNCILMEMBER,
(dated June 24, 2020)

Transmitting a proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
CHAPTER 1.08, MAUI COUNTY CODE, RELATING TO THE COUNTY SEAL".
The recommended action is that County Communication 20-352 be referred to the
Governance, Ethics, and Transparency Committee.

NO.

20-353

- ALICE L. LEE, COUNCIL CHAIR,
(dated June 29, 2020)

Relating to the Public Utilities Commission and Young Brothers changing regulations
and schedules to the detriment of farmers and ranchers.
The recommended action is that County Communication 20-353 be referred to the
Governance, Ethics, and Transparency Committee.

NO.

20-354

- ALICE L. LEE, COUNCIL CHAIR,
(dated June 29, 2020)

Relating to the State Department of Health's regulations for coffee roasteries and the
closure of coffee farms.
The recommended action is that County Communication 20-354 be referred to the
Governance, Ethics, and Transparency Committee.

NO.

20-355

- TASHA KAMA, PRESIDING OFFICER PRO TEMPORE,
(dated July 2, 2020)

Transmitting a proposed resolution entitled "URGING THE NATIVE HAWAIIAN
CONVENTION TO CONVENE A WORKING GROUP TO DEVELOP
RECOMMENDATIONS AND STRATEGIES TO CREATE HAWAIIAN NATIONALITY
AS A PROTECTED CLASS FOR PURPOSES OF HAWAII'S ANTI-DISCRIMINATION
LAWS".
The recommended action is that County Communication 20-350 be referred to the
Governance, Ethics, and Transparency Committee.
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NO.

20-356

- ALICE L. LEE, COUNCIL CHAIR,
(dated June 29, 2020)

Relating to County of Maui pool permits.
The recommended action is that County Communication 20-356 be referred to the Healthy
Families and Communities Committee.

NO.

20-357

- ALICE L. LEE, COUNCIL CHAIR,
(dated June 29, 2020)

Relating to maintaining the health of Maui County's farmers so they can continue to
supply agricultural products to Maui County's people.
The recommended action is that County Communication 20-357 be referred to the Healthy
Families and Communities Committee.

NO.

20-359

- ALICE L. LEE, COUNCIL CHAIR,
(dated June 29, 2020)

Relating to defining "farm stay" for short-term rentals on agricultural lands to allow
farmers to create agricultural tourism opportunities.
The recommended action is that County Communication 20-359 be referred to the Planning
and Sustainable Land Use Committee.

NO.

20-360

- ALICE L. LEE, COUNCIL CHAIR,
(dated June 29, 2020)

Relating to increasing housing on agricultural lands.
The recommended action is that County Communication 20-360 be referred to the Planning
and Sustainable Land Use Committee.
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NO.

20-361

- ALICE L. LEE, COUNCIL CHAIR,
(dated June 29, 2020)

Relating to the Department of Water Supply's policy prohibiting farm property that is
considered commercial from purchasing extra fixtures.
The recommended action is that County Communication 20-361 be referred to the Water,
Infrastructure, and Transportation Committee.

NO.

20-362

- ALICE L. LEE, COUNCIL CHAIR,
(dated June 29, 2020)

Relating to policies for payment of water bills.
The recommended action is that County Communication 20-362 be referred to the Water,
Infrastructure, and Transportation Committee.

NO.

20-363

- ALICE L. LEE, COUNCIL CHAIR,
(dated June 29, 2020)

Relating to water delivery systems.
The recommended action is that County Communication 20-363 be referred to the Water,
Infrastructure, and Transportation Committee.
(THE SUBJECT MATTER WAS LATER ALSO REFERRED TO
THE ENVIRONMENTAL, AGRICULTURAL, AND CULTURAL
PRESERVATION COMMITTEE. See page 118 for discussion.)

NO.

20-364

- ALICE L. LEE, COUNCIL CHAIR,
(dated June 29, 2020)

Relating to the Upcountry reservoirs.
The recommended action is that County Communication 20-364 be referred to the Water,
Infrastructure, and Transportation Committee.
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CHAIR LEE: Okay. Just for the record, I just want to say that many of these referral letters
from me are on behalf of the Ag Working Group. So, I'd love to take credit for it, but it
was most of theirs, most of these were their suggestions and ideas.
Okay, did you have a question, Ms. King?

DISCUSSION RELATING TO
COUNTY COMMUNICATION NO. 20-349
COUNCILMEMBER KING: Well, I just wanted to double-refer 20-349 to, it's right now it's
under EACP, and to put it under the CAR Committee as well.
CHAIR LEE: 349. Any objections, Members, to have a dual referral?
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR LEE: Mr. Clerk, you got that down? Okay. Alright, so ordered. Okay, and-COUNCILMEMBER SINENCI: Chair.
CHAIR LEE: --are there any objections to referrals as read by the Clerk?
Oh, Ms. Sugimura.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: No objections. But I just wondered if you got any more
information from them, regarding, there's a bunch of items that are being referred to all
the Committees. So, did the Ag Working Group provide you some background
information, or was it just that list they gave us, kind of a bullet-point list?
CHAIR LEE: Well, actually, I met with them at length. And these were some of the major
issues that . . . for them that I felt required, warranted Committee discussion. So, this
is pretty much the highlights of what they told me.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Okay. So, no additional information was my question?
Thank you.
CHAIR LEE: No. They, they'll provide it when the time comes. Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER SINENCI: Chair.
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CHAIR LEE: So, are there any objections to the referrals-COUNCILMEMBER KING: Member Sinenci.
CHAIR LEE: --as read by the Clerk?
COUNCILMEMBER KING: Member Sinenci has his hand up.
CHAIR LEE: Oh, we have Mr. Sinenci, and then Ms. Rawlins-Fernandez.
Mr. Sinenci.

DISCUSSION RELATING TO
COUNTY COMMUNICATION NO. 20-363
COUNCILMEMBER SINENCI: Thank you, Chair. Consideration for County Communication
20-363, relating to water delivery systems.
CHAIR LEE: Okay. You're asking for a dual referral?
COUNCILMEMBER SINENCI: Yea, if I can.
CHAIR LEE: What, what are you-COUNCILMEMBER SINENCI: Yea, just request dual referral for both the WIT and the EACP
Committee. Our interest in the matter pertains to water for agriculture, which is under
our Committee's purview. It also relates to items on our EACP master agenda, such
as the East Maui water irrigation delivery systems.
CHAIR LEE: Okay. Any objections, Members, for the dual referral?
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
COUNCILMEMBER SINENCI: Thank you, Members.
CHAIR LEE: No objections. So, ordered. So, that's the second dual.
Somebody else had his or her hand up? Oh, yes, Ms. Rawlins-Fernandez. For some
reason, you are no longer on my screen.
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VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Here I am. Am I here now?
CHAIR LEE: Okay, there you go.

DISCUSSION RELATING TO
COUNTY COMMUNICATION NO. 20-348
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay. Alright. Well, if there were any other request
for dual referral, I'm going to request consideration on the circuit breaker tax. So, if
anyone else wanted to do a dual referral, I'll defer to them. But if not, I'm going to move
forward with. Okay.
CHAIR LEE: Okay, I didn't understand a word you said. What, again, please?
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: I, I was just letting the Members know that if they, if
there were any other requests for dual referrals or other referrals, then I would defer to
them, because I'm going to take up the circuit breaker bill.
CHAIR LEE: Oh, I see. Right now? Oh, alright. Okay. Members, do you have any other
requests for dual referrals? So other than, which item now, what CC is that?
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: 348.
CHAIR LEE: 348. 348. Any objections to referring the other items as read and, as read and
agreed upon for dual referrals? Any objections to accepting those?
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR LEE: Before we move onto the separate item? Okay. So, ordered.
Okay. Now, we have this one separated out. Ms. Rawlins-Fernandez.
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo, Chair. I move to waive the requirement of.
CHAIR LEE: 20-348.
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Yes, 20-348, a bill proposed, a proposed bill entitled
"A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE RELATING TO THE CIRCUIT BREAKER TAX
CREDIT, HOMEOWNER EXEMPTION, AND HOUSEHOLD INCOME".
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I MOVE TO WAIVE THE REQUIREMENT OF COMMITTEE
REFERRAL AND REPORT IN ACCORDANCE WITH RULE 7.G.
OF THE RULES OF THE COUNCIL.
COUNCILMEMBER SINENCI:
SECOND.
CHAIR LEE: Second? Okay. It's been moved by Member Rawlins-Fernandez, and
seconded by Mr. Molina, to-COUNCILMEMBER KING: Mr. Sinenci.
CHAIR LEE: --invoke Rule 7-6.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: I think that was seconded by, by Member Sinenci.
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: It's, it's Member Molina's hair. Now Member Molina
and Member Sinenci, they look almost identical.
CHAIR LEE: Ooh, okay.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Too much light bouncing off.
CHAIR LEE: Okay. That was seconded by Mr. Sinenci. Okay.
Vice-Chair Rawlins-Fernandez, any comments on this motion?
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo, Chair. Approval of my motion by a
two-thirds vote of the entire Council will enable the Council to consider the bill today.
This is the same exact bill that we took up on Wednesday in EDB.
CHAIR LEE: Alright. Any further comments or questions? If not, all those in favor of the
motion say "aye", raise your hand.
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS KAMA, KING, MOLINA,
PALTIN, SINENCI, SUGIMURA, VICE-CHAIR
RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ, AND CHAIR LEE.
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA.
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CHAIR LEE: Okay. Now you have to tell me who's not raising their hand. I only see four of
you.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: I think everyone, everyone's raising their hands.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: Yea.
CHAIR LEE: Okay. I'm going to I need. Okay. For some reason, my screen shifts to four
people every now and then. Okay, so motion carries with eight, eight "ayes", and zero
"noes".
Vice-Chair Rawlins-Fernandez.
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo, Chair.
I MOVE TO PASS THE PROPOSED BILL ON FIRST READING
AND TO FILE COUNTY COMMUNICATION 20-348.
COUNCILMEMBER KING:
SECOND.
CHAIR LEE: So, is that second Member King?
COUNCILMEMBER KING: Yes.
CHAIR LEE: Okay. Alright, it's been moved by Vice-Chair Rawlins-Fernandez, seconded by
Member King, to pass bill, the bill on the circuit breaker on first reading.
Discussion, Vice-Chair Rawlins-Fernandez.
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo, Chair. I was supposed to say this part first.
The Director of Finance has stated that the bill must go into effect by August 1, 2020,
in order for the Department to be able to accurately tell people what information they
will need to file for the next, for the tax credit, which is why we're, I, I move to waive the
Rule 7.G.
Okay. The proposed bill would amend Section 3.48.010 [sic], Maui County Code, and
related sections as it relates to the circuit breaker tax credit by: 1) increasing the
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maximum amount of the credit to $6,500; 2) increasing the qualifying household
income to $130,000; 3) increasing the amount of the homeowner's gross building
assessed value at which the credit is phased out based on zero percent of eligible tax
credit to 100 percent of eligible tax credits; 4) clarifying the credit does not supersede
the minimum tax.due; 5) allowing a home exemption if taxes on the property are not
delinquent for more than one year; and 6) changing household income from adjusted
gross income to gross income.
As discussed in your Economic Development and Budget Committee meeting of
July 8, 2020, the Department submitted suggest, the Department submitted suggested
revisions to Section 3.48.010 [sic], of the Maui County Code, and further adjustments
were made to account for Councilmembers' input on June 18, 2020, incorporating
changes to related sections of the Code.
The Administration proposed these revisions prior to the Coronavirus pandemic. But
in light of the potential financial impacts of the current crisis on our community, I believe
that updating this tax credit remains a necessity.
And I, I know that in our Committee there was discussion of making amendments to
the bill as posted on this agenda. So, if Members have amendments, then we can
discuss them here. Mahalo, Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: Chair, if you can see me on your screen?
CHAIR LEE: Yea, I can. I can. But we have a little technical issue here.
Clerk, Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, I believe-CHAIR LEE: Yea, just, just tell me the step. Don't go through the whole thing.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The, this bill requires a discharge from Committee, I believe.
CHAIR LEE: Okay. So, Vice-Chair Rawlins-Fernandez.
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Chair. No, it does not. I know that in the original
notes there, there was a discharge. But because this is on a new count, Council
communication, this is CC 348 and not 240, I believe is the other CC. And I got
confirmation from Mr. Raatz that I don't have to discharge because the communication
was never referred to Committee. So, this one, under the other county communication,
I think CC 20-240, I posted the exact bill. But because this bill has been posted as a
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new CC, CC 348, discharge is not required. So, just a, just a waiver of Committee
referral and report.
CHAIR LEE: Okay. Everybody all happy? Okay. Very good. Very good. Okay. So, we're
still in discussion.
Member King.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: Thank you, Chair.
I'D LIKE TO MAKE A, PROPOSE AN AMENDMENT, THIS WAS
DISCUSSED IN COMMITTEE AS WELL, TO, FROM THE BILL
THAT WE'RE LOOKING AT, TO REMOVE THE CHANGE IN
ITEM 3.48.810.B., AND REINSTATE THE $100,000
HOUSEHOLD INCOME LIMIT.
And if I get a second, I can reiterate the reasons why we discussed.
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ:
SECOND.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: Okay. Thank you, Rawlins-Fernandez.
CHAIR LEE: Okay. It's been moved and seconded. It's been moved, moved by Member
King, seconded by Member Vice-Chair Rawlins-Fernandez, to offer this amendment to
the main motion.
Ms. King.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: Thank you, Chair. And this was discussed and recommended by
one of the, our resources in the Committee meeting, sits on the Council of Revenues.
In, in light of the fact that most household incomes have, have been reduced because
of COVID, not increased, that she was cautioning us if we increase the household
income, we're going to get a whole slew of people applying for this that we may not be
able to afford. So, we, I think we, we discussed it in Committee and agreed that that
would be, you know, we, we're keeping the values higher because we recognize that
the values for some reason have not gone down, but that household incomes have
gone down. And so, keeping it at $100,000 makes sense.
CHAIR LEE: Anymore discussion? Everybody in agree-Oh, Ms. Paltin.
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COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: I just was, wanted to clarify. We're not keeping it as it was
because we're still changing it to gross income, is that correct?
COUNCILMEMBER KING: Well, my, my amendment is just to change the amount from
130,000 back to 100,000. So, I'm not touching the other part right now.
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: But Member Rawlins-Fernandez version changed it to gross
income, so now we're at gross income $100,000? Just clarifying. Which is different.
It was gross income $130,000.
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Yes, that's, that's correct, Member Paltin. And if you
would like in a separate motion to amend it further, that can be considered as well.
Amend it so that the proposed amendment to remove the word "adjusted" so that it will
remain as it currently is in Code as gross income or adjusted gross income and not to
just gross income. Then that's, that can be a separate motion.
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: I don't, I'm not sure I want to do that. I'm just thinking, sorry, I,
I just wanted to make sure I understood what was-VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: So, for your clarification that, that's what you were
asking.
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: Yea.
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: So, on the bill that was posted to this agenda, it does
strike the word "adjusted" and leave and has gross income. So, it would be amending
the current Code, which looks at the adjusted gross income. So, this bill would remove
the word "adjusted" and it would be "gross income".
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Member King, is, yea, so, so Member King is only
moving to amend the 130 back to 100.
CHAIR LEE: Ms. Paltin, would you like us to call the Director of Finance?
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: No. I, I know what he would say. I'm just thinking about-CHAIR LEE: Okay. Any further discussion? All those in favor of the amendment to change
the amount . . . to $100,000, yea, please raise your hand and say "aye".
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AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS KAMA, KING, MOLINA,
PALTIN, SINENCI, SUGIMURA, VICE-CHAIR
RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ, AND CHAIR LEE.
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA.
CHAIR LEE: All "ayes", right?
COUNCILMEMBER KING: "Ayes" have it.
CHAIR LEE: Eight "ayes". Eight "ayes". Eight "ayes", one "excused"; motion carries.
Okay. Now-COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Chair, I have a motion.
CHAIR LEE: Ms. Sugimura.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA:
SO, HOUSEHOLD INCOME, I WOULD LIKE TO KEEP IT AT
"ADJUSTED GROSS INCOME" VERSUS "GROSS INCOME".
So, in Committee discussion, so I want it to be "adjusted gross income" for household
income. And in Committee discussion, Marcy Martin, who's our RPT Administrator
said that they would prefer-COUNCILMEMBER KING: Point of order. I think we need a second.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: —"adjusted gross income". Oh, sorry; I'm going into
explanation. I need a second.
CHAIR LEE: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER KAMA:
I'LL SECOND IT.
CHAIR LEE: Any second?
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Second.
COUNCILMEMBER KAMA: Second.
CHAIR LEE: Okay. Moved by Member Sugimura, seconded by Ms. Kama.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Thank you.
CHAIR LEE: To amend the motion, to amend the, yea, amend the motion.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Also-CHAIR LEE: Okay. You can explain.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: --income to "adjusted gross income". And the reason is,
is Ms. Martin specified that, and they also said that in order to administer this, they
were talking about having the right tax forms, and different, different supporting
documents that were needed. And that they do not have any accountants on their
staff, which I think would be a problem. If we changed it to purely grossed income, it
would change the structure, and the clarifying and documentation that they needed, as
well as the staff. So, I think, well, the Department expressed a concern, so I would like
to leave it with what Marcy Martin recommended, which is adjusted gross income.
CHAIR LEE: Alright. Ms. Rawlins-Fernandez.
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Oh. Mahalo, Chair. Okay. If, if I were to vote for
this it would be because, not because I need a CPA; that wasn't what I understood
during Committee discussion. It was because they would need the IRS tax transcript
and the 1040. And their concern was having the 1040 with sensitive information, and
that it would require more administrative work to have both papers to look at; the
transcript and the 1040 to verify the, all the different incomes from, that is on line 7B of
the 1040 form. So, I, I haven't decided yet, how I'm going to vote. Is that what you're
asking-CHAIR LEE: Okay. So, the
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: --Chair?
CHAIR LEE: Yea. Yea, because this was your original motion, yea? So, I, I was trying to
recall what exactly did Department of Finance, you know, propose? Was, was, were
they in favor of gross or adjusted gross income?
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VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Their-COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: They said adjusted.
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Their initial proposed bill that we received, I think that
was CC 20-240, left the household income to, as adjusted gross income. And in our
first meeting on June 18, the discussion was to remove adjusted to gross income,
because as we heard from CPA Marilyn Niwao is that people were able to hide certain,
you know, incomes that you can do magic with a pencil and eraser. So, that you could,
we could be giving this tax credit to people that we don't mean, mean to, because they
could potentially afford to pay their, their property tax without this adjustment.
We heard from the Department that, I, I guess about 1,000 people applied and about
499 people received the credit for a value of a little under $500,000. And that's in a
non-pandemic year. I'm not sure what the next year will look like. But for, for that
reason, I, I, that, that's why I haven't decided yet. I was going to kind of discuss it and
tease it out a little bit more.
I think the, the impact of, the intention of this bill when you all first passed it in Council,
was to help our kupuna, our older generations. And as we heard from both the
Department and the CPA's that served as resources for us in Committee, was that the
paperwork was too much. And that it wasn't accomplishing what the bill initially, or the
Council initially set out to achieve through this legislation, and, and that we would take
a better look at what other ideas we could, you know, do. What other kind of
amendments we could make to the Code to help those that we intended to help with
the circuit breaker tax credit. So, that, that was my takeaway from our discussion on
Wednesday.
And so, I, I think if we left adjusted gross income, then the amount that we would not
collect on would be about $500,000 in property taxes. And if we were to remove the
word "adjusted" and left "gross income", I, I, I don't think we received information on
what could be anticipated as the loss in revenue from this tax credit.
CHAIR LEE: But more than likely would be more, because people would be able to
manipulate the adjusted gross income?
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Oh, no it would be less. It, it, it could be less. Gross
income would show all the income. Adjusted gross income allows people to in, inflate,
deflate, as the President does with his taxes.
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CHAIR LEE: Okay.
Alright, Ms. King.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: Yea, I think that's what I was going to say. Well, not the President.
But you're right. No, but the, what we heard from Ms. Niwao was that, you know,
people are, if we, if it, the word "adjusted gross income" allows people to manipulate
their incomes to look like whatever they want, so more people qualify with the adjusted
gross income. That's what I heard. And she even said that that was happening with
some of her clients that, you know, that she was recognizing that. So, I'm kind of where
Member Rawlins-Fernandez is at. I haven't decided yet.
Because I think as we're in, we're already allowing more people to qualify for this
because we're, we're extending the value that, of their house that they could qualify
for. So, she was, so Ms. Niwao was cautioning us against, you know, I think she liked
the word "gross income" better than "adjusted gross income". And she was actually
suggesting we use the word "total income" because that's what it says on the tax return.
So, that's, that's kind of where I'm at too. It's like I, I'm kind of torn.
CHAIR LEE: Okay. Anybody else on this? Anybody else has their hand up?
Ms. Paltin.
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: Thank you. Yea, so, I'm, I'm for gross income in general. I
think the, the part that has me hesitant is because of the pandemic year, you know.
People might have been banking on . . . and, and now they don't have it. But if, if they
have that income that could be hidden, then they have other income. So, I mean in
general, I'm, I'm for the gross income. I guess I talked myself into it with that little
discussion.
I mean, you know, there's, from what my recollection of the conversation was, I think
the solution to it would be to ask for the transcript, as well as the 1099, and then you
can compare. The, the main concerns was if you just look at the 1099 is people might
not turn in the version that they turn into the Federal government. So, you know, I, it's
difficult because of this pandemic year. And then, like, like Mr. Teruya said, nobody
has a crystal ball.
But your gross income, you can't hide anything, you know. And, and like, I mean,
$100,000 gross income is $100,000 gross income. $100,000 adjusted gross income
could be 200 . . . . So, I think to, to safeguard for the taxpayers, it's better to go the
gross income route.
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And you know, we're going to have to see how it turns out. And, and then if it, adjust
it from there, that's, that's the only way I can, I can think of. But I think that type of
conservative approach is more fair to the taxpayers and, and ultimately that's what I
would like to be. So, I just talked myself into it.; voting against this amendment. Talk
myself into voting against it. Oh, that's it.
CHAIR LEE: Okay. Anymore circular discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER KING: Call for the question.
CHAIR LEE: Anybody, anybody else? Okay, you sure you don't have to talk to yourselves a
little longer and nothing? Okay. Alright So, the motion is, Ms. Sugimura, can you
repeat your motion to amend?
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: So, my, my motion-CHAIR LEE: Unless you want to withdraw it? Up to you.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: So, my, my motion is to have household income means
the "adjusted gross income". That's my motion.
CHAIR LEE: All those in favor of the motion, say "aye", raise your hand.
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS KAMA AND SUGIMURA.

CHAIR LEE: Okay. I see two "ayes". Those opposed, raise your hand.
NOES: COUNCILMEMBERS KING, MOLINA, PALTIN,
SINENCI, VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ,
AND CHAIR LEE.
CHAIR LEE: One, two, three, four, five, six.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA.
CHAIR LEE: Okay, we have two "ayes", six "noes"; motion fails.
So, let's go back to the other one. Any, anymore amendments? Then, the motion as
amended. All those in favor of the motion as amended, say "aye".
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: I'm sorry. What are we voting on now? I'm sorry.
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COUNCILMEMBER KING: The main-VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: The main motion.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: Main motion.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: The main motion.
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS KAMA, KING, MOLINA,
PALTIN, SINENCI, VICE-CHAIR RAWLINSFERNANDEZ, AND CHAIR LEE.
CHAIR LEE: Yea. So, every, I see; one, two, three, four, five.
Ms. you, Sugimura, are you going to be voting "no"?
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: I'm going to vote "no", yea.
CHAIR LEE: You're going to be voting "no"? Okay, so I see seven "ayes".
Then, opposed. Opposed.
NOES:

COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA.

EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA.
CHAIR LEE: One "no" and one "excused". Okay, motion carries.
So, Mr. Clerk, where are we now?
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, for the record, that is BILL 77 (2020).
CHAIR LEE: Thank you.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: We, we just want to confirm with the body that all the other
referrals as read by the Clerk, we already have the double referrals noted, but that all
other referrals as read by the Clerk are, are okay with the body?
CHAIR LEE: We did that already. Okay?
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Okay.
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CHAIR LEE: Okay, so we can proceed.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Then, you, proceeding with committee reports.

COMMITTEE REPORTS
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
20-67

- CLIMATE ACTION AND RESILIENCE COMMITTEE:

Recommending the following:
1.

That Resolution 20-93 , entitled "RECOGNIZING THE 2019-2020 UPDATE
TO THE COUNTY OF MAUI HAZARD MITIGATION PLAN," be ADOPTED; and

2.

That County Communication 20-175, from the Administrator of the Maui
Emergency Management Agency, be FILED.

CHAIR LEE: Member King.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE TO ADOPT THE RECOMMENDATIONS IN
COMMITTEE REPORT 20-67.
COUNCILMEMBER SINENCI:
SECOND.
CHAIR LEE: It's been moved by Member King, seconded by Member Sinenci, to adopt the
recommendation in Committee Report 20-67.
Discussion, Ms. King?
COUNCILMEMBER KING: Thank you, Chair. Your Climate Action and Resilience
Committee met on June 15, 2020, and discussed the proposed resolution referenced
in Committee Report 20-67.
Your Committee notes the intent of the resolution is to show the Council's support in
recognition of the 2019-2020 hazard mitigation planning process as described in the
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Work Plan for the County of Maui Hazard Mitigation Plan update, and to recognize the
County of Maui Hazard Mitigation Steering Committee.
Your Committee received updates on the County of Maui Hazard Mitigation Plan from
MEMA and representatives from Jamie Caplan Consulting, LLC.
Your Committee acknowledged the Hazard Mitigation Plan must be formally updated
every five years and approved by the Federal Emergency Management Agency for the
County to be eligible for pre- and post-disaster mitigation funding.
Your Committee notes the Work Plan states that updating the Hazard Mitigation Plan
will help the County "maintain its current credit for flood, floodplain management
planning under FEMA's Community Rating System and formal recognition by the
Council by resolution would maximize CRS points". That's the Community Rating
System.
Your Committee expressed support for the Hazard Mitigation Plan update process and
therefore, voted 7-0 to recommend adoption of the proposed resolution, incorporating
any nonsubstantive changes, and filing of the communication. I ask for the Members
support.
CHAIR LEE: Alright. Any further discussion? If not, all those in favor of the motion, signify
by saying "aye" and raise your hand.
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS KAMA, KING, MOLINA,
PALTIN, SINENCI, SUGIMURA, VICE-CHAIR
RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ, AND CHAIR LEE.
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA.
CHAIR LEE: Okay. It looks like eight, eight "ayes", one "excused"; motion carries.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: Thank you, Members.
CHAIR LEE: Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTION 20-93.
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COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
20-68

- ENVIRONMENTAL, AGRICULTURAL, AND CULTURAL
PRESERVATION COMMITTEE:

Recommending the following:
1.

That Resolution 20-94, entitled "ESTABLISHING THE MALAMA MAUI
COUNTY PLEDGE," be ADOPTED; and

2.

That County Communication 20-298, from Council Vice-Chair Keani N.W.
Rawlins-Fernandez, be FILED.

CHAIR LEE: Councilmember Sinenci.
COUNCILMEMBER SINENCI: Mahalo Chair.
I MOVE TO ADOPT THE RECOMMENDATIONS IN
COMMITTEE REPORT 20-68.
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ:
SECOND.
CHAIR LEE: Moved by Member Sinenci, seconded, seconded by Vice-Chair RawlinsFernandez, to adopt the resolution in Committee Report 20-68.
Mr. Sinenci.
COUNCILMEMBER SINENCI: Mahalo, Chair. Your EACP Committee discussed the
resolution referenced in Committee Report 20-68, entitled "ESTABLISHING THE
MALAMA MAUI COUNTY PLEDGE", during its meeting of June 16, 2020.
During these challenging and uncertain times, we have the opportunity to reevaluate
our priorities and educate people on proper etiquette for our islands. This resolution
provides visitors with clear guidelines, and a commitment to appropriate, respectful,
and safe behavior when visiting the islands within Maui County through this Mama
Maui County Pledge.
It also serves as a reminder to our local communities the responsibility that comes with
living in this special and powerful place. During our meeting, the resolution was revised
by amending some Hawaiian terms to increase their accuracy and adding a clause to
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recognize the Maui Visitor's Bureau's education efforts as Maui County's visitor
accommodation prepare to welcome back our visitors.
Our Committee also added language to encourage operators of hotels and vacation
rentals to have their guests sign the pledge and to have the pledge be displayed in as
many spaces throughout Maui County as possible.
Finally, your Committee expanded the list of the resolution's recipients to extend the
resolution's reach to increase awareness of the pledge and to increase the potential
for collaboration with visitor and other government agencies.
In making these revisions, we displayed our commitment to providing our local and
visiting communities with a pledge that we all believe in and we're able to vote
unanimously to recommend adoption of. I respectfully ask the Members support on
my motion today as well. Thank you.
CHAIR LEE: Thank you. Any more discussion? If not, all those in-Oh, yes, Vice-Chair, are you voting or you, Ms. Rawlins-Fernandez, did you want to
speak?
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Yes.
CHAIR LEE: Oh. Proceed.
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo, Chair. I move to amend the resolution. You
all just received my Amendment Summary Form that was emailed by the County Clerk
at 3:14 p.m. So, just like two minutes ago. So, the Amendment Summary Form, okay,
so my motion is to amend the resolution as follows. There are 12 parts to my
amendment. I don't know if Members want me to read all of it? It's, it's, it's to, I, I
consulted a little bit more with my . . . aloha who is more of an expert in Olelo Hawaii
than I am and got recommendations.
SO, THE MOTION IS TO STRIKE THE FIRST THREE
WHEREAS CLAUSES;
2) INSERT, AT THE TOP OF THE RESOLUTION, SIX NEW
WHEREAS CLAUSES, TO READ AS FOLLOWS:
"WHEREAS, VISITORS TO MAUI COUNTY COME FROM ALL
OVER THE WORLD, ACCUSTOMED TO THE NORMS OF
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THEIR RESPECTIVE SOCIETIES, AND ARRIVE TO HAWAII
WITH A RANGE OF EXPECTATIONS FOR THEIR VISIT; AND
WHEREAS, VISITORS ARE GENERALLY UNACCUSTOMED
TO THE NORMS AND CULTURES OF HAWAII; AND
WHEREAS, VISITORS ARE GENERALLY UNFAMILIAR WITH
THE LANDS AND WATERS OF HAWAII, THEIR POTENTIAL
IMPACT ON THE CULTURAL, NATURAL AND CULTURAL
RESOURCES OF HAWAII, AND THE DANGERS THEY MAY
FACE AS THEY ENJOY THESE PLACES AND RESOURCES;
AND
WHEREAS, VISITORS CAN FILL GAPS IN THEIR
KNOWLEDGE ONLY THROUGH LEARNING, AND LEARNING
BEGINS WITH AWARENESS AND PERSISTS THROUGH
COMMITMENT; AND
WHEREAS, VISITORS' KNOWLEDGE OF HAWAII IS
FUNDAMENTAL TO KEEP, TO THEIR SAFE AND
RESPECTFUL ENJOYMENT OF HAWAII, OUR PEOPLE, AND
OUR PLACES; AND
WHEREAS, THE REPUBLIC OF PALAU AND HAWAII COUNTY
HAVE VISITOR PLEDGES THAT OUTLINE VISITORS'
COMMITMENT TO LOCAL NORMS, EXPECTATIONS, AND
PRECAUTIONS";
3) STRIKE THE LAST WHEREAS CLAUSE;
4) INSERT A NEW WHEREAS CLAUSE IMMEDIATELY ABOVE
THE BE IT RESOLVED CLAUSE TO READ:
"WHEREAS, A VISITOR PLEDGE SERVES TO MAKE
VISITORS AWARE OF BASIC CULTURAL NORMS, BEHAVIOR
EXPECTATIONS, AND SAFETY PRECAUTIONS, WHILE
SECURING VISITORS' COMMITMENT TO SUPPORT AND
ABIDE BY THESE NORMS, EXPECTATIONS, AND
PRECAUTIONS; NOW, THERFORE";
5) INSERT A NEW FIRST SENTENCE IN THE PLEDGE: "I DO,
HEREBY, PLEDGE MY COMMITMENT TO THE FOLLOWING:";
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6) IN THE NEW SECOND SENTENCE OF THE PLEDGE,
STRIKE "HUOMA'EMA`E" AND INSERT "HANA KOPONO" IN
ITS PLACE;
7) IN THE THIRD SENTENCE OF THE PLEDGE: INSERT
"ANCESTRAL" IN FRONT THE WORD "LAND" FOR THE
DEFINITION OF AINA; STRIKE "ITS POE" AND INSERT "THE
KAMA'AINA" IN ITS PLACE; INSERT "LOCAL" IN FRONT OF
THE WORD "PEOPLE" IN THE DEFINITION OF KAMA'AINA;
8) IN THE FOURTH, IN THE NEW FOURTH SENTENCE OF
THE PLEDGE, STRIKE "NO`ONO`O (THOUGHTFUL)" AND
INSERT "KOPONO (APPROPRIATE)" IN ITS PLACE;
9) IN THE FIFTH SENTENCE OF THE PLEDGE, STRIKE
"SOMEONE ELSE'S" AND INSERT "SOMEONE'S" IN ITS
PLACE;
10) IN THE NEW SEVENTH SENTENCE OF THE PLEDGE:
STRIKE "BE" IN FRONT OF "MAKA'ALA" AND INSERT "BE" IN
FRONT OF THE WORD "AWARE" INSTEAD; STRIKE
"SWIMMING AND HIKING" AND INSERT "OUTDOORS" IN ITS
PLACE;
11) IN THE NEW TENTH SENTENCE OF THE PLEDGE,
STRIKE "TAKE CARE OF" AND INSERT "CARE FOR" IN ITS
PLACE;
12) AMEND THE THIRD BE IT RESOLVED CLAUSE TO
STRIKE "HAVE THEIR CUSTOMS [SIC] AND GUESTS SIGN
THE PLEDGE TO SHOW THEIR RESPECT FOR AND [SIC]
PRECIOUS RESOURCES" AND INSERT IN ITS PLACE THE
FOLLOWING: "REITERATE TO THEIR CUSTOMS [SIC] AND,
CUSTOMERS AND GUESTS THOSE PLEDGE ELEMENTS
ARE RELEVANT TO THE ACTIVITY AT HAND, AND TO OPEN
A DIALOGUE ABOUT THOSE COMMITMENTS AND THE
UNDERLYING ISSUES PERTAINING TO THE PLEDGE THEY
SIGNED". THAT'S MY MOTION.
COUNCILMEMBER KAMA:
I SECOND.
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CHAIR LEE: Yes, Ms. Kama.
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: She seconded.
COUNCILMEMBER KAMA: I seconded it.
CHAIR LEE: Oh, I see. I just wondered if you wanted to add to it. Okay. Any further
discussion?
Mr. Sinenci.
COUNCILMEMBER SINENCI: Thank you, Chair. And I appreciate Member RawlinsFernandez and, and like we previously stated, I appreciate having a cultural specialist
come on and, and fix our Hawaiian terminology to have the intent. So, I believe the
additions just helps the pledge. It doesn't take away from its original intent. So, I'm
supportive. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR LEE: Okay. Well, Mr. Sinenci, next time you have this dilemma, you can always ask
me.
Okay. Ms. Kama.
COUNCILMEMBER KAMA: Yes. I just have a question for Vice-Chair. So, how do you see
this playing out? You know, I'm a, I'm a guest, so I'm going to come to the hotel, and
I arrive, and then what does the concierge or the, how does this get transmitted to me,
you know? This, I mean, is this a checklist or what? How do we, how do we want this
to play out?
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Yea, so I think how we talked about in EACP
Committee, we're, if there are visitors, if there, if any business has visitors, that this is
something that they could use as a way to educate their customers, or guests if it's a
hotel. So, whether it's at a hotel or like a, a scuba diving, or rent, surfboard rental, or
tour, tour company, or airlines; airlines would be wonderful, or you know. So, I think, I
think the possibility is in itself are, are pretty endless.
But the first step is, you know, deciding on the, the language of the pledge. And then
from there, you know, it's just, it's a resolution so it doesn't have the force and effect of
law. But as you mentioned in Committee, Pro Tern Kama, we can also put this up on
signs and have it installed at beaches. That was your idea and I think that's a great
idea.
COUNCILMEMBER KAMA: No, I don't know if it was mine. But I was just thinking that--
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VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: No, that was your idea.
COUNCILMEMBER KAMA: But I was thinking also that, that the people who are actually, the
businesses who are here, I would like to see it posted in their, I know it's just a reso,
but that they would support us and, and the culture. Because they're making money
off of the culture, right, and everything? How nice it'll be if they could display it
themselves, you know and, and they would be. So, you don't tell somebody else this
is what they should sign, but you yourself had signed it too, and therefore you want to
share that. That's my sense of, I don't know, if that's, that's what I'd like to see. But
thank you.
CHAIR LEE: Ms. Paltin.
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: Thank you. I fully support the new wording. I think it's beautiful
and I like it. I think a little bit to Ms. Kama's point and especially after this past holiday
weekend and whatnot, with minimal amount of tourist and our residents being able to
go out and enjoy Maui Nei and throughout Maui County, I'm not sure if we need a
resident pledge as well, or that this needs to also be aimed at our residents.
You know, there were many places, I believe in West and South Maui, that were not
cared for in the manner that we're asking our visitors to care for and respect our home.
And so, I'm not sure if it, if it needs, if we need a resident pledge as well. But I just feel
that we all do need to remember these things, especially after looking at the stretch
from the, the Pali out to Honolua after any type of weekend gathering and the amounts
of rubbish being left on the side of the road and whatnot.
It's, it's something that we also need to hold ourselves accountable as well, the
wording. The resolution is beautiful, but it's something that we also need to hold
ourselves accountable to as well.
CHAIR LEE: Any response, Mr. Sinenci or Ms. Rawlins-Fernandez? Any re-VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Chair.
CHAIR LEE: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: If, if Member Paltin wants to add wherever it says
"visitor", "resident and visitor", well I guess it wouldn't really make sense. But where
it's appropriate to add "resident", it, it, it can be added. I don't, I don't have any
objections to add, adding it. Although, the last "WHEREAS" does say it's a, a visitor
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pledge. But I guess whenever we leave our house, we become a visitor of a place
that's not ours and we're supposed to be good stewards of wherever we go, yea.
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: Yea, when I . . the County Building, I'm a visitor of Wailuku.
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Right. So, you know, we're raised to leave anywhere
we visit better than we found it. And that's supposed to be a value that, you know, is,
is a, is a custom of our upbringing and our community. So, I, I don't know if you want
to just use it as is? I think the pledge itself doesn't necessarily say that you're not from
Hawaii.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: It's says, "while visiting the islands". Unless you took that out. I,
I pledge, the first line that says, "I pledge", says, "while visiting the islands and waters
of Maui County".
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Yea, that's what I mean. So, when you leave your
home, you're visiting, you know, the beach, that's not-CHAIR LEE: You know, really, this is geared for the visitor. There will be too much
wordsmithing to make it apply to residents.
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Yea, so perhaps we can just create another pledge,
like Member Paltin said, if you would like it.
CHAIR LEE: Yea.
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: And I'm not sure how, you know, like Pro Tem Kama
said, at what point you would have residents sign it, you know. And we can, we can
model it after this.
CHAIR LEE: Yea.
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: And use a lot of the same language so it wouldn't be
a whole lot of work and that can just be a whole separate pledge.
CHAIR LEE: And thank you for volunteering to do it. We really appreciate it.
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Yes. Mahalo, Member Paltin.
CHAIR LEE: Mr. Sinenci.
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COUNCILMEMBER SINENCI: I just, I also-Oh, go ahead, Member Paltin.
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: Oh, I was just saying, yea, separate pledge, but we should
keep it next to the other one so that we, we say that we're not just putting it on you to
do this. It's something that we also hold ourselves accountable too as well. Not like,
like for the visitor to see that we the residents need to, need to hana kupono as well.
COUNCILMEMBER SINENCI: Right. And I, and I think the original intent was for both
residents and the visitors, especially just as a, the pledge will serve as a reminder to
our local communities of the responsibility that comes with living in this place, and
especially when they look at He ali`i ka 'aina; he kaua ke kanaka, "The land is the chief;
man is its servant". So, then we become part of that, that interchange. We become
stewards, we become hosts as well. Mahalo, Chair.
CHAIR LEE: Alright. So, shall we vote?
COUNCILMEMBER KING: We're voting on the amendment?
CHAIR LEE: Any other changes? Yes, Ms. King.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: I think we're voting on the amendments first, or did we already
vote on that?
CHAIR LEE: Oh, I thought we did. Okay. I thought we were asking for more amendments.
Everybody, those in favor of the amendments, raise your right hand, raise your hand
and say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS KAMA, KING, MOLINA,
PALTIN, SINENCI, SUGIMURA, VICE-CHAIR
RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ, AND CHAIR LEE.
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA.
CHAIR LEE: Oh, it's unanimous 8-0. Motion carries. One "excused".
Now the, oh wait, you have your hand up still? Okay. Vice-Chair Rawlins-Fernandez.
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VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: I, I just, I wanted to extend my deep mahalo to Keoni
Kuoha and Kumu Pueo Pata for helping with those amendments to the resolution.
Mahalo, Chair.
CHAIR LEE: Okay. Anymore comments or questions? Alright, the, the main motion as
amended. All those in favor say "aye", raise your hand.
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS KAMA, KING, MOLINA,
PALTIN, SINENCI, SUGIMURA, VICE-CHAIR
RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ, AND CHAIR LEE.
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA.
CHAIR LEE: Unanimous; eight, zero, one "excused". Motion carries.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, for the record, that is RESOLUTION 20-94.

COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
20-69
- GOVERNANCE, ETHICS, AND TRANSPARENCY COMMITTEE:
Recommending that Resolution
20-95
, entitled "RELATING TO THE
APPOINTMENT OF JOSHUA CIRCLE-WOODBURN TO THE URBAN DESIGN
REVIEW BOARD FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUI," be ADOPTED.
CHAIR LEE: Okay. Everybody put your seatbelts on. This is going to be a, the Molina ride.
We have him for the next eight committee reports.
Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yes, thank you very much, Madam Chair.
MOVE TO ADOPT THE RECOMMENDATIONS OF
COMMITTEE REPORT 20-69.
And if there are no objections, can we also call up Committee Report No. 20-70?
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
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CHAIR LEE: Any objections? So ordered.
Mr. Clerk, Committee Report 20-70.

COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
20-70
- GOVERNANCE, ETHICS, AND TRANSPARENCY COMMITTEE:
Recommending that Resolution
20-96
, entitled "RELATING TO THE
APPOINTMENT OF CAROLYN FRANKLIN TO THE REAL PROPERTY TAX REVIEW
BOARD FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUI," be ADOPTED.
CHAIR LEE: Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yes, thank you, Madam Chair.
MOVE TO ADOPT THE RECOMMENDATIONS OF
COMMITTEE REPORT 20-70.
COUNCILMEMBER KING:
SECOND.
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Second.
CHAIR LEE: Alright, it's been moved by Mr. Molina, seconded by Ms. King, to adopt the
Committee Report recommendation in 20-70.
Mr. Molina?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yes, thank you very much, Madam Chair. For the record, the
motion includes Committee Report 20-69.
First, the two nominees for 20-69 is Mr. Woodburn. He is a Landscape Architect on
Maui and is currently an alternate on the Urban Design Review Board. Your
Committee voted 9-0 to recommend approval of his nomination.
And the second nominee, Ms. Franklin, was a retired County employee with many
years of experience in the Department of Finance handling taxpayer appeals,
exemptions, land classes, and tax rates. And your Committee voted 9-0 to recommend
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approval of her nomination to the Real Property Tax Review Board. I humbly ask for
the support of both of these nominees. Thank you.
CHAIR LEE: The motion is to approve the recommendations in Committee Report 20-69 and
20-70. Any other comments or questions? If not, all those in favor of the motion,
signify by saying "aye", raise your hand.
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS KAMA, KING, MOLINA,
PALTIN, SINENCI, SUGIMURA, VICE-CHAIR
RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ, AND CHAIR LEE.
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA.
CHAIR LEE: Looks like eight "ayes", zero "noes". Motion carries. One "excused";
Mr. Hokama.
Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, for the record, those are, that's RESOLUTION
20-95 and RESOLUTION 20-96, respectively.

COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
20-71
- GOVERNANCE, ETHICS, AND TRANSPARENCY COMMITTEE:
Recommending that Resolution
, entitled "AUTHORIZING SETTLEMENT OF
AVID AMIRI, INDIVIDUALLY AND AS TRUSTEE OF THE DEUTSCHE
INTERNATIONAL TRUST II VS. COUNTY OF MAUI, CIVIL NO. 19-CV-00373," be
ADOPTED.
CHAIR LEE: Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Madam Chair.
MOVE TO ADOPT THE RECOMMENDATIONS OF
COMMITTEE REPORT 20-71.
COUNCILMEMBER SINENCI:
SECOND.
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COUNCILMEMBER KAMA: Second.
CHAIR LEE: Seconded by, moved by Mr. Molina, seconded by Member Sinenci, to approve
Committee Report 20-71.
Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you very much, Madam Chair. Your GET Committee
met on this matter on June 16, 2020. The Committee received an overview of the case
in open session by a Deputy Corporation Counsel. The case involves damage to a
road that occurred during Tropical Storm Lane in 2018. And following an executive
session meeting requested by Corp. Counsel, your Committee voted 9-0 to adopt the
proposed resolution. Thank you.
CHAIR LEE: Any further discussion? If not, all those in favor of the-COUNCILMEMBER KING: Chair. Question.
CHAIR LEE: Yes, Ms. King.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: Yea, we heard, we heard in testimony that there was a name
change. I just wanted to get; we hadn't heard that before. If we could get comment by
Corp. Counsel whether that affects this case, and if we need to defer and go back to
Committee.
CHAIR LEE: Is Corp. Counsel on the, on the call? Corporation Counsel? Oh, yes, I see-COUNCILMEMBER KING: I think Mr. Bilberry.
CHAIR LEE: Okay. Can you unmute yourself Moana and Brian? Moana? Okay, there you
go. There you go. Okay. We're on Committee Report 20-72.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: 71.
CHAIR LEE: Oh, 71 rather, 71.
DEPUTY CORPORATION COUNSEL BRIAN BILBERRY: Yea, I, there was a question about
a name change?
CHAIR LEE: Wait, wait. Brian, there's a lot of feedback. There's a lot of feedback. Try again.
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COUNCILMEMBER KING: Do you guys have a cellphone over there or something? Do you
have a cellphone?
DEPUTY CORPORATION COUNSEL BILBERRY: Oh, this mic is not on anymore. Oh, I did
hang up. Can you hear us? Oh, we got to push in a code.
COUNCILMEMBER SINENCI: We can hear you.
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: Like a clown show.
CORPORATION COUNSEL MOANA LUTEY: So, how's that?
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: We could hear you before you dialed the phone.
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: Yea, not right now, so.
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: We can't hear you now.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: Now you're muted.
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: Like when you were dialing.
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: While you were dialing, we could hear you dialing.
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: And all that.
MANAGING DIRECTOR: Unmute and then unmute your computer.
DEPUTY CORPORATION COUNSEL BILBERRY: Can you hear us now?
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Yes.
DEPUTY CORPORATION COUNSEL: Can you hear us now?
COUNCILMEMBER KING: Yes.
CORPORATION COUNSEL LUTEY: Okay. Thanks, Sandy.
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DEPUTY CORPORATION COUNSEL BILBERRY: Okay, yes, I think somebody was saying
something about a name change. Can you repeat the question?
COUNCILMEMBER KING: We heard from, Chair, Chair is it okay? Okay. So, we heard from
one of our testifiers that this person changed his name back in 2012 and that, that they
thought that that might invalidate the, the actual lawsuit. So, just wanted to get your,
if you had any knowledge of a name change and what your opinion is before going
forward.
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: We can't hear you.
CORPORATION COUNSEL LUTEY: Can you hear me?
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: Like when you were dialing.
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: We can hear you dialing.
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: And all that.
DEPUTY CORPORATION COUNSEL BILBERRY: Are you talking to us?
COUNCILMEMBER KING: Oh, you're, right now, you're listening to a recording of something
that happened about two minutes ago.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: So, can you hear me now? This is Councilmember King
speaking. Okay.
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Maybe we can take a quick recess?
CHAIR LEE: We're going to take a short recess and try to . . . . Take five minutes, five
minutes. Recess.
(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 3:39 P.M., AND WAS RECONVENED
AT 3:46 P.M., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT, EXCEPT MEMBER HOKAMA, EXCUSED.)
CHAIR LEE: Will the Council meeting of July 10 please reconvene. Okay, everybody, you
ready to go? All set?
Corp. Counsel, I think we have some questions for Corp. Counsel. Who was it?
Ms. King, you want to ask your question again?
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COUNCILMEMBER KING: Okay. Okay. Can you guys hear? Okay, you're muted, so, just
to let you know. But that's okay. So, we had a, we had a testifier come on earlier and
who said that he was a victim of a bait-and-switch by this particular person who's
involved in this lawsuit. But he also said that they, that this person had a name change
back in 2012, and a change from either, oh to Alex Prince. And so he felt like the name
was not correct on the lawsuit and that might invalidate it. And so, I wanted to get your,
your opinion of that. Or if you have any knowledge of that name change?
DEPUTY CORPORATION COUNSEL BILBERRY: Yea, we actually just learned this as well.
Mr.. Barbetta, just a quick background, filed a lawsuit against Mr. Amiri in Utah. And
so, and he apparently was the victim of what he, what he alleged was that he was a
victim of a bait-and-switch where he applied or responded to some ads for a vacation
rental here on Maui. And apparently once he got here, he was shuttled to a different
location.
And so, he, as we understand, filed a lawsuit in Utah against Mr. Amiri, or Alex Prince,
whichever name he was going under. I think we do have some of the pleadings from
that lawsuit and he was sued as Avid Amiri. I have spoken with his, Mr. Barbetta's
Utah attorney and we were scheduling further conversations with that attorney to see
if we can get some more background as to Mr. Amiri. At this juncture, we do have
preliminary information that there was a name change to Alex Prince and then back to
Avid Amiri. I don't know the sequence yet. That's something we will learn forthwith.
I don't think it, it will necessarily have any bearing on this lawsuit. But it's certainly
something we will look into. And if, if his legal name is not in fact Avid Amiri, that may
have some bearing on the suit. But at this juncture, we, we just don't know. We do
know that when he was being cited for running the TVR, the Planning Department was
having difficulty keeping up with the owner of the property because they kept
transferring title of the property to different names, different entities, and into a trust.
So, it would not surprise me if there was a name change and that this particular
individual may be, you know, utilizing aliases trying to, well, I don't want to speculate
on what may be violations of the law. But, you know, we have that information-COUNCILMEMBER KING: Yea, I just, my yea, my just, my question is, you know, given that
this new information, do we, do we want to proceed with this item? Or would you
recommend sending it back to Committee or deferring it?
DEPUTY CORPORATION COUNSEL BILBERRY: Yea, we can go and proceed with it. We
did receive some minimal authority from, from the GET Committee to settle, which you
guys, has been recommended to you guys. We did not make a settlement offer at the
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settlement conference, because as anticipated, I kind of didn't think it was going to
settle the case. And it, we were not able to settle the case.
The trial of the case has been moved until next year. It was originally set for
September. So, that gives us time to look further into some of these issues. I'm not
really seeing that it's going to be, there'll be any revelations there. But it's certainly
something that we're going to look into further. And if, if warranted, we'll certainly be
bringing it up in the context of the lawsuit. I just don't have enough information at this
point to give you a opinion as to whether it affects the lawsuit.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: Okay.
DEPUTY CORPORATION COUNSEL BILBERRY: But it's something we're aware of.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: It almost feels like maybe we should just defer it for now.
DEPUTY CORPORATION COUNSEL BILBERRY: Yea, if you want to do that, that's fine. I
mean, we can certainly come back to you once I have some more information.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: Okay.
DEPUTY CORPORATION COUNSEL BILBERRY: And again, I, I will eminently be talking to
Mr. Barbetta's attorney. And I'm sure he'll be able to give me fairly accurate information
as to what, what's been going on with Mr. Amiri or Mr. Prince.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Bilberry.
CHAIR LEE: Anymore questions or comments?
COUNCILMEMBER KING: Chair, I would just, I'd feel more comfortable if we could defer this
for now? I don't know how-CHAIR LEE: Any objections to deferring this, this matter? Any objections? Okay, so ordered.
We're going to object it, you know, defer this matter.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Madam Chair.
CHAIR LEE: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Are we, are we deferring this to end of calendar or we going
to take it up at your next Council meeting?
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COUNCILMEMBER KAMA: Or you sending it back to Committee?
CHAIR LEE: Oh no, no. I think, I should say, I should say we're going to, we should recommit
this, this item.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: Is that alright with you Mr. Molina?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Yea, if it's the pleasure of the body. I mean, personally,
I feel comfortable with Corp. Counsel's approach. But if it's the will of this body to send
this back.
I'd like to ask Corp. Counsel, is this a time-sensitive matter?
DEPUTY CORPORATION COUNSEL BILBERRY: It is not. Again, trial, we had a trial
scheduled for September. The parties have agreed to move it off. It's in Federal court
and they're, they're going to be backed up with criminal matters. So, we can just, once
we get more information that's meaningful and maybe worth bringing your, to your
attention, we can send you another transmittal, Councilmember Molina, and just kind
of bring it back to your Committee at that point in time.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay, well I'm okay with deferral. But I'm going to let it sit for
a while, because I got a lot of other stuff, so I'm hoping that this, that's the reason I
asked why if this is a rush or not, so. Okay, so no objections to deferral.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: Okay.
DEPUTY CORPORATION COUNSEL BILBERRY: Yea, you don't need to agendize this until
we ask for it. And that won't be for, you know, some number of weeks, if not, months.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Thank you. Thanks, Chair.
CHAIR LEE: Alright. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: Thank you.
CHAIR LEE: So, we are recommitting this item, okay, back to the GET.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: No objections.
CHAIR LEE: Next. Next item, Mr. Clerk.
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COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
20-72
- GOVERNANCE, ETHICS, AND TRANSPARENCY COMMITTEE:
Recommending that Resolution
20-97 , entitled "AUTHORIZING THE
EMPLOYMENT OF SPECIAL COUNSEL TO FILE LEGAL CLAIMS AGAINST BANK
OF AMERICA AND OTHER MORTGAGE LENDERS FOR FAILURE TO FULFILL
LOAN COMMITMENTS, FRAUDULENT FORECLOSURES, AND SIMILAR
UNLAWFUL CONDUCT," be ADOPTED.
CHAIR LEE: Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you very much, Madam Chair.
MOVE TO ADOPT THE RECOMMENDATIONS OF
COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 20-72.
COUNCILMEMBER KING:
SECOND.
COUNCILMEMBER KAMA: Second.
CHAIR LEE: Moved by, moved by Mr. Molina, seconded by Member King, to adopt the
recommendation in Committee Report 20-72.
Mr. Molina?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yes, thank you very much, Madam Chair. Your GET
Committee met on this matter on June 2, 2020 and June 16, 2020. Your Committee
held an executive session meeting with special counsel Margery Bronster to review a
confidential report that she submitted on potential claims against Bank of America and
other mortgage lenders for allegedly, for alleged fraudulent practices.
And following the executive session meeting, your Committee voted 9-0 to adopt the
revised proposed resolution which would authorize the Chair to hire special counsel to
pursue claims on the County's behalf.
And before asking for questions from the Members, I would ask for consideration for
Corp. Counsel to respond to an email that was sent to us related to a Bank of Americay,
Bank of Americase, of America case in Miami. Thank you.
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CHAIR LEE: You have that, you want us to ask them the question now?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: At your leisure, Madam Chair.
CHAIR LEE: Oh, okay. Because the motion is to accept the recommendation of this
committee report.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yea.
CHAIR LEE: Do you have any questions? Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Oh, no, just going to say prior to calling for a vote, it would be
good to hear from Corp. Counsel with regards to that email that was sent to all the
Members.
CHAIR LEE: Is Corp. Counsel, do you have any comments on 20-72?
CORPORATION COUNSEL LUTEY: Thank you, Chair. We provided that last night.
Normally, as we prepare for these meetings, a Groupwise email goes out to all of the
employees asking if they have any input. And that case came to me from Mr. Murai,
who is in the room with me. And I just provided that to the Members to let you know
the outcome of that case and the fact that our Office had corresponded with
Ms. Bronster just to let her know about the outcome of that particular matter.
CHAIR LEE: Alright. Does it change anything?
CORPORATION COUNSEL LUTEY: No.
CHAIR LEE: No. Okay. Any more questions, comments? All those in favor of the-Ms. Sugimura.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: I have a question. So, also, we received in written
testimony a letter from, what is the name of the law firm, a law firm that is representing
Bank of-CHAIR LEE: Ivan Lui-Kwan.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Ivan Lui-Kwan, yea, with this law firm. So, and
representing Bank of America. So, I wondered if we have to ask Margery Bronster
about it or can we ask Corp. Counsel about it? Did you get to see that letter?
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CHAIR LEE: Corporation Counsel.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: It has all the details of the, the history, basically, of what
happened with the commitment. I was trying to go through it. 1994 to 1998, Bank of
America said that they would provide Native Hawaiians for homes, the 150 million. In
1997, they determined that it did not, they would not meet the 150 million amount, I
guess because of the loan variables at that time.
And in 1999, Bank of America left Hawaii. And in 2002, they continued to, it looks like
they continued to help people who may need help, 94 million was given for construction
financing, mortgage loans, Hawaiian Home Lands, another 30 million, 49 million. I
think they said they actually loaned out or, or kept their commitment because there
was 160 million that they actually did business within Hawaii over and beyond. I mean,
they, they, I guess it looks like they think they met their commitment. I don't know if I
got it correct.
But I, I just was trying to summarize what we received from Ivan Lui-Kwan. Does Corp.
Counsel have any comments on that? Or do we have to ask Margery Bronster? I'm
not clear.
CHAIR LEE: I guess they're not following that. Yea, we would talk with Margery Bronster on
that. But I think all of us received that letter you, you referred to. And I think we also
discussed it in Committee, the history as seen by the other side. And I think Margery
went over that with us. And yes, there's no agreement and that's why, you know, we're
taking this legal action.
Do you have any more questions, Ms. Sugimura?
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: I mean, basically, it sounds like their perspective is that
they've met their agreements.
CHAIR LEE: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: One of my concerns is it doesn't mention the Filipino
community, which is what has been discussed earlier. But it seems like all their focus
has been, you know, luckily with the Hawaiian, Native Hawaiian community. So, I think
that's a, that's a concern that was supposed to but didn't. And nobody seems to have
any, nobody seems to have any connections to the Filipino community. It seems like
we're talking to, you know, one part of important commitment. So, that's all.
CHAIR LEE: Ms. Rawlins-Fernandez.
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VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo, Chair.
CHAIR LEE: Ms. Rawlins-Fernandez.
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: We discussed that issue in executive session. And
we received the, the response to that question in executive session. So, that was, that,
that issue of the Filipino community was discussed already previously in Committee in
executive session. So, I'm, I'm not going to repeat it in open session, because that
was something that was discussed in executive session.
But I'm in strong support of this motion to pass this resolution to hire corp, special
counsel to finally seek some justice for the wrongdoing that was done. And of course,
Bank of America is going to assert its claims that it made good on its promise, cause
it doesn't want to pay that money that it owes the Hawaiian community. So, I'm not
surprised. I mean, of course, they're going to say that. I'm not here to protect them.
I'm here to seek justice for the communities that were wronged. And so, I will be voting
in favor of the motion. And the, the question that Member Sugimura has, was already
discussed. Mahalo, Chair.
CHAIR LEE: Anymore comments?
Ms. Kama.
COUNCILMEMBER KAMA: Yes. I think, I remember at the time that this occurred, that we
did reach out to the, the Filipino Chamber of Commerce and we didn't get a response
from them. And so, we assumed that they weren't interested. But the order in itself
does address these two classes of people. Therefore, my sense is that as we continue
on, even if they're not present, I think that when the settlement does come through, I
think at some point in time you're going to have to include them because they were
part of the order in itself.
And we would not want to be remiss, you know, even if they're not at the table. I think
at some point, they may come to the table and I think maybe some, I would probably
say we should reach out to the Filipino community. Just at least put it in their, in their
space that this happening, this is happening, and should they decide to come onboard,
then they can too, I guess. But it's not intentional to leave anybody out. It's just what
occurred over 25 years, and after a while you just forget sometimes. But thank you.
CHAIR LEE: Any further discussion?
Yes, Ms. Rawlins-Fernandez.
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VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo, Chair. So, I, I'm guessing most people don't
remember that part of the discussion in executive session. No one is being left out. I,
I don't want to reveal anymore of, of the discussion that we had in executive session.
But the Filipino community, of course, is not being left out. That was addressed. We,
we consistently have brought up the fact that it wasn't just the Hawaiian community
that was wronged by Bank of America, and that the Filipino community was also a
victim of redlining.
And so, I, I guess Members will have to wait until the minutes come out, or until we
meet with Ms. Bronster again, but we, we did discuss that. And, you know, for the
Filipino community that are listening, they, their, they haven't been excluded or
forgotten. Mahalo, Chair.
CHAIR LEE: Ms. King, then Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: Chair, I just wanted to mention that they're in, the Filipino
community is listed in the resolution. The first paragraph, it, it talks about fulfilled loan
commitments to Native Hawaiians, Filipinos, and others. So, they're included in the
resolution.
CHAIR LEE: Thank you. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yea, that was exactly what I was going to say, what Member
King said. It's in the first "WHEREAS" of the resolution; Hawaiians, Filipinos, and
others. Thank you.
CHAIR LEE: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: Call for the question.
CHAIR LEE: Alright. All those in favor of the motion, raise your hand and say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS KAMA, KING, MOLINA,
PALTIN, SINENCI, VICE-CHAIR RAWLINSFERNANDEZ, AND CHAIR LEE.
CHAIR LEE: Opposed "nay".
NOES:

COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA.

EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA.
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CHAIR LEE: Okay, that's seven "ayes", one "nay", one "excused". The "nay" is
Ms. Sugimura, and the "excused" is Mr. Hokama. Motion carries.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, for the record, that is RESOLUTION 20-97.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
20-73
- GOVERNANCE, ETHICS, AND TRANSPARENCY COMMITTEE:
Recommending that Resolution 20-98 , entitled "PROPOSING AN AMENDMENT
TO THE REVISED CHARTER OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI (1983), AS AMENDED,
TO ESTABLISH STRICTER TERM LIMITS FOR COUNCIL MEMBERS," be PASSED
ON FIRST READING and be ORDERED TO PRINT.
CHAIR LEE: Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you very much, Madam Chair.
MOVE TO ADOPT THE RECOMMENDATIONS OF
COMMITTEE REPORT 20-73.
COUNCILMEMBER KING:
SECOND.
CHAIR LEE: Moved by Mr. Molina, seconded by Ms. King, to adopt the recommendation in
Committee Report 20-73.
Ms., Mr. Molina, discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you very much, Madam Chair. Your GET Committee
met on this matter on June 23, 2020 and June 30, 2020. The proposed resolution
would amend the Charter, effective January 2, 2021, to establish stricter term limits for
Councilmembers by limiting the number of terms a person may serve as a
Councilmember to five two-year terms.
The Charter amendment removes the word "consecutive" to establish that five-terms
is a lifetime limit. Your Committee recognized the benefits of a knowledge base
provided by Councilmembers with lengthy prior experience, but also discussed the
need to encourage governmental participation and develop new community leaders.
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Your Committee noted any terms of office completed by the Charter amendments
effective date of January 2, 2021 would not count towards the term limits. Thus, your
Committee voted 9-0 to recommend passage of the revised proposed resolution on
first reading. Thank you.
CHAIR LEE: Anymore discussion? All those in favor of the motion, say "aye", raise your
hand.
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS KAMA, KING, MOLINA,
PALTIN, SINENCI, VICE-CHAIR RAWLINSFERNANDEZ, AND CHAIR LEE.
CHAIR LEE: Those opposed, raise your hand.
NOES:

COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA.

EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA.
CHAIR LEE: Okay, so we have seven "ayes", one "no", and one "excused". The "no" is
Ms. Sugimura, and the "excused" is Mr. Hokama. Motion carries.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTION 20-98.

COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
20-74
- GOVERNANCE, ETHICS, AND TRANSPARENCY COMMITTEE:
Recommending that Resolution 20-99 , entitled "PROPOSING AN AMENDMENT
TO THE REVISED CHARTER OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI (1983), AS AMENDED,
RELATING TO CONFLICTING INTERPRETATIONS OF THE CHARTER," be
PASSED ON FIRST READING and be ORDERED TO PRINT.
CHAIR LEE: Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you very much, Madam Chair.
MOVE TO ADOPT THE RECOMMENDATIONS OF
COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 20-74.
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VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ:
SECOND.
CHAIR LEE: Okay, moved by Mr. Molina, seconded by Vice-Chair Rawlins-Fernandez, to
adopt the Committee Report in 20-75.
Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you very much, Madam Chair. Your GET Committee
meeting met on this matter June 23, 2020 and at the reconvened June 30, 2020
meeting. The proposed resolution would amend the Charter effective January 2, 2021,
to establish standards for interpreting and complying with the Charter, including by
requiring a judicial action be filed within 30 days to seek clarity when a conflict in the
interpretation of the Charter is identified.
Your Committee discussed the need to establish standards to provide guidance when
interpreting Charter provisions and concluded it would be helpful to include direction
on how to resolve conflicting interpretations.
Your Committee voted 8-0 to recommend passage of the proposed resolution on first
reading. Thank you.
CHAIR LEE: Any further discussion? If not, all those in favor of the motion, say "aye", raise
your hand. Ms. Kama?
COUNCILMEMBER KING: She's not in her seat.
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS KAMA, KING, MOLINA,
PALTIN, SINENCI, SUGIMURA, VICE-CHAIR
RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ, AND CHAIR LEE.
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA.
CHAIR LEE: Okay. So, we have seven "ayes", two "excu-Ms. Kama, are you in favor of the motion?
COUNCILMEMBER KAMA: Yes.
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CHAIR LEE: Okay, so, we have the eight "ayes", one "excused"; Mr. Hokama. Motion carries.
Before, before you say anything, Members, we're going to start talking about the more
difficult Charter amendments coming up. So, I would strongly suggest that we not
debate one another. Express your opinions and, and try not to, to lengthen this
discussion by, you know, like explaining how your view is different from somebody
else's and etc. Everybody's view is important; just say yours, okay. And then we all
can move on and go home and watch the 6:00 news, okay.
So, Mr. Clerk. Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, for the record, the resolution that was attached
to Committee Report 20-74, that is RESOLUTION 20-99.

COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
20-75
- GOVERNANCE, ETHICS, AND TRANSPARENCY COMMITTEE:
Recommending that Resolution
, entitled "PROPOSING AMENDMENTS TO
THE REVISED CHARTER OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI (1983), AS AMENDED,
CHANGING THE DEPARTMENT OF HOUSING AND HUMAN CONCERNS TO THE
DEPARTMENT OF HOUSING AND ESTABLISHING A DEPARTMENT OF HUMAN
CONCERNS," be PASSED ON FIRST READING and be ORDERED TO PRINT.
CHAIR LEE: Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you very much, Madam Chair.
MOVE TO ADOPT THE RECOMMENDATIONS OF
COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 20-75.
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ:
SECOND.
COUNCILMEMBER SINENCI: Second.
CHAIR LEE: Moved by Mr. Molina, seconded by Ms. Rawlins-Fernandez, to adopt the
recommendations in 20-75 Committee Report.
Mr. Molina.
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you very much, Madam Chair. Your GET Committee
met on this matter February 4, 2020, June 23, and June 30 of 2020. The proposed
resolution would separate the Department of Housing and Human Services [sic] into
the Department of Housing and the Department of Human Concerns.
And the intent of this proposed resolution is to allow a greater focus on the creation of
affordable housing and permit increased concentration on human services needs. I've
heard individuals say the proposed bifurcation is reckless, but I say it's reckless not to
consider or support the bifurcation of this department. I see this proposal as placing
another tool in our toolbox as it relates to affordable housing.
The Administration instead of, you know, being critical of the Council should be
thanking the Council for providing more opportunities, create affordable housing, and
serving human necessities. Some have suggested that the COVID-19 pandemic and
its impacts, the time is not right for a change. I'd say the timing could not be better.
The change will encourage the building of housing, which will put people to work and
we can focus more specifically on providing financial assistance, job creation, and
shelter to the most-needy.
Separating the departments will enable them to focus more effectively on the areas of
jurisdiction. And I'm hopeful that this Charter amendment will help us address vital
human needs and services, playing a more active role in, in the development of
affordable housing while putting people to work. And the cost for bifurcation is really a
fraction of our overall budget. So, some say that this is too expensive, I respectfully
disagree.
And this matter has been vetted, as I mentioned earlier, at several meetings. And the
Mayor's Director of Housing and Human Services [sic] stated in a May 6
correspondence, and I quote, "ultimately, separating housing from human concerns
may allow the departments to focus more effectively on their respective area of
jurisdiction", and in my opinion, this is a very powerful statement from the Director.
So, in closing, let's keep in mind the decision today is the time to place this matter on
the ballot. I say let's give the voters a chance to decide if they see bifurcation as a
potential remedy for assisting human needs and services, and the creation of
affordable housing. Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR LEE: Any other comments? If not, all-Ms. Sugimura.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Thank you.
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CHAIR LEE: Ms. Sugimura.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: So, I am going to be voting against this Charter
amendment because of the timing and because of COVID and uncertainty of what's
happening with our economy, which has crashed.
In the Bank of Hawaii survey that was taken during May 14 to the 22 of 2020, the
1,096 residents were surveyed with a 95 percent level of confidence. And the thing,
one thing, one fact that became very evident, and for Maui County, with our highest
percentage rate of households worried about being able to afford basic necessities.
And I think that's really the reality of where we're at.
So, to expend more County expenses and expand government, I support and think
about the many people who are right now without jobs and worried about when we're
going to open up our transpacific shores and all the other things that are no, I know
that all of you know. But for that reason, although this is a good idea, I think it can be
something that we can do once we understand what our financial condition is, cause
right now we don't even know. So, that's going to be my vote. And thank you very
much for letting me express it.
CHAIR LEE: Anyone else? Ms. King, then Ms. Paltin.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: Thank you, Chair. I support the legislation. And I see giving the
voters a chance as enabling the voters to give us their opinion of what is truly important.
I don't think, I don't see this as a cost, immediate cost issue during this immediate time
of the pandemic, because it's not going to happen until this, the next Council puts it
into the budget, the extra expense to actually do the bifurcation. And that will take
planning ahead of time, because you have to cost it out. But I do think that it gives
people hope to be moving forward, to be focusing on housing in this manner. Some
of us, I've been talking about it since the beginning of my first term about needing to
have a separate department of housing, just to focus on housing.
And you know, I'm going to make the same statement probably about the Department
of Ag. Is it worth looking at? We're in a time where we're talking about diversified
economy, we're talking about needing, you know, so much talk about needing
affordable homes. And this is, this is an investment in creating that avenue to get these
things done quicker. So, I'm good, I support giving the voters a chance.
And if the voters say, no, keep the same old system, then we'll keep the same old
system. If the voters say, yes, that's how we believe that you're going to get it done
after all these years of politicians telling them that the most important thing is affordable
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housing. And keeping the same, trying to do the, trying to get new things done with
the same system. So, I think we all know, have heard that definition, so I'm not going
to belabor that. But, but I see it as an opportunity, so I will be voting in favor of it.
And I also appreciate you, Chair, telling from your position in Housing and Human
Concerns, you know, for telling us we've already got two separate divisions anyway.
So, thank you.
CHAIR LEE: Thank you. Was you or you, now? Ms. Paltin.
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: Thank you, Chair. You know, I, I've been thinking a lot about
this, you know. And, and my background comes from a County employee standpoint
for majority of my career. And, you know, I, I do think affordable housing is the most
important thing, the most important issue. The, the problem that I've been coming to
is that, like a lot of the testifiers are, are saying that if, if that's what it takes and it's not
clear. I kind of agree with Member Sugimura, that it's not clear what it's going to do.
I mean, we're, we're trying all these things to create more housing, but I don't want to
give false hope by making these two separate divisions is going to do anything to
create more housing. I think that we have it within us as the County, and the
Administration has it within them to create affordable housing. And I'm not talking
about disapproving 40 percent, cause none of the, the housing that we've approved
has come to fruition. None of the housing that the last Council approved has come to
fruition. All those 201H projects hasn't come to fruition. And I think it's going to take
something a lot more than bifurcating the, the departments.
And to some extent, when, when the Director or the Deputy Director says not at this
time, I, I kind of feel like we got to believe them as the experts on the job, because right
now they're, they're focused on creating jobs. And, and now the focus will be on
bifurcation and coming up with a budget of what that would, would be. So, I'm, I'm
going to follow their recommendation of not at this time.
CHAIR LEE: Okay. Okay, I wasn't going to say anything, but I, I think I have to emphasize
that I do have the experience of working as the Director. And I have seen the evolution
of how housing was first developed by the County using County resources and, and
how that had changed over the years. Today, today's culture is a little different and I'm
not criticizing any individual. Today's culture is like the Department is so small that it
just kind of waits for projects to come in.
What I'm hoping will happen is with bifurcating this department and creating a housing
department, the Housing Department will no longer have to compete for funding with
Kaunoa Senior Center, with the Office on Aging, with the Grants Management Division.
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There are five divisions in this department, and housing isn't special. It's equal with
the rest of the divisions. So, when the Director is trying to get funding for the
Department, she cannot just, or he cannot just get it for Housing. He has to take into
consideration all of the divisions and all of the employees.
So, my hope is that if, if by bifurcating the Department, the, the idea is that, like on
Oahu, they only have a few people in their Housing Department. And what they do is
they work with, let's say Finance, they identify land and they start looking at various
developers, put out RFP's and, and encourage private developers to partner with the
County. And that's how they do it with very few people on Oahu. And I'm hoping that
this can be done similarly on Maui. But it, it's a real issue. The competition for funding
amongst different divisions is, does take away from the ability for Housing to operate
with, at the level they should be operating at, cause every year they have to compete
with their sister divisions for funding.
So, and that is, and, and the other advantage to bifurcation is the fact that they're in
two physical, two different locations right now. It's not like you have to do, go look for
office space. One is in, on Wells Street and the other one is in One Main Plaza, and
then you have the seniors in Kaunoa. So, you know, I feel that it's, it's time for the
bifurcation.
And we have to keep adapting to changes that we are dealt with. So, we've come from
developing housing, like in Skill Village and in Napili, and to working with 296 and
201H's, to now we're, now we need to look at a different direction.
And so, I'm hoping the bifurcation will reinforce and, and support that new direction. I,
I believe that maybe the, the Administration above the Department is not in favor of
this, this new bifurcation. So, I'm thinking that in reality this is something that's needed
and it's not going to cost more, that much more. Because if we get, if we have more
housing projects go forward, that's real property income back to us, you know, since
it's not a one-way out. So, you know, I think, I think we need to do . . .
COUNCILMEMBER KING: You muted yourself.
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: We didn't hear the end of-CHAIR LEE: I wasn't trying to debate with you, Ms. Paltin. I, I just felt that maybe my
perspective had to be repeated, that's all. Anybody else?
Okay. Oh, Ms. Rawlins-Fernandez.
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VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo, Chair. And I really appreciate your
perspective on this, firsthand perspective, because you were the Housing Director.
Okay, I wanted to make a few points. One, that I wanted to echo everything Member
Molina said, beauty, beautifully stated, and mahalo for putting this proposal before us.
Two, I don't think anyone ever said that this was a silver bullet. So, I understand
managing expectations. But I also believe that we need to try everything that we can,
because we all said that affordable housing is our highest priority, and we were going
to do everything that it took. And for me, like I, I will try a lot of different things. I will,
you know, you throw everything at it and, and whatever sticks, sticks. And if anything,
you know, we'll have more than, more affordable housing than we need, right, if we try
a lot of things and it, it, it's all successful, which isn't a necessarily a bad problem to
have. So, I think this is just one of the, the . . . one of the spears that you, you throw,
you know? It's not the only spear. It's not the only, it's not the silver bullet, right?
I'm going to be voting in favor of the motion because I believe that, like what Chair Lee
said, it's, it'll allow the department directors to focus on these really serious issues; so,
the lack of affordable housing and the growing homelessness. These are two really
big things and I think they deserve to have directors who can give it their, their full
attention so that it's not getting only a small percentage of attention.
And the last thing, last point I wanted to make, and I'll just say, you know, the directors
all, all under the Mayor. So, I don't really, the, the Mayor opposes it, so of course the
directors are going to oppose it. The Mayor opposes it and the Mayor is their boss.
So, I don't really see them as independent. They're, they're not going to tell us, you
know, the, their full honest truth on this, because they, the Mayor is the boss. The
Mayor is their boss. And you know, and I think maybe it, you know, it's, it's, it's
unfortunate that, that's, that's the case. So, I'll just, I'll leave it at that. Mahalo, Chair.
CHAIR LEE: Ms. Kama, and then Mr. Sinenci.
COUNCILMEMBER KAMA: Thank you, Chair. Thank you, Members, for all of your
comments. This is what I believe, and this is my opinion. Hopefully it's not too
controversial. But I'm concerned that I don't know what our budget's going to be next
year. And I don't want to have to start new departments only to ask them next year to
cut back. So, therefore, I think now is not the time to expand something that we might
have to ask them to cut next year. This is why I believe that this isn't time. I don't, and
I think that we can still do housing whether or not its bifurcated or not. And that's just
what I have to say. Thank you.
CHAIR LEE: Okay. Mr. Sinenci.
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COUNCILMEMBER SINENCI: Mahalo, Chair. I appreciate this conversation, and I want to
continue this conversation. This conversation had started with the likes of Mr. Franco,
Ms. Filimoeatu, Mr. Williams, Mr. Shapiro, all the people that came in front of us in the
chambers to promote affordable housing. And, and I think I'm supportive of a
department if we can find a director and the department that can actually build homes
for our residents. So, again, if this is the new normal, then so be it. New normal means
something new and this is new. I, I don't think continuing in the same things all this,
this time and getting the same results should be . . . continue with that. So, Chair, I'm
supportive. Thank you.
CHAIR LEE: Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Madam Chair, for my second and last time on the
motion. And thank you for sharing your perspective as a former Director of Housing
and Human Concerns, cause the Department has certainly grown since you were the
Director. You know, we have a larger population, more demands for human services,
and more demands for housing. And I can see it getting worse with this pandemic.
But what are we doing here? Are we here to provide hope for our citizens or not? As
it's been said by many of my colleagues on this Council, there's a need to address
affordable housing. This is just one small tool in the toolbox.
And it's just putting out to the voters to decide; that's all what we're doing here today
irregardless of our position. It's always been my belief, allow the people to decide how
they want their government to be structured. And if it pans out where if we at least put
this on the ballot and it passes, fine. If it doesn't, it doesn't. But at least you gave the
people their say.
And speaking from a historical standpoint, when I first came on the Council in 2001,
there was no Department of Environmental Management. It was all Public Works. It
was just simply too big. And there were demands from the public for a separate
department. So, the Council back then put it on the ballot and the public voted it in.
Walla, we got the Department of Environmental Management.
Several years later, there was demand for public transportation and a local level
department, such as the Department of Transportation. That was put on the ballot.
We let the public have their say, and low and behold, the public said, yes, let's have a
Department of Transportation. And now we have an excellent bus system here on
Maui.
So, here we are, affordable housing in big demand. The public is looking to us to do
something instead of just sit on our hands and worry it costs too much, it's reckless. I
choose not to go that route, Madam Chair. I was elected by the people to do
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something, especially with matters like this. So, which is why, forgive me for being a
little bit passionate about this, which is why I'm really pushing to get something done.
Because what are we going to tell our constituents when they ask you, what have you
done for affordable housing? Well, what, you know?
The Mayor said that 40 percent of the housing projects, the Council didn't vote. But
those are private projects. And here we are, zero County-sponsored projects at this
point. I'm hoping we can get more. But in the meantime, the Council, in my opinion
should do something about this and providing a tool in the toolbox to address the
affordable housing crisis. So, that's why in my, in my humble opinion, let's put this to
the voters.
Oh, also, we put, put it to the voters to create the Affordable Housing Fund. So, that
was another tool that was put to the voters and they supported it. So, I'll just leave it
at that, Madam Chair. But thank you for letting me have my say this second time
around.
CHAIR LEE: Anybody else? If not, all those in favor of the-Ms. Rawlins-Fernandez.
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay, I'll make it really quick. Mahalo, Member
Molina for all those salient points. I, I, I will be voting to put this on the ballot for the
people to decide, because as we heard this morning in testimony, which we didn't hear
in Committee, was that there's 25 Federal, Federally funded positions and eight County
funded positions. And if we continue at the, the rate that we're going, then status quo
is what we can expect. And it, we're, we've been hearing all along that the community
is dissatisfied with status quo. It's not enough. And so, for that reason, I'll be voting in
favor of the motion. Mahalo, Chair.
CHAIR LEE: Okay. All those in favor of the motion, signify by saying "aye", raise your hand.
So, we have one, two, three, four. One, two, three, four, oh, five.
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS KING, MOLINA, SINENCI,
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ,
AND
CHAIR LEE.

CHAIR LEE: Okay. Yea, five. Okay, five "ayes". And "noes", raise your hand.
NOES: COUNCILMEMBERS KAMA, PALTIN, AND
SUGIMURA.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA.
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CHAIR LEE: We have three "noes". Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Motion fails.
CHAIR LEE: Five "ayes" and three "noes", motion carries, one "excused"; Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Doesn't Charter amendments need six votes?
CHAIR LEE: Oh, yea, yea, yea. I'm sorry. I'm sorry. We needed six. We needed six. We
needed six for that. Okay, so motion fails. Motion fails. So, we will not have that on
the ballot.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Madam Chair.
CHAIR LEE: Yes, Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yea, thank you.
SEEING THAT THE MOTION HAS FAILED, THEN I MAKE A
MOTION TO FORWARD THIS MATTER TO THE CHARTER
COMMISSION.
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ:
SECOND.
CHAIR LEE: Okay. Moved by Mr. Molina, seconded by Ms. Rawlins-Fernandez, to forward
this to the Charter Commission. Any discussion? If-Yes, Ms. Kama.
COUNCILMEMBER KAMA: You know, I thought at the GET, and you can correct me if I'm
wrong, Mr. Molina, but I thought that anything that didn't get passed on in our, at the
Council would automatically go to Charter Commission. Did we not say that?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: No, I don't recall it.
COUNCILMEMBER KAMA: So, we have to have-COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yea, we have to have a formal motion.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
July 10, 2020
Page 167

COUNCILMEMBER KAMA: Okay. Okay. I support it. Thank you.
CHAIR LEE: Okay. So, all those in favor of the motion, raise your hand, say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS KAMA, KING, MOLINA,
PALTIN, SINENCI, SUGIMURA, VICE-CHAIR
RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ, AND CHAIR LEE.
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA.
CHAIR LEE: Looks like it's unanimous. So, eight "ayes", one "excused"; Mr. Hokama. Motion
carries. This matter will be referred to the Charter Commission.
Mr. Clerk.

COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
20-76
- GOVERNANCE, ETHICS, AND TRANSPARENCY COMMITTEE:
Recommending that Resolution 20-100 , entitled "PROPOSING AN AMENDMENT
TO THE REVISED CHARTER OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI (1983), AS AMENDED,
RELATING TO CHARTER COMMISSION," be PASSED ON FIRST READING and be
ORDERED TO PRINT.
CHAIR LEE: Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Madam Chair.
MOVE TO ADOPT THE RECOMMENDATIONS OF
COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 20-76.
COUNCILMEMBER SINENCI:
SECOND.
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Second.
CHAIR LEE: Okay. Moved by Mr. Molina, seconded by Mr. Sinenci, to adopt the
recommendation in Committee Report 20-76.
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Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you very much, Madam Chair. Your GET Committee
met on this matter February 25, 2020; March 10, 2020; June 23, 2020; and June 30,
2020. The proposed resolution would amend the Charter, effective January 2, 2021,
to allow the Council to appoint nine members, and the Mayor to appoint two members,
of the 11-member Charter Commission, which is required to study and review the
operation of County government.
Your Committee said the intent of the proposal was to partly mirror the process used
to select the 13 members for the community plan advisory committees under
Section 2.80B.080, Maui County Code. And your Committee concluded the Council
should have a stronger role in the appointment of Charter Commission members, or a
commission that has unilateral authority to propose Charter amendments, or an
entirely new Charter, for the electorate's consideration.
And your Committee voted 6-3 to recommend passage of the revised proposed
resolution on first reading. Thank you.
CHAIR LEE: Okay. Any further discussion? All those in favor of the motion, say "aye", raise
your hand.
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS KING, MOLINA, PALTIN,
SINENCI, VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ,
AND CHAIR LEE.

CHAIR LEE: Okay, so we, pardon me. What did you say? Okay, so we had one, two, three,
four, five, six "ayes". Six "ayes".
And "noes", raise your hand.
NOES:

COUNCILMEMBERS KAMA AND SUGIMURA.

EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA.
CHAIR LEE: We have two "noes". Six "ayes", two "noes", one "excused"; motion carries.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, for the record, that is RESOLUTION 20-100.
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COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
20-77
- GOVERNANCE, ETHICS, AND TRANSPARENCY COMMITTEE:
Recommending that Resolution 20-101 , entitled "PROPOSING AN AMENDMENT
TO THE REVISED CHARTER OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI (1983), AS AMENDED,
TO ESTABLISH STRICTER TERM LIMITS FOR THE MAYOR," be PASSED ON
FIRST READING and be ORDERED TO PRINT.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: You're muted, Chair.
CHAIR LEE: Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Madam Chair.
MOVE TO ADOPT THE RECOMMENDATIONS OF
COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 20-77.
COUNCILMEMBER KING:
SECOND.
COUNCILMEMBER SINENCI: Second.
CHAIR LEE: Moved by Mr. Molina, seconded by Ms. Kelly King, to adopt the
recommendations in 20-78, was it? 78.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: 77.
CHAIR LEE: 77, I'm sorry. 77, in 77.
Mr. Molina, discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you very much, Madam Chair. Your GET Committee
met on this matter on June 30, 2020. The resolution would amend the Charter,
effective January 2, 2021, to establish stricter term limits for the Mayor by eliminating
the number of terms a person may serve as Mayor to two four-year terms.
The Charter amendment removes the word "consecutive" to establish that two terms
is a lifetime limit.
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Your Committee recognized the benefits of a knowledge base provided by individuals
who have lengthy prior Mayoral experience, but also discussed the need to encourage
governmental participation and new community leadership.
Your Committee noted any terms of office completed by the Charter amendments
effective date of January 2, 2021, would not count towards the term limits. Plus, your
Committee voted 6-3 to recommend passage of the revised proposed resolution on
first reading. Thank you.
CHAIR LEE: Alright. Any, any other discussion?
Ms. Sugimura.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Yea, so I'm going to be voting "no". And I believe that the
electorate or the voting, voting population can determine if Mayor should have, no,
should not be limited to term limits. So, thank you.
CHAIR LEE: Anybody else?
Ms. King.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: Thank you, Chair. You know, I, I think this mirrors the one that
we just passed for the Council. So, it gives the electorate the chance to actually vote.
If we don't vote for this and then, like it has no chance. But I was, you know, I was
pleasantly surprised that the Chamber of Commerce supported this one as well, of
giving the electorate the opportunity to vote on it. So, I support.
CHAIR LEE: Alright. Anybody else? If not, all those in favor of the motion, say "aye", raise
your hand.
One, two, three, four, five, six, seven.
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS KAMA, KING, MOLINA,
PALTIN, SINENCI, VICE-CHAIR RAWLINSFERNANDEZ, AND CHAIR LEE.
CHAIR LEE: We have seven, oh, those opposed say "no", raise your hand.
NOES:

COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA.

EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA.
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CHAIR LEE: Okay. We got seven "ayes", one "no", and one "excused"; motion carries.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, for the record, that is RESOLUTION 20-101.

COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
20-78
- GOVERNANCE, ETHICS, AND TRANSPARENCY COMMITTEE:
Recommending that Resolution 20-102 , entitled "PROPOSING AN AMENDMENT
TO THE REVISED CHARTER OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI (1983), AS AMENDED,
RELATING TO ESTABLISHING A DEPARTMENT OF AGRICULTURE," be PASSED
ON FIRST READING and be ORDERED TO PRINT.
CHAIR LEE: Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Madam Chair.
MOVE TO ADOPT THE RECOMMENDATIONS OF
COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 20-78.
COUNCILMEMBER SINENCI:
SECOND.
CHAIR LEE: Moved by Mr. Molina, seconded by Mr. Sinenci, to approve the Committee
Report 20-78.
Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you very much, Madam Chair. Your GET Committee
on met on this matter June 23, 2020 and June 30, 2020. The proposed resolution
would amend the Charter, effective July 1, 2022 to establish a Department of
Agriculture to develop a sustainable regional agricultural system for Maui County.
Your Committee discussed the need to establish a separate department focused on
agriculture to reduce the County's dependency on imported food, promote food
sustainability and resiliency, and boost economic growth in the agricultural sector.
Your Committee noted the effective date of, to July 1, 2022, would allow the County to
prepare for the new department's operations. The additional time will also allow the
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Administration the opportunity to seek further input from local farming organizations,
including those on Molokai and Lanai. Your Committee further noted the Council may
establish additional qualifications for the Director of Agriculture through an ordinance
amending Chapter 2.14 of the Maui County Code.
Your Committee voted 6-3 to recommend passage of the revised proposed resolution
on first reading. Thank you.
CHAIR LEE: Mr. Sinenci.
COUNCILMEMBER SINENCI: Thank you, Chair. Mahalo, Chair. I'm proud of the work that
the Committee did after listening to the community. The original bill was streamlined
to create a basic framework for the department with a clear intent for advocacy for
farmers, not additional regulations.
We want farmers and agriculture to succeed on Maui. We do not want to add more
weight onto the backs of our farmers. We want to lift that burden off of our local mahi'ai.
This began as a grassroots effort; the kai 'ulu driven initiative. Our petition has over
3400 signatures. All of the Charter and of all the Charter amendments, this one
received the most testimony.
These times of uncertainty, we should all unite behind our family values of aloha
kekahi i kekahi, and to help one another through this pandemic. As leaders, now is
the time to uplift our people, provide hope for our people. I believe this Charter
amendment provides that.
Members, this proposal simply asks a query of our residents, should Maui County
establish a Department of Agriculture at this time? Members, your favorable vote today
simply takes it to the ballot and asks voters to decide, empowers them rather than
suppressing their voices in our elections. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR LEE: Mr. Sinenci, what you just said, under Section 8-18.3. Powers, Duties, and
Functions, what you said, is it in the purpose and intent as listed?
COUNCILMEMBER SINENCI: Which part, Chair?
CHAIR LEE: Right, right under "Powers, Duties, and Functions". I don't, I don't have the
document in front of me. I, I just have a sheet of paper. But, does it say, does it give
the purpose and intent of the department?
COUNCILMEMBER SINENCI: It has.
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COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: Summary form. You mean, the Amendment Summary Form?
CHAIR LEE: No, no. Cause I have, actually, I have in front of me what Mr. Hokama was
going to make an amendment. But-COUNCILMEMBER SINENCI: Sorry, Chair. I don't, I don't have it.
CHAIR LEE: But he, but he had to leave. You know, he had to leave. And, but it just so
happens what you said is exactly what he was going to propose. So, I just wondered
if, can you show me, somebody show me.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: So, it's not in the-CHAIR LEE: Where it says, "intent and purpose". Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: It's not in the-CHAIR LEE: Would, would you be open to putting an "intent and purpose"?
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Can I make the motion from Mr. Hokama? I have all his
paperwork.
CHAIR LEE: Okay. Alright. Okay, so, Ms., Ms. Sugimura, you want to make an amendment
to the motion?
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Yes.
CHAIR LEE: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: So, this is from Member Hokama. And it amends
Section 8-18.3. Powers, Duties, and Functions.
I MOVE TO AMEND SECTION 8-18.3, ON PAGE 2 OF THE
PROPOSED RESOLUTION, AS IT RELATES TO THE
POWERS, DUTIES, AND FUNCTIONS OF THE PROPOSED
DEPARTMENT OF AGRICULTURE, TO READ AS FOLLOWS:
SECTION 8-18.3. POWERS, DUTIES AND FUNCTIONS. THIS
IS THE ADD, "THE PURPOSE AND INTENT OF THE
CREATION OF THE DEPARTMENT OF AGRICULTURE IS TO
PROVIDE ADVOCACY AND NON-REGULATORY ACTIVITIES
ON ALL MATTERS RELATED TO AGRICULTURE."
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The, the director of agriculture must, and it proceeds on with what's written. So, that's
that add.
CHAIR LEE: Is there a second?
COUNCILMEMBER KAMA:
I SECOND.
CHAIR LEE: Okay. Moved by Ms. Sugimura, seconded by Ms. Kama-COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Thank you.
CHAIR LEE: --to add the language. Now-COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: And a-CHAIR LEE: Go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: --a copy of that was given to everybody. I saw an email
come through.
CHAIR LEE: Okay. Any further discussion? Otherwise, I'm going to call on other people.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Okay.
CHAIR LEE: Ms. Paltin.
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: I just was wondering if Ms. Sugimura and Ms. Kama would
accept a friendly amendment of swapping the word "activities" for "barriers"?
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: And non-regulatory activities, barriers?
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: Non-regulatory barriers.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Why barriers?
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: Based on the testimony that we heard earlier, like, you know,
some of the regulatory is like related to invasive species. And realistically, what we,
we don't want to do is create barriers for farmers. If there's regulations related to, like,
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invasive species and the spread of that, that's to help farmers. So, we don't want to
do anything that's going to create more barriers for them. We want to-COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: . . . . So, may I, may I say, "and non-regulatory barriers
and/or activities"? Cause you want that wording included.
CHAIR LEE: Why, why do, why do you need activities when you have barriers? Why would
you need activities?
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Non-regulatory.
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: Barriers. If, if, if not it's okay. I can propose my own
amendment as well. But I was thinking maybe it would save time.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Okay. I, I guess I'm thinking what if it's not a, not a barrier?
I, I don't know all the-CHAIR LEE: Then, then why oppose it? The, the farmers are saying they don't want
additional regulation.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: They don't want additional.
CHAIR LEE: That's-COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: They want everything, yea, they don't want this department
to be, they want it to be non-regulatory and for it to be, to advocate and not regulate.
CHAIR LEE: Barriers.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER SINENCI: Chair.
CHAIR LEE: Alright, that's, anybody else?
Oh, Mr. Sinenci.
COUNCILMEMBER SINENCI: Yea, thank you, Chair.
CHAIR LEE: Mr. Sinenci.
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COUNCILMEMBER SINENCI: Under organization, it has their, there's a department of
agriculture consisting of a director, deputy director, necessary staff, including
advocates, ombudspersons, inspectors, and grant writers; organized to fulfill the
department's powers, duties, and functions through the establishment of necessary
and appropriate divisions and other means. So, the organization refers to the, to
guiding the powers, duties, and functions. So, I don't know if that is repetitive. And
this is what something that the Ag Working Group included in, in their-CHAIR LEE: No. You know, Mr., Mr. Sinenci. Mr. Sinenci, you know when you were giving
your point of view, your position on this, you said, and I don't know if you were reading
it, but you said, "the purpose and intent of the department is to provide advocacy". Can
you read that sentence again? Can you read that?
COUNCILMEMBER SINENCI: Yes, Chair. Streamlined, the bill to create a basic framework
for the department with a clear intent for advocacy for farmers and not additional
regulations.
CHAIR LEE: Sounds good to me.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: So, you agree with the amendment?
CHAIR LEE: No, no. What he just said, what he just said.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: But I wanted it, I want it in the document. I think what Riki
wanted was it to be included here.
COUNCILMEMBER SINENCI: Right. And I, and Chair, I think if the, if we put the, the barriers,
like Member Paltin's input, we address on those just basic inspections from, from real
property, from Department of Water, from the Planning Department. Those, Real
Property will look at agriculturally zoned for tax purposes. Department of Water will be
looking at ag water. So, those, if those inspections could be part of, we want it to
include those as, as part of this department and not have it separate outside of the
department.
CHAIR LEE: Okay. Now, now we're moving off into a different direction here. I think-COUNCILMEMBER SINENCI: But, but it-CHAIR LEE: --we're just trying to . . .
COUNCILMEMBER SINENCI: --looks like it covers. Right, but it is, it is included in the
inspectors under 8-18.1 of organization.
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COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: So, Chair, can I just-CHAIR LEE: Member Sugimura.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Thank you, Mr. Sinenci. So, can I just stick to the motion
and if, if we can add Ms. Paltin's non-regulatory barriers and activities or activities on
all matters. So, I want to keep basically close to the motion and add on that word,
Ms. Paltin.
CHAIR LEE: Ms. King.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: Yea, Chair, I, I got a note during some of the testimony by one of
the farmers that says, non-regulatory might be inconsistent with ag inspectors, which
Ag Working Group supports. And so, I wouldn't want to tie the hands of this department
from, you know, having, being able to regulate ag inspectors, possible ag theft issues
which is happening. That's a big issue on the island. So, if you just blanketly say, "no
regulations", that kind of ties their hands from helping where we might need help.
There's also, we want them to step in and, and help us on the positive side with some
of the regulations we're dealing with at the State level. So, I think they need to be
involved somewhat with regulations. I mean, from what I've seen being in the farming
world, that there are regulations that are making some of our industries suffer,
specifically hemp right now. And so, I think that's one of the things that our local
Department of Ag should, should advocate for, is maybe even deregulating some
things.
But if you say they can't address any regulations, that's going to tie their hands from
actually the help that I think that we need in the ag industry. I think a lot of the reasons
why, why we have, you know, our egg farms and our dairy farms have gone away . . .
been too much regulation. And so, I would want a local Department of Ag to figure out
what works here on Maui and to work with the State level people on, you know, helping
to reverse some of those regulations.
CHAIR LEE: Ms. King, we're so close, possibly, to satisfying both sides by figuring out a way,
cause we all agree on the provide advocacies. The, the part that we don't agree on is
non-regulatory activities. So, I, I guess what we need-COUNCILMEMBER KING: I, I'd like, well, my, I guess my point is that some of those are
regulatory activities, but they're on the positive side. They're an advocacy side. So, I
liked Member Paltin's phrase of "non-regulatory barriers". So, what we don't want is
more regulation that's going to be a barrier to what people are able to do--
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CHAIR LEE: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: --to farm. But we may need some regulations that will help us
move along faster. Well, that's just my, my-CHAIR LEE: But not, as long as they're not barriers for the farmers.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: Right. Right, we don't want barriers to farming. We want-CHAIR LEE: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: We want, some of them are just we want to get some of these
barriers released, or we want some help with what's happening at the State level.
CHAIR LEE: Okay. Because honestly, Ms. Sugimura, I don't think you can get the votes for
activities on all matters. So, knowing that, let's try put our heads together and figure
out, well, what would be acceptable.
Ms. Rawlins-Fernandez.
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo. Okay. I, I, I, I got the Amendment Summary
Form from Member Hokama. So, I reworded it to, "The primary purpose and intent of
the creation of the Department of Agriculture is to provide advocacy and not create
additional regulatory barriers on matters related to agriculture".
CHAIR LEE: Sounds good?
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: You like it?
CHAIR LEE: Love it. Everybody okay?
Ms. Sugimura.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: So, that sounds good. And I just want to clarify that things
like inspectors for water and the ag farm, those things are all part of the County Code
already, so it's not new things that happens within the departments. So, that, the
department wouldn't create its, if you want to get ag rates and real property tax ag
rates, water rates, and then to be able to build, you know, ag dwellings with Planning,
there's this whole process you need to go through.
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So, this is not saying to circumvent or, or not regulate that, because we have to based
upon Maui County Code. So, I heard comments about that and that's, I don't think, I
don't want the Members to think that we're trying to get away from following what we
need to do for, you know, Maui County Code. Sounds good.
CHAIR LEE: So, do you like the, the new wording proposed by Ms. Rawlins-Fernandez?
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Can you read it again?
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: The primary purpose and intent of the creation of
Department of Ag is to provide advocacy and not create additional regulatory barriers
on all matters related to agriculture.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Sounds good. That's exactly what Mr. Hokama wanted;
for this to be a advocacy group and not create more regulations.
CHAIR LEE: I think we all can agree to that. So, so if you withdraw your amendment that
you, you either use her verbiage or let Ms. Rawlins-Fernandez make the amendment,
either way.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Okay.
CHAIR LEE: Okay, what?
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: As long as we're not going to, and not develop more
regulations.
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Okay.
I MOVE TO AMEND THE RESOLUTION TO ADD LANGUAGE
"THE PRIMARY PURPOSE AND INTENT OF THE CREATION
OF THE DEPARTMENT OF AGRICULTURE IS TO PROVIDE
ADVOCACY AND NOT CREATE ADDITIONAL REGULATORY
BARRIERS ON ALL MATTERS RELATED TO AGRICULTURE".
COUNCILMEMBER SINENCI:
SECOND.
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CHAIR LEE: Okay. It's been moved by Ms. Rawlins-Fernandez, seconded by Mr. Sinenci,
to add the, this new language under Section 8-18.3. Powers, Duties, and Functions.
Alright. Do you have more to say, Ms. Rawlins-Fernandez? Anything else?
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: No, I'm, I'm really happy that we collaborated, put
our minds together, and found something that we can all agree to.
COUNCILMEMBER SINENCI: Yea.
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: Mahalo.
COUNCILMEMBER SINENCI: Mahalo, Riki.
CHAIR LEE: Ms. King. Ms. King.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: Oh, no, I was just asking what, I was going to ask what section,
if it was going to go under "Organization" or "Powers, Duties, and Functions"?
CHAIR LEE: Section 18-3.
Anybody else? Okay. All those in favor of the amendment, say "aye", raise your hand.
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS KAMA, KING, MOLINA,
PALTIN, SINENCI, SUGIMURA, VICE-CHAIR
RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ, AND CHAIR LEE.
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA.
CHAIR LEE: One, two, three; all "ayes". So, that's eight "ayes" and one "excused". Very
good.
COUNCILMEMBER SINENCI: Thank you, Members.
CHAIR LEE: You know, sometimes I like this job.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: We're not done yet. We have the main motion.
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CHAIR LEE: Yea, we have the main motion to, as amended. All those in favor of the main
motion as amended, raise your hand, say "aye".
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS KING, MOLINA, PALTIN,
SINENCI, VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ,
AND CHAIR LEE.

CHAIR LEE: Okay, everybody. No, anybody says "no"?
NOES:

COUNCILMEMBER KAMA AND SUGIMURA.

EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA.
CHAIR LEE: You say, Ms. Sugimura is "no"? Okay, so we have seven "ayes", one "no", and
one "excused".
Ms. Tasha, you're a "no", also? Tasha, are you a "no"?
COUNCILMEMBER KAMA: Yes, I'm a "no".
CHAIR LEE: We have five "ayes", two "noes", one "excused".
COUNCILMEMBER KING: No, we had, we had-CHAIR LEE: Six "ayes".
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Six "ayes".
COUNCILMEMBER KING: Eight. Okay, we had eight "ayes" for the amendment. But only
six "ayes" for the-CHAIR LEE: Six "ayes", two "noes", one "excused"; motion carries.
Whew, anymore amendments? If not, okay, go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: I think the motion passed already.
CHAIR LEE: Yea, it passed. Motion carries.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, for the record, that is RESOLUTION 20-102.
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COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
20-79
- GOVERNANCE, ETHICS, AND TRANSPARENCY COMMITTEE:
Recommending that the correspondence from Council Chair Kelly T. King, transmitting
a proposed resolution entitled "PROPOSING AN AMENDMENT TO THE REVISED
CHARTER OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI (1983), AS AMENDED, RELATING TO
FREQUENCY OF COUNCIL MEETINGS", be FILED.
CHAIR LEE: Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Madam Chair. May we have the Clerk also call
up Committee Reports Nos. 20-80 through 20-82?
CHAIR LEE: Mr. Clerk.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: No objections.
CHAIR LEE: Any objections to bringing up the 80, 81, and 82, in addition to 79?
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR LEE: So, ordered. Mr. Clerk.

COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
20-80
- GOVERNANCE, ETHICS, AND TRANSPARENCY COMMITTEE:
Recommending that the correspondence from Presiding Officer Pro Tempore Tasha
Kama, transmitting a proposed resolution entitled "PROPOSING AN AMENDMENT
TO THE REVISED CHARTER OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI (1983), AS AMENDED,
TO ESTABLISH SHORTER LIFETIME TERM LIMITS FOR COUNCIL MEMBERS OF
TWO FOUR-YEAR TERMS" be FILED.

COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
20-81
- GOVERNANCE, ETHICS, AND TRANSPARENCY COMMITTEE:
Recommending that the correspondence from Council Vice-Chair Keani N.W. RawlinsFernandez, transmitting a proposed resolution entitled "PROPOSING AN
AMENDMENT TO THE REVISED CHARTER OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI (1983), AS
AMENDED, RELATING TO THE RETENTION AND TERMINATION OF SPECIAL
COUNSEL" be FILED.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
July 10, 2020
Page 183

COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
20-82
- GOVERNANCE, ETHICS, AND TRANSPARENCY COMMITTEE:
Recommending that the correspondence from Councilmember Kelly Takaya King,
transmitting a proposed resolution entitled "PROPOSING AN AMENDMENT TO THE
REVISED CHARTER OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI (1983), AS AMENDED, RELATING
TO OFFICE OF COUNCIL SERVICES STAFF" be FILED.
CHAIR LEE: Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: Thank you, Madam Chair.
MOVE TO ADOPT THE RECOMMENDATIONS OF
COMMITTEE REPORTS 20-79 THROUGH 20-82.
COUNCILMEMBER KING:
SECOND.
CHAIR LEE: Okay. Moved by Member Molina, seconded by Member King, to adopt the, to
file the Committee Reports 20-79, 20-80, 20-81, and 20-82.
Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yea, thank you very much, Madam Chair. In consideration of
your Committee's approaching deadline to thoroughly vet all remaining Charter
amendment proposals by June 30, 2020, your Committee voted 9-0 to recommend
filing of the correspondence. Thank you.
CHAIR LEE: Any further discussion? If not, all those in favor, say "aye", raise your hand.
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS KAMA, KING, MOLINA,
PALTIN, SINENCI, SUGIMURA, VICE-CHAIR
RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ, AND CHAIR LEE.
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA.
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CHAIR LEE: Okay, we have eight "ayes", right? Eight "ayes", one "excused"; Mr. Hokama.
Sometimes the, the hands come up slow, so I don't know if it's a "yes" or a "no".
Okay. Mr. Clerk.

COMMITTEE REPORT
20-83
NO.

- HEALTHY FAMILIES AND COMMUNITIES COMMITTEE:

Recommending the following:
1.

That Resolution 20-103 , entitled "AUTHORIZING THE ISSUANCE OF A
PERMIT OF ELEVEN CONSECUTIVE DAYS FOR USE OF THE HANA BALL
PARK, HANA BEACH PARK, HELENE HALL, HANA COMMUNITY CENTER
MAIN HALL AND HANA COUNTY PARKING LOTS FOR THE
2020 FESTIVALS OF ALOHA PURSUANT TO SECTION 13.04A.100(D), MAUI
COUNTY CODE," be ADOPTED; and

2.

That County Communication 20-301, from the Director of Parks and Recreation,
be FILED.

CHAIR LEE: Who's the Vice-Chair of this Committee?
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Me.
CHAIR LEE: Who's me?
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Yuki.
CHAIR LEE: Oh, Yuki. Okay. Ms. Sugimura.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA:
MOVE TO ADOPT THE RECOMMENDATIONS IN COMMITTEE
REPORT 20-83.
COUNCILMEMBER KAMA:
SECOND.
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COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: I need a second. Thank you.
CHAIR LEE: Okay, moved by Ms. Sugimura, seconded by Ms. Kama, to adopt Committee
Report 20-83.
Ms. Sugimura.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Chair, your Healthy Families and Communities Committee
met on this matter on June 18, 2020. The proposed resolution will authorize a special
event permit to Lokahi Pacific to use Hana Ball Park, Hana Bay Beach Park with
pavilion, Helene Hall, Hana Community Center main hall with kitchen and restrooms,
and Hana County park, parking lots 1-3 for eleven consecutive days from October 16,
2020, through October 26, 2020, for the 2020 Festivals of Aloha in Hana.
Your Committee discussed Lokahi Pacific's desire for an agreement period longer than
one year, and to reduce the amount of paperwork for future events. Your Committee
is open to receiving a proposal for a longer term agreement to the Hana community
and Festivals of Aloha can do the appropriate planning.
Your Committee also noted that Festivals of Aloha is an important event to Maui
County; and, if condition permit, if a condition permit, it should move forward with the
events planned for 2020.
Your Committee voted 7-0 to recommend adoption of the resolution and filing of the
communication. I appreciate the Members full support in the motion.
CHAIR LEE: Any further discussion? If not, oh, Mr. Sinenci.
COUNCILMEMBER SINENCI: Chair, real quick. And mahalo for this. Like all of the different
districts, East Maui is unique as every one of your own districts. So, for the Aloha
Week festivities, we run an entire week. And for us, it's, it's a chance like, like
yourselves, a chance to practice . . . , practice our cultural . . . to, to bring our families
and our community together. So, we appreciate the efforts in this . . . .
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Cannot hear.
CHAIR LEE: Okay. Thank you. Alright. All those in favor of the motion, say "aye", raise your
hand.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
July 10, 2020
Page 186

AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS KAMA, KING, MOLINA,
PALTIN, SINENCI, SUGIMURA, VICE-CHAIR
RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ, AND CHAIR LEE.
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA.
CHAIR LEE: Okay. It's unanimous. Motion carries; eight "ayes", one "excused",
Mr. Hokama.
Wow, second and final reading.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, for the record, that is RESOLUTION 20-103.
Proceeding with ordinances for second and final reading.

ORDINANCES
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO.
76
(2020)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR OF THE
COUNTY OF MAUI TO ENTER INTO AN INTERGOVERNMENTAL AGREEMENT
WITH THE STATE OF HAWAII, DEPARTMENT OF LABOR AND INDUSTRIAL
RELATIONS, HAWAII OCCUPATIONAL SAFETY AND HEALTH DIVISION, FOR
THE SETTLEMENT OF ALLEGED VIOLATIONS AT THE DEPARTMENT OF
FIRE AND PUBLIC SAFETY
CHAIR LEE: Okay. This is Mr. Molina. Unmute yourself.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yea, thank you. Sorry, Madam Chair, I was distracted for a
second.
MOVE TO PASS BILL 76 ON SECOND AND FINAL READING.
COUNCILMEMBER KAMA:
SECOND.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
July 10, 2020
Page 187

CHAIR LEE: Moved by Mr. Molina, seconded by Ms. Kama, to pass the, the attached Bill 76
on second and final reading.
Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yea, thank you, Madam Chair. Members, if you recall, your
Committee met on this matter on June 2, 2020, and voted 9-0 to pass the revised
proposed bill, which was proposed by the Department of Corporation Counsel. I ask
for the Members support of this motion. Thank you.
CHAIR LEE: Okay. Any more discussion? If not, all those in favor of the motion, say "aye",
raise your hand.
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS HOKAMA, KAMA, KING,
MOLINA, PALTIN, SINENCI, SUGIMURA,
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ, AND
CHAIR LEE.

NOES: NONE.
CHAIR LEE: Everybody's an "aye". Okay. Ms. Paltin. Okay. Thank you, everybody. That's
eight "ayes", zero "noes", one "excused"; Mr. Hokama.
And that brings us to the end of the calendar.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: Wow.
CHAIR LEE: Very good. Boy, we got-COUNCILMEMBER SINENCI: Mahalo, Chair.
CHAIR LEE: --through this, you know.
VICE-CHAIR RAWLINS-FERNANDEZ: We got through it today.
CHAIR LEE: Not to, without-COUNCILMEMBER KING: Tamara gets to go surfing.
COUNCILMEMBER PALTIN: I will get sunburned.
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CHAIR LEE: Well, I hope all of you have a wonderful, wonderful weekend and relax, take
care. You know, be, be, wear your masks and don't go close to strangers, because
we want you back, okay?
So, this meeting is adjourned for July 10.

ADJOURNMENT
The regular meeting of July 10, 2020 was adjourned by the Chair at 5:06 p.m.

KATHY KAOHU, COUNTY CLERK
COUNTY OF MAUI, STATE OF HAWAII
200710/1ks:jm

County Clerk
From:
Sent:
To:
Subject:

Janet Ashman <ashmanjanet@gmail.com>
Thursday, July 09, 2020 8:57 AM
County Clerk
OPPOSITION to NO. 20-78 - to establish a County Department of Agriculture

Subject: NO. 20-78 - the resolution to place on the next General Election ballot the question of whether Article 8 of
the Revised Charter of the County of Maui (1983), as amended, should be amended, effective July 1,2022, to establish
a Department of Agriculture to develop a sustainable regional agricultural system for Maui County.
Aloha Councilmembers,
I am a small farmer on Maui. I am OPPOSED to this resolution to establish a County Department of Agriculture for the
following reasons:
1. Why the rush to put this on the ballot? I and other small farmers don't understand why many members of the
Council are not listening to us. We don't need or want to pay for another expensive bureaucracy.
2. Why are you letting non-farmers tell farmers what we need? Farmers on Maui know exactly what we need and it
isn't more government employees, especially with so many out of work and no hope for economic relief in the
foreseeable future. Let us tell you the practical and cost-effective actions you can take immediately to help us
produce more food for our communities.

3. Is the true goal more food production on Maui? Establishing a new regulatory agency will not help farmers
produce more food. There are enough laws and regulations on us. We don't need more.
4. Who is truly behind this proposal? It isn't the real farmers of Maui, that's for sure.

Please do the responsible thing and help us. Don't establish another means for non-farmers to create obstacles to
real farming.
Thank you for supporting the true food producers of Maui County.
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Council of Maui County
Kalana 0 Maui Building, 8th floor
200 S. High St.
Wailuku, HI 96793

Subject: Testimony for County Council July 10, 2020 Agenda Item "CR 20-71"
Dear Councilmembers of Maui County:
This letter is in regards to item CR 20-71 on the July 10, 2020 County Council agenda:
"Recommending ADOPTION of resolution to authorize settlement of Avid Amiri, Individually and as
Trustee of the Deutsche International Trust II v. County of Maui, Case 19-CV-00373, United States
District Court for the District of Hawaii." In response to the Council's solicitation of testimony, I am
writing IN OPPOSITION to the adoption of this motion.'
The lawsuit in question arose from the washout of a section of Puu Way after Hurricane Lane.
There are a number of concerns a potential settlement raises, including: (1) problems with Mr. Ferren's
May 13, 2020 letter, (2) the merits of the lawsuit, and (3) the impact of a potential settlement on the
people of Maui and on the general public.
For background, I was the plaintiff in a 2018 lawsuit alleging that Mr. Amiri perpetrated a baitand-switch scheme on hundreds of travelers at 372 Puu Way, and that Mr. Amiri used the "Deutsche"
trust to circumvent the County's vacation rental regulations and its inspectors.' In 2019, I obtained a
judgment against Mr. Amiri in the amount of $185,000, including three injunctions prohibiting him from
misleadingly advertising 372 Puu Way.3 My lawsuit was filed shortly before Maui County's own lawsuit
against Mr. Amiri, which sought recovery of approximately $3.2 million in accrued fines for his
unlicensed vacation rental business, among other relief!'

Problems with Mr. Ferren's May 13, 2020 Letter
Attached to the GET Committee's June 16, 2020 agenda item GET-11(39) was a letter from the
plaintiffs' lawyer containing several problematic claims made by Mr. Amiri about his supposed damages
resulting from the Puu Way washout, including:

1This

letter contains only publicly-available information, non-restricted information, and my opinions based on the
materials referenced.
2 Utah Third District Court, case # 180903392
3 Utah Third District Court, case # 180903392, Judgement entered 7/11/2019
Hawaii Second Circuit Court, case # 18-1-0279(2)
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"In 2016, the property was appraised at $3,450,000 but, after the incident, was listed for $2,000,000 and
then dropped to $1,700,000 and still did not sell."
This statement implies that the drop from the supposed value of $3,450,000 was caused by the
failure of the Puu Way culvert. What Mr. Amiri omitted is that he actually listed the property before
the hurricane, on August 6, 2018, with an initial asking price of $2,495,000.5'6
Setting aside the questionable appraisal, and also Mr. Amiri's substantial omission, it seems
more likely the property didn't sell for his asking price simply because it had not appreciated that much
from when he bought it for $1,000,000 in 2008.7
"[B]ecause of concerns about another theft, I hired a house sitter, Diane Bryant, at $3500 per month to
stay at the property. Checks indicating payments to Ms. Bryant will be included with Plaintiffs
document production, although she was sometimes also paid with cash."
This statement implies that Ms. Bryant was newly hired after the supposed burglary. What Mr.
Amiri omitted is that Diane Bryant was the property manager of 372 Puu Way for several years, and
stayed there on-and-off during that time.8 Regarding payments to Ms. Bryant, last week (on July 2,
2020) Maui County attorney Brian Bilberry sent me a subpoena to request, among other things, the
transcript of the April 2019 deposition of Diane Bryant, which may contain further information relevant
to this claim.
"[A] tenant, Tom Taylor, was scheduled to lease the property for a period of one year beginning on
September 1, 2018 at a rate of $24,500 per month but ended up cancelling the lease after the incident.
The principal amount of lost rental income thus stands at $294,000..."
This tactic — citing a supposed agreement as a means to create liability in litigation — has
similarities to a tactic used in the 2009 litigation between Mr. Amiri and Truckmaster. In that action,
Truckmaster accused one of Mr. Amiri's LLC companies of stealing the website domain
"truckmaster.com" after Truckmaster had inadvertently neglected to renew its registration. While
Truckmaster's claim was being arbitrated, Mr. Amiri communicated to Truckmaster that someone had
offered to buy his truckmaster.com "business" for $250,000. Mr. Amiri then sued Truckmaster, claiming
the buyer had canceled the purchase agreement because of Truckmaster's arbitration claim .9
In a counterclaim lawsuit, Truckmaster claimed Mr. Amiri's $250,000 purchase agreement was
a forgery, that the supposed buyer was in fact Mr. Amiri's roommate impersonating a legitimate
buyer, and that Mr. Amiri had committed fraud on the court in order to manufacture a fake $250,000
legal claim. The lawsuit was quickly settled, and the internet domain was restored to Truckmaster.'

httPS://b10g.ernaUirealeState.COM/2018/08/06/SeClUded-CharMing-halkU-eState-372-PUU-WaVi
https://web.archive.oraweb/20190223230613/https://blog.emauirealestate.com/2018/08/06/secludedcharming-haiku-estate-372-puu-way/
7
according to information for 2008 MLS #334085
8 Utah Third District Court, case # 180903392, Memorandum Re: Punitive Damages Discovery filed 6/25/2019
9 United States District Court of Utah, case 2:09cv00374
io https://web.archive.org/web/20091001042042/htto://www.truckmaster.corn:80/
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It would be in the best interests of the County to consider whether Tom Taylor and Avid Amiri
are conspiring to perpetrate a similar scheme on Maui County, using a supposed prospective lease to
create a supposed liability claim of $294,000.11
"[B]ecause access to the property was extremely limited, its physical condition, as well as personal
property therein, deteriorated."
At the June 16, 2020 GET Committee meeting, Mr. Bilberry said that based on pictures he had
seen, the property looked "opulent." While it may have that potential, according to many reviews, the
property was actually in a significant state of disrepair well before the hurricane. Victims complained:
"the property was NOT as described ... There was extensive visible mold"; "372 Puu Way ... was tired,
tatty, and troubled, and under HomeAway management ... why are some people so inept"; and "A very
average quality home, with very basic amenities"; among other complaints.'

The County has encountered these types of misleading claims from Mr. Amiri before, during its
previous efforts to enforce its regulations. One example was in a 2016 letter to the County, where Mr.
Amiri wrote: "Threatening me with fines in connection with a property I no longer own, operate, or
control makes no sense and is not fair to the new owner." 13 Based on the two above-referenced
lawsuits against Mr. Amiri regarding his unlicensed vacation rental business, in fact he did own, operate,
and control the property. 14, 15
The other claims of supposed damages in Mr. Ferren's letter are additionally problematic, but
for brevity's sake, I will move on to the next section of my testimony.
The Merits of the Lawsuit

Before even considering whether the claims in Mr. Ferren's letter have merit or relevance, it
should be determined whether the County has any potential liability to Mr. Amiri in the first place. It is
yet undetermined whether Mr. Amiri's complaint has fatal deficiencies which would render it invalid.
The County asserted 30 separate defenses in its August 6, 2019 Answer to Mr. Amiri's complaint, but has
not brought any of them before the court for a ruling yet.
One problematic aspect of the complaint is that the plaintiff's legal name does not appear to be
Avid Amiri. (He changed his name in 2012, to Alex Prince.16) The name of the trust is not correct either.
The correct name is "Deutsche International Mortgage-Backed Securitization Trust II" (at least that was
the name during the pendency of my lawsuit). Despite its name, the trust is not affiliated with

11 Yet another problematic aspect of this claim is that based on the calendar in advertisements on VRBO and other
websites, dozens of people appear to have booked and paid for vacation rentals at 372 Puu Way for dates that
were after the supposed starting date of the Tom Taylor lease.
12 Utah Third District Court, case # 180903392
13 Utah Third District Court, case # 180903392, Memorandum Re: Punitive Damages Discovery filed 6/25/2019
14 See also: the documents my attorney provided pursuant to Maui County's subpoena, dated July 1, 2020.
'Ownership interest was via a trust
16 Utah Third District Court, case # 123900158
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Deutsche Bank, and as far as I am aware is not registered to have any involvement whatsoever with
mortgage-backed securities. Nor, for that matter, is there a "Deutsche" trust #1.17
So it appears the County is being sued by a person who doesn't legally exist, and an incorrectly
named trust. There is some case law that indicates a lawsuit may be dismissed completely if the parties
are not properly named.a
But that is the thing about lawsuits: if a defendant reacts out of fear or
inconvenience, and settles a lawsuit instead of taking its issues to the judge, a plaintiff can get away with
specious claims to the detriment of the defendant.'
The above paragraphs are merely in regards to potentially fatal problems with the title of the
lawsuit, before even analyzing its contents. But in order for Mr. Amiri to be entitled to any amount of
money from Maui County, his lawsuit would likely need to survive any or all of: motion(s) to dismiss;
motion for summary judgment; and any counterclaims; he would have to avoid sanction or prosecution
for any misrepresentations or perjuries made during the litigation; win at trial; and win upon appeal.
Finally, the assigned judge in this lawsuit is the Honorable Jill Otake, a Honolulu native and
former federal prosecutor.' She is unlikely to put up with any litigation shenanigans or frivolous claims
by Mr. Amiri against Maui County.
The Impact of a Potential Settlement on the People of Maui and on the General Public

Among Maui residents, visitors to Maui, and the general public, there appear to be hundreds of
people who feel they've been victimized by Mr. Amiri:
• Gail Davis and other County inspectors worked for years to enforce against Mr. Amiri's flagrant
violations of Maui County's regulations, investing substantial County resources, only to be ignored
andjor repeatedly lied to by Mr. Amiri and his property manager Diane Bryant. While evading the
County's enforcement efforts, Mr. Amiri appeared to collect vacation rental revenue in excess of
$1.8 million."' 24 And based on the $3,2 million in fines that accrued against 372 Puu Way,
Mr. Amiri may be one of the worst-ever offenders of Maui's vocation rental regulations.
• My lawsuit identified dozens of people who felt victimized by Mr. Amiri's bait-and-switch scheme.
And residents complained about the impact the unlicensed rental had on the neighborhood.25
• In 2009, Truckmaster alleged that Mr. Amiri conspired with his roommate in a scheme to use a
fake contract to defraud it of $250,000.26
'During my lawsuit, there were even doubts about whether the trust was ever a valid legal entity to begin with.
Vega v. HSBC Securities (USA) Inc, 2019 WL 2357581
15 Sealed Plaintiff v. Sealed Defendant, 537.F.3d 185, 188-89 (2nd Cir. 2008)
" Zocaras v. Castro, 465 F.3d 479, 481-482 (11th Cir. 2006)
21 As an example of bringing issues to the judge, in my lawsuit against Mr. Amiri, Judge Su Chon had to rule on six
disputed motions. The judge ruled in my favor on every single motion, and also dismissed — with prejudice — his
counterclaim lawsuit against me. Had I given in to Mr. Amiri's vigorous pursuit of his own interests instead of
seeking rulings from the judge, I never would have known that his arguments lacked merit.
15

22

https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Jill Otake

Utah Third District Court, case # 180903392, Memorandum Re: Punitive Damages Discovery filed 6/25/2019
24 This is additionally unfair to the many homeowners who undertake the time and expense of complying with
Maui County's regulations and obtaining the required permit.
25 Utah Third District Court, case # 180903392, Exhibit E to Amended Complaint filed 6/29/2018
23
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• In 2010, Clinton Lee, moderator of a community discussion for business acquisitions, wrote: "In
the space of the last couple of months I've had numerous emails and PMs about Avid Amiri from
people who claim to have been cheated of anywhere from a few tens of thousands to over half a
million dollars." 27
• In each of these instances, Mr. Amiri either threatened litigation or filed litigation.
This pattern of behavior should not be rewarded.
Recommendations
Based on the above information, I believe it would be a mistake for the Council to approve this
resolution. Any talk of settling this lawsuit before Mr. Amiri has even been required to swear an oath
and give his deposition strikes me as very premature. Instead, the County should vigorously defend
itself and pursue Mr. Amiri for reimbursement of its legal fees, and other appropriate relief.
Specifically, the Council should:
• Reject the resolution to authorize a settlement if it could involve any monetary compensation.
• Allocate funding to the County attorneys' office to hire outside counsel to assist in the litigation.
• Encourage the County attorneys to make a referral for criminal prosecution if they discover (like
in the Truckmaster litigation) that Mr. Amiri may have committed perjury or fraud.
• Review the 2019 settlement of the Maui County v. Avid Amiri lawsuit to determine how much of
the $3.2 million in accrued fines was recovered on behalf of the people of Maui.
As someone who has successfully litigated against Mr. Amiri, it seems to me that his best chance
of getting any money at all is if his vigorous pursuit scares or inconveniences a defendant into settling
before he gets deposed and before a judge gets the chance to make rulings related to whether his
claims have merit. I hope the people of Maui — through their representatives at Maui County — do not
fall victim to that trap.

David Barbetta, CFA

cc:

Jim Gilson (Durham, Jones & Pinegar)
Lyndon Bradshaw (Durham, Jones & Pinegar)
Edmund Saffery (Goodsill Anderson Quinn & Stifel)
Wayne Wagner (Goodsill Anderson Quinn & Stifel)

United States District Court of Utah case 2:09cv00374
https://web.a rch ive.o reweb/20101224195840/expe rie nced-peop I e net/foru rnsis howth rea d. ph p/688-Avi dAmi ri-from-I nternet-Enterprises
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From: msch4@ccmaui.net <msch4@ccmaui.net>
Sent: Thursday, July 09, 2020 1:59 PM
To: GET Committee <GET.Committee@mauicounty.us>
Subject: Dept of Ag testimony
I would like to submit this as testimony on the Charter amendment for Department of Agriculture.
Below is a Facebook post by Darrell Tanaka. I asked and received his permission to use. As you advocate for more agriculture,
please keep his comment below in mind.
Thank you
Madge Schaefer
In regards to farming, a comment I made in a group.
"what is unrealistic is how some people think the masses can be fed with only organic grown produce, how chemicals should
never be used, and that GMOs are not necessary, and how we don't need large corporation farming
what farmers need
is land that they own, because when you own your own land you have more invested into it and are less likely to leave the
profession. When someone leases land, gets grants for funding, they rarely last a lifetime. Farming is a way of life, handed down
from one generation to the next, that is how the longest lasting most successful farms have existed. Farmers need to be able to
farm instead of always worrying about what the county or state will do to make life harder for them, they need to be on their
farms instead of testifying against cockamimi legislation which only adds to the stress and depression that farming brings with
it
The public and lawmakers all need to come to understand its not about banning GMOs or allowing everything to be
GMO, there is such a thing as bad GMOs and good GMOs and the middle ground is where we all need to meet
the public
needs to understand that not all chemicals are bad, that there are truly bad chemicals and then there are chemicals that are
effective and not harmful and its the middle ground that people all need to meet at. People need to come to acknowledge
science over beliefs or it will always be a witch hunt similar to those in the 1400's...roundup is a good example of how beliefs
have overcome knowledge and regardless if what REAL science is put forth for it, beliefs vilify everything
Corporation
farming, like it or not, is the future of farming and producing enough to feed the masses. Because farming is hard work for little
money and the newer generations don't want to do it, its not as acceptable of a lifestyle as it was 50 years ago. Corporations
bring with it the money it takes to buy the land and pay for employees and equipment.....there aren't enough individuals willing
to farm who have the money to buy enough land to feed everyone
Yes we need value added production, we need to turn
the potatoes into chips, alcohol and whatever the hell else you can make. We need the papayas and lilikoi and guavas made into
purees to not only extend shelf life, but to export and make into juices, jams and jellies, and the myriad of other things they are
used for. We need more meat packing plants, becuase you see what is currently happening in the mainland...We need our own
dairy farms, just not in the rainiest places of the state like the last two were in, we need that milk to be processed into cheese,
yogurt, creamers and the myriad of other things you make with milk...We need to have the realization that corporations are the
ones with the money to make these large farms and its the individuals out there that should be the ones to start small
businesses to make these value added products
but all this won't happen because people rather use beliefs instead of
knowledge...it all won't happen because hate is easier than understanding...it all won't happen because no one listens to the
farmer like me, they only read to reply, instead of read to understand."
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CHAMBER OF COMMERCE

Page 2.
Friday, July 10, 2020
CR 20-78 — The Chamber opposes the proposed Charter Amendment to establish
a Department of Agriculture. As was mentioned above, we are in the midst of a
pandemic and once things are stabilized, it will take years for the economy to
recover. This is not the time to look at spending extra money on creating a new
department. In addition, this may spur additional regulations and oversight on
agriculture, which will only increase their costs and further disadvantage local
farmers. This would discourage new farmers and may put longstanding farmers
out of business, accomplishing the opposite of what this proposed Charter
Amendment is intended to do.
For these reasons, we hope the Council will defer the Charter Amendments listed
above.
Mahalo for the opportunity to provide testimony on this matter.
Sincerely,

Pamela Tumpap
President

To advance and promote a healthy economic environment
for business, advocating for a responsive government and
quality education, while preserving Maui's unique
community characteristics.
95 Mahalani Street, Suite 22A, Wailuku, Hawaii 96793

808-244-0081 info@MauiChamber.com MauiChamber.co

CHAMBER OF COMMERCE

Testimony on Proposed Charter Amendments
Friday, July 10, 2020
Dear Chair Lee, Vice-Chair Rawlins-Fernandez and
Members of the Maui County Council,
Overall, we feel this is not the right time to ask residents to make tough decisions on
Charter Amendments when residents and businesses are consumed with dealing with
the impacts of COVID-19. Many of the proposed Charter Amendments involve
considerable education to help voters fully understand what they are being asked to
vote on and we are only months away from the General Election. Therefore, with the
exception of two (CR 20-73 and CR 20-77 to be taken up by voters), the Maui
Chamber of Commerce opposes the following proposed Charter Amendments for the
reasons noted.
CR 20-74 — We oppose this proposed Charter Amendment because it does not
spell out who will hire the party to make the declaratory judgement and
ultimately, it would come down to one person. If the Council or the Mayor
determined who to hire or how much to pay for this party, their opinion could be
swayed in that direction. When the law was created, it was created by a body,
not an individual and leaving the judgement of a conflicting interpretation up to
an individual may not result in a fair and balanced review.
CR 20-75 — The Chamber opposes this proposed Charter Amendment to divide the
Department of Housing and Human Concerns into two departments. It would be
very costly to essentially create a new department, increase the cost of
government, and add more layers and level of confusion in county processes. At
a time when revenues will be down and we are dealing with the COVID-19
crisis, now is not the time to increase costs and expand government.
CR 20-76 — We oppose this proposed Charter Amendment to change the
appointment structure of the Charter Commission because the current structure
is more fair and balanced. This structure gives the Council more influence over
the commission and the Council already has the ability to approve or deny the
Mayor's appointments. The opportunity to encourage geographical diversity
already exists.

95 Maha M reet, Suite 22A, Wailuku, Hawaii $

808-244-0081 info@MauiChamber.com MauiChamber.co
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CE OF THE
COUNTY CLERK

Honorable Members of the County of Maui Council
200 S. High Street
Kalana 0 Maui Bldg 8th Floor
Wailuku, HI 96793
July 8, 2020
Dear Chair and Maui County Council Members,

The Climate Action Advisory Committee supports the formation of a Department of Agriculture for Maui
County. We request the Maui County Council place before the people of Maui County the ability to vote on the
formation of a department within the Maui County government.
We are living in a time of great change as well as opportunity. The time of HC&S and Maui Pineapple
Company has passed. The ability of our county to help our citizens can be greatly supported by a department,
bringing together many diverse groups and capabilities with a mission to support a healthy and sustainable
food security future. This is seen as being vital for entering into a new and complex diversified economy. We
also see this as an effective tool to promulgate economic diversification of agriculture as defined in the Maui
Island Plan.
Many ecologically friendly and sustainable methods can permit smaller farms, sustainable food hubs, microfarming, home gardening and larger farming, addressing a considerable portion of our local food needs. With
the uncertainty of our local and global economy and external food supplies, an investment in our food future
now with a department helps determine our own direction instead of waiting for a crisis to determine it for us.
As we know farming is a very hard business, one that needs focused local support to work with a flexible and
long-term system from inception to full sustainability. The CAAC sees a dedicated department as a way to
bring together diverse ideas into an effective and dynamic working structure.
Mahalo for your time,
(submitted by email)
Rita Ryan
Chair Pro Tern, Climate Action Advisory Committee
Mission
The Climate Action/Advisory Committee serves to gather, assess and provide community
input and resources to the Maui County Council, Maui County Administration, and others

on

climate emergency matters affecting Maui Nui.
Susan Bradford
Independent Environmental Services Professional

John fir,
W. Maui Ridge to Reef & DAR Volunteer

Frank DeReqo
Director, Business Development Projects, MEDB, Inc.

Jeff Stark
Citizens Climate Lobby Maui Chapter, Public Educ,cha,ir

Sean Lester

Larry Stevens
Maui Nui Marine Resource Council / HI Island Land Trust

IEEE Engineer, Large Power Systems & Renewable Energy
Darla Palmer-Ellingson
Owner, 360 Social Business / Island Environment 360

Rob VVeltrn4n,
Chair, Sierra Club Maui Group

Jenny Pell
Pqm. Manager, phana Gardens / Food Security Hawaii

Tina Wilc*emer
Representative, Hawaii State Legislature

Albert Perez
Executive Director, Maui Tomorrow

Dr. Genesis Young
Genesis S. Young MD CM FRC$c

Rita Ryan
Sys. Engineer, Climate Reafrly ,E12j., HI Chair, 350.org, Maui Coord.

County Clerk
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Sean Lester <mauisean2@gmail.com >
Monday, July 06, 2020 12:45 PM
County Clerk
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Aloha Council Chair and Members,
I am testifying IN FAVOR of a Maui County Department of Agriculture charter amendment to be on the
November ballot
There is a very real need for a Maui County Department of Agriculture to serve the small farmers on Maui. It is a false flag to
state it is another level of bureaucracy to place on the farmers. Far from it. It is instead a LOCALLY sourced, Maui centric capacity
to help Maui farmers envision their own future. And it is a resource and a support in a time of great uncertainty. It is being
envisioned as a small department with minimal funding, and has a very important job that isn't being addressed today in our
local government.
Anyone believing in home rule can see the deep bureaucracy built into the state system. Inept and non-caring, especially when it
comes to determining Maui's future in farming. We do not need the status quo —we need an effective arm of the administration
that can respond to and support a changing food environment where Maui can take major strides in becoming self-sustaining.
There are great ideas and a lot of talent here in Maui County. Farming is hard work and farmers simply do not get the level of
help they need to take it to the next level of productivity. A Maui County Dept of Agriculture would be a supportive arm to help.
It will be manned and funded locally — laser focused on OUR needs, not beholding to Oahu-centric dictation. And a vocal
advocate for our farming needs. This is vital to the future of our county.

Please ensure we have the ability to vote for this charter amendment on the November ballot and vote YES for the charter
amendment.
Mahalo
Sean Lester
PO Box 1047
Haiku, Hawaii 96708
808-264-1312

"The arc of the moral universe is long, but it bends towards justice."
— Theodore Parker
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TO: Maui County Council Members
FROM: Robert Bence (Life Long Kula Farmer & Founder of Hawai'i Sustainable Farms LLC)
SUBJECT: Testimony in Support of Item CR 20-78 (Maui County Department of Agriculture)
DATE: 7/9/2020

Aloha Council,
We support item CR20-78, the proposed charter amendment to create a Maui County
Department of Agriculture.
I have farmed my whole life, grew up here, after graduating from UH Manoa returned to farm
family land in Kula. Luckily, we received help from local office of USDA-NRCS to conserve soil
and water resources as well as plant thousands of native trees; later USDA-FSA helped as well
which helped bring more federal funding to our county.
Grants can bring more funds plus technical support to help us farm and stimulate the
economy. Many more programs are available from federal, state, UH, AgrAiblity, SARE, and
countless other non-profits; however, not yet from the county in a streamlined process as
would be available with a dedicated county Ag department.
A local County Ag Department could help in numerous ways beyond streamlined support in
navigating labor issues, grants, it could help to develop local equipment/processing/planting
equipment as ancillary industries and aid in regulatory relief for disabled farmers. The
department may be particularly helpful in labor force issues, especially now with workers
transitioning from industries impacted by the pandemic.
The County Ag Department could help with technical support on issues of county regulations
and approvals. Farming with a disability creates challenges for certain county permit
requirements. As an example, FDA-FSMA rules require plumbing for workers bathroom when
farm earns over 30K; however, Maui planning rules require that earn at least over 35K per year
before approval of farm labor dwelling permit.
Appreciate the votes in favor of item CR20-78, the proposed charter amendment to create a
Maui County Department of Agriculture. Look forward to voting on the it in November.
Mahalo,
Robert Bence

County Clerk
From:
Sent:
To:
Subject:

Jacqueline Simone Ambrose <ambrosejs@gmail.com >
Monday, July 06, 2020 5:31 PM
County Clerk
County Department of Agriculture.
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Aloha Council Members,

I am writing testimony in favor of CR 20-78; and support you in sending the resolution to the ballot for the people to
decide on our need to create a County Department of Agriculture. Residents need more food security & job creation
that isn't dependent on tourism.
Mahalo,
Ms. Jacqueline Simone Ambrose

"We are all wardens of this earth we inhabit, therefore morally obligated to protect wildlife and the
environment for future generations. Otherwise we have failed in our duty as human beings".
Jacqueline Simone Ambrose
lattp://www.cannawatemells.org/

Virus-free. www.avast.com
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MAUI
GOLD

7/9/2020

TESTIMONY
RE: PROPOSED CHARTER AMENDMENTS (ESTABLISHING A
DEPARTMENT OF AGRICULTURE) (GET-10(15))
Aloha Chair Molina and Members of the Committee,

I am opposed to having a Department of Agriculture for the County of Maui. Farmers are
heavily regulated by both Federal and State Government. We need advocates for farmers and
not more regulations. Support is needed by all farmers no matter what practices they use,
conventional or organic. We don't need more regulations but we do need help in marketing,
grants, land acquisition, etc.
I am sure that adding another Department to the County will add an increased burden to the
taxpayers of Maui County. This has to be well thought of and include input from all farmers no
matter what method they use to farm. A solid plan that helps all farmers needs to be set
before moving forward.
Rodrigo Balala

Haliimaile Pineapple Co., Ltd.
872 Haliimaile Road
Makawao, HI 96768

Phone: 808-871-0380
Fax: 808-871-0390
www.pineapplemaui.com

County Clerk
From:
Sent:
To:
Subject:

Elisabeth Bluml <ebluml@hotmail.com >
Wednesday, July 08, 2020 10:23 AM
County Clerk
I support a Maui County Department of Agriculture

Dear Council Chair and Councilmembers,
I am writing to you today in support of the proposed Charter Amendment to create a Department of Agriculture.
I am asking you, the council, to pass this resolution and let the voters decide if they want to establish a Maui County
Department of Agriculture.
I appreciate Council Chair Lee and her support for this Charter Amendment.
Our food security and current economic state is a very large and worrisome issue.
It is time that the County takes responsibility for our agricultural sector and invests in a better future for all of our
residents and our environment.
Sincerely,
Elisabeth Bluml, owner
Khandro Farm
Kula
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County Clerk
From:
Sent:
To:
Subject:

Yvette Celiz <yceliz@outlook.com>
Tuesday, July 07, 2020 1:38 PM
County Clerk
Support for CR 20-78

Aloha Maui County Council Members,
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I am writing testimony in favor of CR 20-78. I support the County Council in sending the resolution to the ballot for the
people to decide on our need to create a County Department of Agriculture.
With the uncertainty of the tourism industry, it is urgent for us to diversify our economy. Supporting agriculture will help
us achieve food security and self-sufficiency. Hawaii imports approximately 80-90% of our food supply. This reliance is
precarious and imprudent with the increasing unpredictability of the global market amidst the pandemic.
The type of agriculture I want to see in Maui will provide jobs, improve soil health, is less water intensive (support
crops that are appropriate for the microclimate), and will provide food and products for the local markets. A
Department of Agriculture will provide the support necessary to achieve this vision.
Mahalo,
Yvette Celiz
Lahaina, HI
yceliz@outlook.com
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Testimony For Maui County Council Meeting July 10, 2020
Submitted by Nick Drance, the Maui Miracle
Via email to: get.committee@mauicounty.us
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Introduction:

Aloha Chair and Council Members. I am inspired by the ambitious goals of this meeting. I
am grateful for your hard work. I offer summary comments on 10 items in my testimony.
Following is my testimony for this meeting.
CR 20-73, CR 20-74, CR 20-77, CR 20-79, CR 20-80, CR 20-81, CR 20-82 are absolutely core

to what you do. These initiatives should be finalized and established, without question.
Based on events of this year, clearly, your authority and powers should be clearly
established in the Charter. We all know the background of these subjects, no sense in
repeating them. For the sake of the legitimacy of your body, these absolutely must be
addressed.
Thank you for having the courage to do so.
• CC 20-68
1. ADOPTION of resolution establishing the Malama Maui County Pledge,
encouraging visitor industries to have their guests sign the pledge, and
encouraging the pledge be displayed in as many spaces throughout Maui
County as possible.
I support the Council in adopting a resolution to formalize this. Not only will it
encourage stewardship among our guests, but it also encourages a broader
identity of stewardship throughout the culture of our island.
• CC 20-72
Recommending ADOPTION of resolution to authorize the employment of
special counsel to file legal claims against Bank of America and other
mortgage lenders for failure to fulfill loan commitments, fraudulent
foreclosures, and similar unlawful conduct.
I support a Resolution that ends what has been a nightmare for some people and
is a problem considered immoral by many others, it might also be called a

betrayal. It's time to right this wrong and establish a precedent that things like this
will not be tolerated.
• CC 20-76
Recommending FIRST READING of resolution to place on the next General
Election ballot the question of whether Section 14-3 of the Revised Charter
of the County of Maui (1983), as amended, should be amended, effective
January 2, 2021, to authorize the Council to appoint nine members and the
Mayor to appoint two members of the 11-member Charter Commission,
which is required to study and review the operation of the County
government.
As we saw this year, the Charter can be interpreted in more than one way in some
instances. In these instances, the ability of the Council to perform its duties to the
people that they represent was challenged. The integrity of your Legislative Body
must be made clear. As well, the powers and authorities of other parts of County
Government must also be clarified.
The Charter forms the structure that County Government functions within. The
purpose of County Government is to look after the interests of our island and its
residents, first and foremost. As the portion of our government that directly
represent the people who voted for them, it's completely logical that the Council
appoint the majority of Charter Commission Members. This should not be a
political appointment whereby interests other than the will of the people, review
the ways in which our government functions. Again, this is the people's
Legislature, and the appropriate body for review of the Charter.
• CC 20-78, Establish a County Department of Agriculture.
Recommending FIRST READING of resolution to place on the next General
Election ballot the question of whether Article 8 of the Revised Charter of the
County of Maui (1983), as amended, should be amended, effective July
1,2022, to establish a Department of Agriculture to develop a sustainable
regional agricultural system for Maui County.
I understand the Mayors objection to the formation of another County Department,
it's cost and the notion that it's redundant, given other entities responsible for this
area. However, once the Council established the legitimacy of this endeavor, then
appropriate details can be developed and established. It won't happen any other
way. We must cooperate to make this happen.
Recognizing the many people here devote their life force energy to farming is
important and past due. They are a tremendous resource we have to build on for
the following reasons.

1. In general, Ag is central to our sustenance. We cannot gamble by depending
on imported food, it's too risky. We must be more self-sufficient for our own
security. This is a worthy strategic initiative for Maui County
2. A robust Ag sector would help to diversify our economy and provide jobs for
residents.
3. In this day and age, recognizing cultural things is given higher priority than in
the past. The existing grass roots community is really the closest thing we
have to a true connection with our past. The Ahupua'a System is the main
characteristic of how historically, people lived and thrived here. It is a
primary foundation that deserves to be recognized in a meaningful way. This
is a big part of who we are... or were. Let's get back to our roots.
4. In addition to eco-tourism, ag tourism could draw people here to learn about
sustainable food production is worthy goal. If groups came here to learn
from us, they would likely support the local economy perhaps more than
those who visit the large luxury hotels.
This should be a strategic objective of County Government. It deserves the energy
and focus a Department could provide.

• CC 20-347
"A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR OF THE
COUNTY OF MAUI TO ENTER INTO AN INTERGOVERNMENTAL
AGREEMENT WITH THE OFFICE OF THE AUDITOR, STATE OF HAWAII,
TO AUDIT THE HAWAII EMPLOYER-UNION HEALTH BENEFITS TRUST
FUND TO MEET THE REPORTING REQUIREMENTS UNDER
GOVERNMENAL ACCOUNTING STANDARDS BOARD STATEMENT
NUMBER 75".
I understand the administrative aspect of this Ordinance. Based on my current
understanding, I can only say that if Maui County's contributions are part of a
scenario where the State basically kicks the can down the road regarding the
insolvency of this fund, I object. I do not agree that we should unconditionally
participate in what I understand to be a fiscal disaster that places us among the
worst in the nation. I hope my understanding of what this relates to is correct.
• CC 20-349
COUNCILMEMBER KING, relating to adding Sustainable Agriculture and
Climate Change Solutions to the Maui County General Plan objectives.

I support the discussion of this subject. I believe that I and just about anyone else,
would recognize that an update to the Maui County General Plan objectives
include this.
I've consolidated the following four items for consideration for the sake of
brevity.
• CC 20-357
Relating to maintaining the health of Maui County's farmers so they can
continue to supply agricultural products to Maui County's people.
I support discussion on this subject. Given the importance of it and the broad
range of subjects that Council Members must address, things like this
should be addressed by a Department of Agriculture, as one of many
components of a larger set of policies. This sounds like a needed band
aid..about something so critical. Yes, I think anyone would support this
objective.
And
• CC 20-359
Relating to defining "farm stay" for short-term rentals on agricultural lands to
allow farmers to create agricultural tourism opportunities.
And
• CC 20-360
relating to increasing housing on agricultural lands
And
• CC 20-361
Relating to the Department of Water Supply's policy prohibiting farm
property that is considered commercial from purchasing extra fixtures.
These matters are important for Council discussion. They relate to a number of
complex issues that have gone unresolved for many years. Everyone is well
aware of the zoning issues and abuse of how ag land ends up being used,
divided. If those things are to be addressed, I'm all for discussion on the subject.
To perpetuate the abuses of land use due to loopholes, would be completely
inappropriate.
I thank the Council and to some extent, The G.E.T. Committee specifically, for
taking on such huge issues. On a very personal level, you've somewhat restored
my Faith. Mahalo nui,
Nick
https://mauicounty.legistarcomNiew.ashx?M=A&ID=795469&GUID=A2A34A6C2868-4F44-A8F4-E7129B610279

County Clerk
From:
Sent:
To:
Subject:

Peter Fay <peterfay@hawaii.rr.com >
Thursday, July 09, 2020 4:57 PM
County Clerk
Support for CR 20-78

Aloha Maui County Councilmembers,
I'm writing today as spokesman for the Omaopio/Piliwale Ohana, a group of
40+ citizens who have joined together to try to solve a devastating problem in
our neighborhood caused by a completely irresponsible hemp farmer. The
details are not important but what is relevant is that we have been battling
with the State Department of Agriculture for months trying to get them to
enforce their own rules against this operation's ongoing violations of portions
of the Hemp Pilot Program law (HRS 141, Part II). The State Ag Department is
doing nothing but dragging their feet and ignoring this blatant
lawlessness. This is a perfect example of why Maui County need's their own
Department of Agriculture which will be much more responsive to the unique
needs of Maui's farmers and citizens.
Our group SUPPORTS item CR 20-78, the proposed charter amendment to
create a Maui County Department of Agriculture. We thank the members
who have voted in favor of the charter amendment already and thank you all
in advance for your continuing to vote for the charter amendment.
Mahalo,
Peter Fay
Omaopio/Piliwale Ohana
312 Piliwale Road
Kula, HI 96790
808-283-3072
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County Clerk
From:
Sent:
To:
Subject:

GET Committee
Monday, July 06, 2020 12:41 PM
County Clerk
FW: Testimony for County Council Meeting July 10, 2020

Importance:
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Original Message
From: Victoria FittsMilgrim <victoria@truelifecoach.net>
Sent: Monday, July 06, 2020 10:26 AM
To: GET Committee <GET.Committee@mauicounty.us>
Subject: Testimony
Testimony For Maui County Council Meeting July 10, 2020 Submitted by Victoria FittsMilgrim Via email to:
get.committee@mauicounty.us
Introduction:
Aloha Chair and Council Members. I am grateful for your hard work. I offer summary comments on 10 items in my testimony.
Following is my testimony for this meeting.
CR 20-73, CR 20-74, CR 20-77, CR 20-79, CR 20-80, CR 20-81, CR 20-82 are absolutely core to what you do. These initiatives
should be finalized and established, without question. Based on events of this year, clearly, your authority and powers should be
clearly established in the Charter. We all know the background of these subjects, no sense in repeating them. For the sake of the
legitimacy of your body, these absolutely must be addressed.
Thank you.
• CC 20-68
1. ADOPTION of resolution establishing the Malama Maui County Pledge, encouraging visitor industries to have their guests sign
the pledge, and encouraging the pledge be displayed in as many spaces throughout Maui County as possible.
I support the Council in adopting a resolution to formalize this. Not only will it encourage stewardship among our guests, but it
also encourages a broader identity of stewardship throughout the culture of our island.
• CC 20-72
Recommending ADOPTION of resolution to authorize the employment of special counsel to file legal claims against Bank of
America and other mortgage lenders for failure to fulfill loan commitments, fraudulent foreclosures, and similar unlawful
conduct.
I support a Resolution that ends what has been a nightmare for some people and is a problem considered immoral by many
others, it might also be called a betrayal. It's time to right this wrong and establish a precedent that things like this will not be
tolerated.
• CC 20-76
Recommending FIRST READING of resolution to place on the next General Election ballot the question of whether Section 14-3
of the Revised Charter of the County of Maui (1983), as amended, should be amended, effective January 2, 2021, to authorize
the Council to appoint nine members and the Mayor to appoint two members of the 11-member Charter Commission, which is
required to study and review the operation of the County government.
1

As we saw this year, the Charter can be interpreted in more than one way in some instances. In these instances, the ability of the
Council to perform its duties to the people that they represent was challenged. The integrity of your Legislative Body must be
made clear. As well, the powers and authorities of other parts of County Government must also be clarified.
The Charter forms the structure that County Government functions within. The purpose of County Government is to look after
the interests of our island and its residents, first and foremost. As the portion of our government that directly represent the
people who voted for them, it's completely logical that the Council appoint the majority of Charter Commission Members. This
should not be a political appointment whereby interests other than the will of the people, review the ways in which our
government functions. Again, this is the people's Legislature, and the appropriate body for review of the Charter.
• CC 20-78, Establish a County Department of Agriculture.
Recommending FIRST READING of resolution to place on the next General Election ballot the question of whether Article 8 of the
Revised Charter of the County of Maui (1983), as amended, should be amended, effective July 1,2022, to establish a Department
of Agriculture to develop a sustainable regional agricultural system for Maui County.
I understand the Mayors objection to the formation of another County Department, it's cost and the notion that it's redundant,
given other entities responsible for this area. However, once the Council established the legitimacy of this endeavor, then
appropriate details can be developed and established. It won't happen any other way. We must cooperate to make this happen.
Recognizing the many people here devote their life force energy to farming is important and past due. They are a tremendous
resource we have to build on for the following reasons.
1. In general, Ag is central to our sustenance. We cannot gamble by depending on imported food, it's too risky. We must be
more self-sufficient for our own security. This is a worthy strategic initiative for Maui County
2. A robust Ag sector would help to diversify our economy and provide jobs for residents.
3. In this day and age, recognizing cultural things is given higher priority than in the past. The existing grass roots community is
really the closest thing we have to a true connection with our past. The Ahupua'a System is the main characteristic of how
historically, people lived and thrived here. It is a primary foundation that deserves to be recognized in a meaningful way. This is a
big part of who we are...or were. Let's get back to our roots.
4. In addition to eco-tourism, ag tourism could draw people here to learn about sustainable food production is worthy goal. If
groups came here to learn from us, they would likely support the local economy perhaps more than those who visit the large
luxury hotels.
This should be a strategic objective of County Government. It deserves the energy and focus a Department could provide.
• CC 20-347
"A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI TO ENTER INTO AN INTERGOVERNMENTAL
AGREEMENT WITH THE OFFICE OF THE AUDITOR, STATE OF HAWAII, TO AUDIT THE HAWAII EMPLOYER-UNION HEALTH
BENEFITS TRUST FUND TO MEET THE REPORTING REQUIREMENTS UNDER GOVERNMENAL ACCOUNTING STANDARDS BOARD
STATEMENT NUMBER 75".
I understand the administrative aspect of this Ordinance. Based on my current understanding, I can only say that if Maui
County's contributions are part of a scenario where the State basically kicks the can down the road regarding the insolvency of
this fund, I object. I do not agree that we should unconditionally participate in what I understand to be a fiscal disaster that
places us among the worst in the nation. I hope my understanding of what this relates to is correct.
• CC 20-349
COUNCILMEMBER KING, relating to adding Sustainable Agriculture and Climate Change Solutions to the Maui County General
Plan objectives.

2

I support the discussion of this subject. I believe that I and just about anyone else, would recognize that an update to the Maui
County General Plan objectives include this.
I've consolidated the following four items for consideration for the sake of brevity.
• CC 20-357
Relating to maintaining the health of Maui County's farmers so they can continue to supply agricultural products to Maui
County's people.
I support discussion on this subject. Given the importance of it and the broad range of subjects that Council Members must
address, things like this should be addressed by a Department of Agriculture, as one of many components of a larger set of
policies. This sounds like a needed band aid..about something so critical. Yes, I think anyone would support this objective.
And
• CC 20-359
Relating to defining "farm stay" for short-term rentals on agricultural lands to allow farmers to create agricultural tourism
opportunities.
And
• CC 20-360
relating to increasing housing on agricultural lands And • CC 20-361 Relating to the Department of Water Supply's policy
prohibiting farm property that is considered commercial from purchasing extra fixtures.
These matters are important for Council discussion. They relate to a number of complex issues that have gone unresolved for
many years. Everyone is well aware of the zoning issues and abuse of how ag land ends up being used, divided. If those things
are to be addressed, I'm all for discussion on the subject. To perpetuate the abuses of land use due to loopholes, would be
completely inappropriate.
I thank the Council and to some extent, The G.E.T. Committee specifically, for taking on such huge issues.
Mahalo nui,
Victoria FittsMilgrim
Kihei, HI
Sent from my iPhone
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From:
Sent:
To:
Cc:
Subject:

jag@urmaui.com
Wednesday, July 8, 2020 10:57 AM
County Clerk
'Nicole Galase'; 'Keith Unger'; 'Warren Watanabe'; William Jacintho Jr
CR-20-78

Aloha Council Members
My name is James Gomes and I work for Ulupalakua Ranch Inc. I am one of the managers here at the ranch. I am in
opposition to creating a CofM Dept of Agriculture. We already have a State Federal, UH CTAHR that is functional now. I
believe because of this pandemic covid 19 and all the related issues, now is not the time to create this department,
funds are very tight. County should be working with the real commercial farmers and ranchers through out Maui
County to get input and directions with options. I believe that we need and advocate in the County and not a
regulator. We as stakeholders who are actual farmers and ranchers need to be at the table. Businesses are closing,
people are moving away from Hawaii, unemployment is at its highest, bankruptcy is on the rise etc. We need to
support HB-2035 and Act 19 which says that land is under DLNR for Agriculture be transferred to DOA. We need to find a
better balance due to regulations, to help our stakeholders survived. We do not need another layer of bureaucracy,
let's work with what and who we have. My 2 cents.
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Mahalo,
James Gomes
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County Clerk
From:
Sent:
To:
Subject:

ghaines@waipoligreens.com
Thursday, July 09, 2020 7:43 PM
County Clerk
Testimony opposing the creation of a County Department of Agriculture

To whom it may concern,
I am a part owner of Pacific Produce, Inc. Our company owns and operates a 10 acre hydroponic farming operation that
specializes in leafy green production. We have been in business for over 20 years and have built a viable business that services
markets statewide. Until the recent visitor ban our business employed 20 full time employees.
I am opposed to the formation of a "County Department of Agriculture"
without a clear understanding of the functions of the proposed entity.
This requires a detailed description of the needs that would be addressed and the costs and benefits they would afford. We owe
it to the
taxpayers- our business and our loyal employees included.
A legitimate agricultural operation with our high level of production is highly regulated and we currently face strict requirements
that add significantly to our cost of production. Most of these requirements are mandated by Federal and State government.
Some are mandated by the marketplace.
To avoid redundancy and additional administrative costs please review the following agricultural related regulations and services
that are already in place.
Regulations:
Federal Government
eg. Department of Ag
Department of Labor
Food Safety Laws
State Government
eg. Department of Ag
County
eg. Zoning
Industry
eg. Food Safety mandates

Services:
Federal Government
eg. Loans
Grants
Soil Conservation Program
Disaster Assistance
State Government
eg. UH extension service
Diagnostics
Soil and water testing
Research
Ag park development
1

County of Maui
eg. Grants
Facilities (Cooling Plant)
Ag park development and administration
Dept. of Water and Ag Water Rates Maui County Farm Bureau
eg. Lobbying
Information
Grants
If those farming in Maui County have additional needs, it seems likely that they could be addressed with one of the
aforementioned existing departments and agencies, and with much more efficiency and less redundancy than creating a new
entity.
We are grateful for the immediate support we have received during this pandemic from the County of Maui, the Maui County
Farm Bureau and the Federal grants to the Food Bank and various food assistance programs.
Let's focus on the tremendous task ahead of us all to restore a semblance of Maui's economy instead of adding yet another layer
of bureaucracy at additional cost to the taxpayer.
Sincerely,
Geoffrey Haines
Owner/Manager
Pacific Produce, Inc.
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County Clerk
From:
Sent:
To:
Cc:
Subject:

Clark Hashimoto <hashimotc007@hawaii.rr.com >
Thursday, July 09, 2020 4:16 PM
County Clerk
Warren Watanabe
County of Maui Department of Agriculture
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Aloha,
My name is Clark Hashimoto. My family has been farming for over a Hundred years in Kula. I've been a member of the Farm
Bureau for over 40 years. I've been on the Maui County Water Board, A member of the Board of Agriculture and currently the
chair of the Olinda Kula Soil and Water Conservation Board. My dad was a founding member of the Olinda/Kula SWCD. I also
served as the Agriculture Specialist under Mayor Tavares.
Establishing a Department of Agriculture only will add another layer of bureaucracy that will frustrate farmers rather than
help them. We need support and not more regulations! I'm a fourth generation farmer but none of my sons may take over the
farm because we haven't had the support that we need to succeed. Farming is hard work. How can we be sustainable when
politicians only make it harder for us to farm!
OED has an Agricultural Specialist and if the right person is hired, he/she can be very effective in assisting farmers. I worked
for the College of Tropical Agriculture for over 30 years and if the County seriously needs assistance they can assist. The State
already has the Department of Agriculture for regulatory purposes and I see no need for the County to have one. OED has been
successfully promoting agriculture for years.
If the Council is really interested in helping agriculture, cut the politics and help all farmers succeed instead of listening to non
farmers and activists trying to tell the farmers what they need to do. I'm hoping that my family will be farming for anther 100
years.
Sincerely,
Clark Hashimoto
Owner/Manager, Hashimoto Persimmon Products

Sent from my iPad
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808.878.1266
mauiwine.com

HC 1 Box 953
Kula, H 96790-9304

MAUIWINE
EST 1974

Date: July 9, 2020
To:

Maui County Council
County.clerk@mauicounty.us

From: Paula Hegele
RE: County of Maui Department of Agriculture
Written Testimony for July 10th , 2020

On behalf of Maui Wine, Ltd., the only commercial vineyard, and winery located
on Ulupalakua Ranch for over 46 years, would like to strongly oppose the
decision to create a Department of Agriculture for two primary reasons.
First, there has not been an adequate and analyzed input from Maui's active
agriculture community as to the need, value, or consequences of this new
department. Our industry is often misunderstood and disrespected for the
knowledge, expertise and care we have for our lands and crops. The people of
the agriculture business community should be your chosen source of information
and facts.
Secondly, businesses now need advocacy, support, and basic pro-business
resourcefulness from our government. Farmers are resilient and used to tough
times, but this is unprecedented and if the Maui County Council truly believes in
a diversified economy which includes diversified agriculture, we need signs of
support for education, knowledge, and economic success from our County, not
additional regulations.
Our industry is already heavily regulated by both State and Federal agencies, a
duplication of services is not warranted. We need and desire a supportive,
working relationship with our County Council members so that diversified
agriculture can be successful part of Maui County's future.
Best re• ards,

egele
President

County Clerk
From:
Sent:
To:
Subject:

Jimmy Jones <mauijim@prodigy.net>
Friday, July 10, 2020 6:16 AM
County Clerk
Item CR 20-78

To whom it may concern,
My name is James Jones. I'm the owner of Pukalani Plant Co. Inc. My company has been in business for 28 years on
Maui. Pukalani Plant Co. employs 9 full time staff. We operate on 20 acres of leased land in the Kula Ag Park.
I'm writing in to encourage you to defer on establishing a County of Maui Dept of Ag until more testimony can be given
from the agricultural community. In my opinion this seems like an unnecessary department when you consider that we already
have a State Dept of Agriculture. Further, in these challenging times with budget shortfalls it seems like funding a new
government dept is not fiscally wise.
Please don't rush this decision.
Mahalo
James (Jimmy) Jones
President
Pukalani Plant Co. Inc
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County Clerk
From:
Sent:
To:
Subject:

Ku'uipo Keen <ipokeen808@gmail.com >
Sunday, July 05, 2020 9:10 AM
County Clerk
CR 20-78

Aloha Council Members:
I am writing testimony in favor of CR 20-78. I strongly support you in sending the resolution to the ballot for the
people to decide on our need to create a County Department of Agriculture.
Mahalo Nui,
R. Ipo Keen
A resident of Maui County
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Councilmembers,
My name is Amy Lam and together with my husband and father we
farm sweet potato on former HC&S sugarcane lands. We have
leased nearly 600 acres.
As a commercial farmer, we need help. Our major market for sweet
potato is on the North American continent. However, we have
significant amounts of sweet potato that are larger than our
customers desire. To date we have given tons to various food
giveaways and am thankful to the County program via the Farm
Bureau that purchases some of our product.
We need help finding users of these oversized
potatoes. Connections to entrepreneurs will help us. I don't know
that another department will be of help vs. using existing programs
to help us. We need the University Food Innovation Program
students or others that can develop ideas of how to use sweet
potatoes to help us now.
I am looking to rotate our sweet potatoes with another crop to help
manage the weevils. However, with hundreds of acres we will need
a major market.
I have heard the Council talk about increasing food production. The
production is here and not fully utilized. Please help us make better
use of what we grow and Maui's access to locally grown food will
immediately increase.
Please focus on how to rebuild our agricultural economy as a
community instead of growing government. Thank you for thinking
about agriculture.
Thank you.

Sincerely

Date

STARN O'TOOLE MARCUSc FISHER
A LAW CORPORATION

July 8, 2020
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Alice L. Lee, Chair
Members of Council of County of Maui
Kalana 0 Maui Building
200 South High Street
Eighth Floor
Wailuku, Hawaii 96793

w

Re: Agenda
Agenda — Maui County Council — July 10, 2020 — Regular Meeting
Committee Report No. 20-72
Governance, Ethics and Transparency Committee
Recommending ADOPTION of resolution to authorize the
employment of special counsel to file legal claims against Bank of
America and other mortgage lenders for failure to fulfill loan
commitments, fraudulent foreclosures, and similar unlawful conduct
Aloha Chair Lee and Members
of Council of County of Maui:
Please find attached Bank of America's statement in opposition to the
recommendation referenced in Committee Report No. 20-72 of the Governance, Ethics and
Transparency Committee.
Mahalo for considering Bank of America's position on the referenced resolution.
Aloha,

Ivan M. Lui-Kwan

Attachment

Pacific Guardian Center, Makai Tower 733 Bishop Street, Suite 1900.Honolulu, Hawaii 96813
Telephone: (808) 537-6100. Fax: (808) 537-5434 Web: www.starnlaw.com
2244460_I

BANK OF AM ERICA ~~'
Mr. Andrew Plepler
Bank of America
100 North Tryon Street
Charlotte, NC 28255
July 8, 2020
Hon. Alice Lee
Maui County Council
Kalana 0 Maui Building
200 South High Street
Eighth Floor
Wailuku, Hawaii 96793
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Dear Council Chair Lee:
We understand that the Maui County Council intends to vote on a resolution authorizing the
employment of special counsel to file legal claims against Bank of America ("the Bank") during its
upcoming meeting on July 10. The basis for those claims, to our knowledge, is a non-binding pledge the
Bank made in 1994 to loan $150 million to native Hawaiians for homes on Hawaiian Home Lands.
Bank of America fulfilled that pledge more than a decade ago. And—as the Hawaii Attorney General's
Office informed the Council in August 2019—there is no legal basis for an action against the Bank. The
County should not endorse, much less fund, a time-barred action that neither the County nor individual
native Hawaiians have standing to pursue. We therefore respectfully request that the Council reject the
resolution. Below, we discuss the relevant background and facts.
In May 1994, the Bank announced that it would lend $150 million to native Hawaiians for homes
on Hawaiian Home Lands by the end of 1998. The Bank contemplated meeting that goal by originating
FHA 247 loans, which are available only to native Hawaiians who purchase or build a home on
Hawaiian Home Lands as their primary residence. By 1997, however, the Bank determined that it could
not meet its $150 million lending goal exclusively through FHA 247 loans due to external factors such
as competition from other banks and limitations on the availability of leases on native Hawaiian Home
Lands. The Bank, therefore, worked with the Department of Hawaiian Home Lands ("DHHL") and the
Hawaiian Homes Commission ("HHC") to identify initiatives beyond residential mortgage loans that
would promote native Hawaiian homeownership on Hawaiian Home Lands. That included providing
construction loans at preferred rates for DHHL and BBC housing projects, sponsoring and assisting in
securing housing grants, and providing education, counseling, and support for native Hawaiians
pursuing homeownership.
Although the Bank exited the consumer banking business in Hawaii in 1999, it continued
working to fulfill its $150 million pledge. By the end of 2002, the Bank had provided or committed
nearly $160 million. It had completed $39 million of construction financing for projects on Hawaiian
Home Lands and originated nearly $30 million in mortgage loans for native Hawaiians buying homes on
Hawaiian Home Lands. It also had committed more than $49 million in interim construction financing.
And it had made nearly $40 million worth of grants to, investments in, and loans for Hawaiian
community-development financial institutions. The Bank also financed another $1.8 million of
mortgage loans to native Hawaiians in partnership with the non-profit Hawaiian Community Assets.

BANK OF AMERIC/";

In November 2003, after discussions with DHHL and HHC, Bank of America agreed that just
$69,391,673 of the nearly $160 million it had invested in Hawaii would count toward its $150 million
pledge. Over the next four years, the Bank worked closely with a liaison from DHHL and HHC who
tracked progress toward the $150 million lending goal. In 2004, the Bank provided nearly $19.5 million
in mortgage loans, revolving lines of credit, and grants to community groups dedicated to promoting
native Hawaiian homeownership. In 2005, the Bank lent or committed another $17.3 million. That
number grew to $41.2 million in 2006. And in the first few months of 2007 alone, the Bank provided
$4.2 million more.
On March 16, 2007, Bank of America sent a letter to Ben Henderson, the liaison DHHL and
HHC had designated in 2003, explaining that it had met its $150 million commitment and providing
supporting documentation. The Bank updated its documentation on July 23. As of that date, the Bank
had made approximately $82.2 million in additional loans, grants, and investments. That, paired with
the Bank's $69.3 million in prior commitments, more than satisfied the $150 million pledge. Mr.
Henderson confirmed on October 3, 2007 that the Bank had, in fact, met its $150 million goal. The facts
outlined above cannot be rebutted. Although some native Hawaiians continue to insist that the pledge
remains unfulfilled, their arguments are premised on one-sided, incomplete, and, at times, inaccurate
recitations.
Recently, this Council and other Hawaiian governing bodies requested that Governor Ige
intervene and either investigate or resolve claims related to the Bank's 1994 pledge. Out of respect for
this Council and those other bodies, the Bank devoted considerable time in 2018 and 2019 to reviewing
its records and verifying its efforts. Based on that review, the Bank confirmed that it had exceeded its
original $150 million goal. The Governor also reviewed the matter independently. He requested and
obtained documents from federal bank regulators, and met with representatives from Bank of America
in the State Capitol on January 25, 2019, and in Washington D.C. on February 22, 2019. The
culmination of this review came on August 5, 2019, when the Office of the Attorney General informed
this Council that "there are no legal bases for the State to pursue" the Bank.
Bank of America fulfilled its $150 million pledge to promote native Hawaiians' homeownership
on Hawaiian Home Lands more than a decade ago. For that reason alone the County has no basis to sue
the Bank. But even if the County disagrees with this factual conclusion, there is no legal basis for the
County of Maui to bring claims against the Bank. Among other reasons, any lawsuit would be destined
to fail because the Bank's pledge was an aspirational goal, not a binding contract; the County has no
authority to enforce it in any event; and any lawsuit is long since time-barred. For these reasons, the
Bank respectfully requests that the Council reject the resolution.
Sincerely,

Andrew Plepler

County Clerk
From:
Sent:
To:
Subject:

Terese Masters <ihilanimasters@gmail.com>
Monday, July 06, 2020 12:49 PM
County Clerk
Testimony in support of CR 20-78
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Aloha Council Members,
I am writing testimony in favor of CR 20-78; and support you in sending the resolution to the ballot for the people to decide
on our need to create a County Department of Agriculture.
Mahalo,
Terese Masters
Haiku, HI
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County Clerk
From:
Sent:
To:
Subject:

Teena Monden <Kulacountryfarms@Kulacountryfarms.onmicrosoft.com>
Friday, July 10, 2020 7:26 AM
County Clerk
Testimony opposing County Dept. Of Agriculture

Council members:

My name is Teena Monden and together with my husband Chauncy, we operate Kula Country Farms .
Today is a very frightening time for us. Our sales have been greatly impacted by this pandemic, and moving into the
school year, there is great uncertainty associated with one of our biggest events of the year for our farm and our
community, our annual pumpkin patch.
We have planted our seeds, and plan to go ahead with our pumpkin patch preparations full of hope and prayer, but I
am so unsure of what will happen. School field trips are a major part of our activities for the fall, and we are trying to
develop ideas on how we could do a modified version under these pandemic times.
It would be nice if there were a County liaison helping us figure out the rules and what we can do.
A major role of the County needs to be how to help businesses adapt to Covid-19 realities.
It is not just about agriculture. Agriculture exist in a greater business environment. The loss of tourist has affected us
too. They were consumers. How will we as a greater business community survive? Enhancing economic
development will help us. As businesses grow they help grow our business. When the economy slows, we do
too. Growing crops is not enough.
We need the markets.
The formation of a Department of Agriculture may have the right intent, but what we need is business assistance. We
can grow the crops. We need help guiding small businesses to navigate the various rules that keep changing to be
legal and successful. We get information about various programs, telling us that we should apply. Have you read
them?
It takes time and the rules keep changing. Instead of summaries, there is a link telling us to go to a site.
Forwarding us this information is not enough. We need better guidance. Asking us to farm and read all that material
at night is not possible. I know we have lost opportunities because we could not keep up with the programs that have
been offered.
Farm Bureau has been trying, but I know they are overwhelmed with the number of emails received and trying to
decipher the programs.
Please rethink your priorities of growing government vs. bringing actual help to us as producers. Helping us make
maximum use of what we grow can increase Maui's food production overnight. This requires business people
growing the economy
Thank you
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Teena Monden
Owner

Kula Country Farms
375 Koheo Rd
Kula, Hawaii, 96790
808-878-8381 Office
808-878-8081 Fax
Kulacountryfarms@hawaii.rr.com
Kulacountryfarmsmaui.com

County Clerk
From:
Sent:
To:
Subject:

Jutta Mueller <windsurfmueller@yahoo.com>
Thursday, July 09, 2020 8:28 PM
County Clerk
Maui County Department of Agriculture

Dear Chair and Maui county council members
Times are changing rapidly. As our community more than ever depends on local food security and opportunities in the
agricultural field , I believe there is a definite need to have our own Maui County Department of Agriculture.
There will be increased necessity for control and assistance to ensure community and eco friendly agricultural
operations.
May we all thrive with sustainable Agriculture!
Mahalo
Jutta Mueller
266 Piliwale rd
Kula
Sent from Yahoo Mail on Android
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BANK OF AMERICA

Mr. Andrew Plepler
Bank of America
100 North Tryon Street
Charlotte, NC 28255
July 8, 2020
Hon. Alice Lee
Maui County Council
Kalana 0 Maui Building
200 South High Street
Eighth Floor
Wailuku, Hawaii 96793
Dear Council Chair Lee:
We understand that the Ma ' County Council intends to vote on a resolution authorizing the
employment of special counsel to le legal claims against Bank of America ("the Bank") during,its
upcoming meeting on July 10. The basis for those claims, to our knowledge, is a non-binding pledge the
Bank made in 1994 to loan $150 Ilion to native Havvaiians for homes on Hawaiian Home Lands.
Bank of America fulfilled that pled e more than a decade ago. And—as the Hawaii Attorney General's
Office informed the Council in Au t 2019—there is no legal basis for an action against the Bank. The
County should not endorse, much 1 ss fund, a time-barred action that neither the County nor individual
native Hawaiians have standing to ursue. We therefore respectfully request that the Council reject the
resolution. Below, we discuss the levant background and facts.
In May 1994, the Bank anise unced that it would lend $150 million to native Hawaiians for homes
on Hawaiian Home Lands by the e d of 1998. The Bank contemplated meeting that goal by originating
FHA 247 loans, which are availabl only to native Hawaiians who purchase or build a home on
Hawaiian Home Lands as their p ary residence. By 1997, however, the Bank determined that it could
not meet its $150 million lending g al exclusively through FHA 247 loans due to external factors such
as competition from other banks an limitations on the availability of leases on native Hawaiian Home
Lands. The Bank, therefore, worke with the Department of Hawaiian Home Lands ("DHHL") and the
Hawaiian Homes Commission (" C") to identify initiatives beyond residential mortgage loans that
would promote native Hawaiian ho eownership on Hawaiian Home Lands. That included providing
construction loans at preferred rate for DHHL and HHC housing projects, sponsoring and assisting in
securing housing grants, and provi ing education, counseling, and support for native Hawaiians
pursuing homeovvnership.
Although the Bank exited le consumer banking business in Hawaii in 1999, it continued
working to fulfill its $150 million edge. By the end of 2002, the Bank had provided or committed
nearly $160 million. It had completed $39 million of construction financing for projects on Hawaiian
Home Lands and originated nearly 30 million in mortgage loans for native Hawaiians buying homes on
Hawaiian Home Lands. It also h. e committed more than $49 million in interim construction financing.
And it had made nearly $40 milli° worth of grants to, investments in, and loans for Hawaiian
community-development financial titutions. The Bank also financed another $1.8 million of
mortgage loans to native Hawaii. a in partnership with the non-profit Hawaiian Community Assets.

BANK OF AMERICA

In November 2003, after di•cussions with DHHL and HHC, Bank of America agreed that just
$69,391,673 of the nearly $160 rnilion it had invested in Hawaii would count toward its $150 million
pledge. Over the next four years, e Bank worked closely with a liaison from DHHL and HHC who
tracked progress toward the $150 Ilion lending goal. In 2004, the Bank provided nearly $19.5 million
in mortgage loans, revolving lines 4 f credit, and grants to community groups dedicated to promoting
native Hawaiian homeownership. b r 2005, the Bank lent or committed another $17.3 million. That
number grew to $41.2 million in 2 06. And in the first few months of 2007 alone, the Bank provided
$4.2 million more.
On March 16, 2007, Bank America sent a letter to Ben Henderson, the liaison DHHL and
HHC had designated in 2003, expl
g that it had met its $150 million commitment and providing
supporting documentation. The B k updated its documentation on July 23. As of that date, the Bank
had made approximately $82.2 mil ion in additional loans, grants, and investments. That, paired with
the Bank's $69.3 million in prior c mmitments, more than satisfied the $150 million pledge. Mr.
Henderson confirmed on October 3 2007 that the Bank had, in fact, met its $150 million goal. The facts
outlined above cannot be rebutted. Although some native Hawaiians continue to insist that the pledge
remains unfulfilled, their argumen are premised on one-sided, incomplete, and, at times, inaccurate
recitations.
Recently, this Council and ther Hawaiian governing bodies requested that Governor Ige
intervene and either investigate or solve claims related to the Bank's 1994 pledge. Out of respect for
this Council and those other bodies the Bank devoted considerable time in 2018 and 2019 to reviewing
its records and verifying its efforts. Based on that review, the Bank confirmed that it had exceeded its
original $150 million goal. The G • vemor also reviewed the matter independently. He requested and
obtained documents from federal b regulators, and met with representatives from Bank of America
in the State Capitol on January 25, r 019, and in Washington D.C. on February 22, 2019. The
culmination of this review came o August 5, 2019, when the Office of the Attorney General informed
this Council that "there are no leg bases for the State to pursue" the Bank.
Bank of America fulfilled i t $150 million pledge to promote native Hawaiians' homeownership
on Hawaiian Home Lands more th a decade ago. For that reason alone the County has no basis to sue
the Bank. But even if the County sagrees with this factual conclusion, there is no legal basis for the
County of Maui to bring claims ag nst the Bank. Among other reasons, any lawsuit would be destined
to fail because the Bank's pledge as an aspirational goal, not a binding contract; the County has no
authority to enforce it in any event; and any lawsuit is long since time-barred. For these reasons, the
Bank respectfully requests that the ouncil reject the resolution.
Sincerely,

Andrew Plepler

County Clerk
From:
Sent:
To:
Subject:

Marlene Purdy <kammypurdy@gmail.com>
Thursday, July 09, 2020 7:21 PM
County Clerk
County Of Maui Ag Department

Aloha,
I vote in support of the proposed resolution to place the following question on the ballot...Shall the County of Maui establish a
County Department of Agriculture?
Mahalo,
M Kammy Purdy
Hawaiian Homesteader
Hoolehua, Molokai

Aloha Molokai Farming Ohana — We are looking for individuals to testify in support of the proposed
resolution that would put a question on the ballot for the electorate to vote on, whether the County
should establish a County Department of Agriculture. It is our hope that the information shared on
previous emails and during our zoom meeting on Tuesday, answered your concerns and helped to clarify
the intent and process of the proposed resolution.
Sent from my iPhone
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DAVID Y. IGE
Governor

PHYLLIS SHIMABUKURO-GEISER
Chairperson, Board of Agriculture

JOSH GREEN
Lt. Governor

MORRIS M. ATTA
Deputy to the Chairperson
State of Hawaii
DEPARTMENT OF AGRICULTURE
1428 South King Street
Honolulu, Hawaii 96814-2512
Phone: (808) 973-9600 FAX: (808) 973-9613

TESTIMONY OF PHYLLIS SHIMABUKURO-GEISER
CHAIRPERSON, BOARD OF AGRICULTURE
BEFORE THE COUNCIL OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI
JULY 10, 2020
9:00 A.M.

C)

CR 20-78
PROPOSING AN AMENDMENT TO THE REVISED CHARTER OF THE
COUNTY OF MAUI (1983), AS AMENDED, RELATING TO ESTABLISHING A
DEPARTMENT OF AGRICULTURE

Chairperson Lee and Councilmembers:
Thank you for the opportunity to testify on CR 20-78, a resolution to place on the
next General Election ballot the question of whether Article 8 of the Revised Charter of
the County of Maui (1983), as amended, should be amended, effective July 1, 2022 to
establish a Department of Agriculture to develop a sustainable regional agricultural
system for Maui County. The Hawaii Department of Agriculture offers comments and a
suggestion.

The Hawaii Department of Agriculture's (HDOA) mission is to further expand the
role of Hawaii's agricultural industry to benefit the well-being of our island society by
diversifying the economy, protecting resources important for agricultural production, and
gaining greater self-sufficiency in food and renewable energy production. Departmental
goals are to conserve and develop essential agricultural resources and infrastructure; to
gain access to and develop local, domestic, and international markets for Hawaii's
agricultural products; to conserve and protect suitable agricultural lands and water; to
promote Hawaii's food self-sufficiency; to raise awareness of the importance of

agriculture to the State's economy, environment, and as a profession; to implement
programs to safeguard Hawaii's farmers, consumers, and natural resources; to prevent
the introduction and establishment of plants, animals and diseases that are detrimental
to Hawaii's agriculture and environment.
The Department's statutory and regulatory duties and responsibilities require our
services to be provided fairly and efficiently throughout the State. We collaborate with
individual counties to meet their unique needs (for instance, after a natural disaster
harms farmers and/or their production), provide generic support for agricultural
commodities but never to specific companies, and work to prevent invasive species from
entry and/or control them if established. We work with county, sister State agencies, and
federal agencies to maximize our ability to help Hawaii's agricultural operations within
our limited means. HDOA notes that CR 20-78, subject to favorable referendum, would
create a county-level agriculture department with functions that are duplicative of some
of HDOA's mandated functions, mission and goals. Duplicative functions will create
confusion among stakeholders, leading to inefficiencies in service and support for
agricultural producers and stakeholders. Differences in State and County policies, plans
or programs would require resolution, adding a layer of uncertainty to agricultural
development in Maui County and impeding the State's goal to double agricultural
production.
The Department suggests that rather than duplicate functions, the County's role
in agriculture be complementary to the programs and services the State Department of
Agriculture provides. For instance, if the County sees fit to only support organic
producers, this may lessen the likelihood that there would be a conflict HDOA's support
of all production agriculture throughout Maui County, regardless of the means of
production. HDOA would welcome the County partnering with the University of Hawaii
College of Tropical Agriculture and Human Resources Cooperative Extension Service to
work on a regenerative farming program. The County could work with the Market
Development Branch to promote "buy local, buy Maui" or develop a sustainable food hub
system. The County could have an important role in generating regional agricultural
2

information that can benefit the Hawaii Department of Agriculture's ability to more
effectively provide our programs and services. HDOA welcomes a County role that
compliments its core functions, but requests that care be taken to avoid duplicative
responsibilities that could result in unintended harm to producers.

Thank you for the opportunity to testify on this matter.
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County Clerk
From:
Sent:
To:
Subject:

Jamie Shishido <jamiewkoa@gmail.com >
Thursday, July 09, 2020 11:19 AM
County Clerk
MO JUL
Testimony CR 20-78, Relating to the County Department of Agriculture

-9 AM 11: 24

THE
COUNTY CLERK

Chair Lee and Members of the Council,

Farmers need help now! Everyday, I worry about what will happen when the County purchase assistance ends. How much
more damage will I sustain due to the deer coming to my fields? When will my neighbors start complaining about what I
do? Should I stop planting? Will I be able to make payroll this month? How much drier will it get?
These are the questions that I worry about every day. I appreciate the help from the County with produce purchases. But we
need help now. How will we survive if the pandemic extends into next year? I think the County needs to focus on how to help
the farmers now ..and how to rebuild our economy. Adding a Department of Agriculture is adding to the government
without any guarantee it will help us as farmers.
I am a third generation farmer. Doesn't it make sense to focus on helping keep our lands productive? Help us find someone to
make value added products during times of over production or during times like this when we don't have sales. People buy
things from the frozen food section. Why can't it be our products? If you help us manage the deer and pigs, you will see an
increase in locally grown IMMEDIATELY. The investments are already been done. Our losses will turn into more locally grown.
If another Department is created where will the money come from? Does it mean our real property tax will need to increase?
Please focus on bringing help now! Help will come too late by creating a department of agriculture via the Charter. When our
economy is already faltering, growing government doesn't make sense. Please focus on helping Maui now.
Thank you for letting me give my opinion.
Jamie Shishido
Kula
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From:
Sent:
To:
Subject:

GET Committee
Thursday, July 9, 2020 1:51 PM
County Clerk
FW: Ag Working Group testimony GET-10 (15) CR 20-78 on July 10, 2020 Council
meeting

From: Maliko Estate <malikoestate@hawaii.rr.com>
Sent: Thursday, July 09, 2020 12:24 PM
To: Mike J. Molina <Mike.Molina@mauicounty.us>
Subject: Ag Working Group testimony GET 10 (15)

AG WORKING GROUP
July 9, 2020
GET 10-(15)
Aloha Chair Lee and Council members,
The Ag Working Group supports the current version of GET 10 (15). Please understand that our group spent many hours discussing
and weighing the value of having a Maui County Department of Agriculture. We are all busy farmers and ranchers, but we found the
time to work on it. It is the consensus that the time is now and that it's never been more important. Our community is suffering and
having an advocacy resource for our farmers and ranchers is way overdue. The Ag Specialist in the Mayor's Office of Economic
Development is a single person, not a division as we've heard it described. Although there's no actual job description, that person's
primary job is to manage the Kula Ag Park. This current position gives no authority to the Specialist when faced with conflicts in the
code or with other department's policies.
The Ag Working Group looks forward to being a resource for the Council if the Charter amendment is adopted and we get to help plan
the Department. We would like to see reference to the Maui Island Plan and involvement from the whole agriculture community. We are
troubled by some in our community mis-stating facts and using scare tactics to oppose what is essentially just a ballot question for the
voters to decide.
We expect transparency and goodwill in these trying times we all find ourselves in. We all have great hopes for the future and think that
if we intend to pass Maui County's great farming and ranching heritage to future generations it will take all of us working together, not
against each other.
We'd like to thank the Councilmembers and their staff that have gotten us this far.
1

Mahalo!
Sydney Smith
Maliko Estate Coffee
Maui Coffee Association
Ag Working Group
808-572-0072 - Farm
808-268-3646 - cell
malikoestate@hawaii.rr.com
*The Ag Working Group was appointed by Councilmember Don Guzman when he was the Ag Chair in 2012. His goal was to include
stakeholders from Maui County Farm Bureau, Maui Farmer's Union United and representation from the commodity groups, Maui Flower
Growers Association, Maui Cattleman's Association, Maui Coffee Association and other farmers and ranchers in our community.
Members must be active farmers or ranchers in Maui County. We also include representatives from the County administration and
Council that do not have to be active farmers or ranchers.
We have remained an active part of the Ag community working as a bridge between the fanning and ranching interests in the County.
With few exceptions we have remained neutral and continue to be a resource for our Farmers and Ranchers with issues they need to
solve and the County when they need actual experienced stakeholders to weigh in on issues. We have successfully worked with
departments in the County to write ordinances, streamline processes and correct conflicts in the code.
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7/23/2020

Gmail - CR 20-78 Protest

Gmail

Warren Watanabe <warrenmcfb@gmail.com>

CR 20-78 Protest
3 messages
sandy howardsnurseriesmaui.com <sandy@howardsnurseriesmaui.com>
Thu, Jul 9, 2020 at 4:26 PM
To: "tamara.paltin@mauicounty.us" <tamara.paltin@mauicounty.us>, "Yuki.Sugimura@mauicounty.as" <Yuki.Sugimura@mauicounty.as>, "riki.hokama@mauicounty.us"
<riki.hokama@mauicounty.us>, "Shane.Senici@mauicounty.us" <Shane.Senici@mauicounty.us>, "keani.rawlins-fernandez@mauicounty.u" <keani.rawlins-femandez@mauicounty.u>,
"alice.lee@mauicounty.us" <alice.lee@mauicounty.us>, "mike.Molina@mauicounty.us" <mike.Molina@mauicounty.us>, "Kelly.King@mauicounty.as" <Kelly.King@mauicounty.as>

Aloha all,
I am reaching out to you in an effort to encourage you to stop the introduction of CR 20-78 to establish a County Department
of Agriculture.

As a commercial farmer of 40 years on Maui and a witness to the titanic loss of produce production over the last 2
generations, we can tell
you that this type of action will only further diminish what's left of our little farming community.

When we were growing up in the '50-'60s, Maui was known as the "Breadbasket of Hawaii". We enjoyed a robust and
thriving agriculture
community that fed our Island and served the entire state. We had a dairy, chicken farms, egg farms, and pig farms. Our
green beans and
cabbage were in every house in Hawaii.

Today, local milk, pork, chicken, eggs and green beans have all but disappeared. Pests, diseases, cheap imported produce
from abroad, loss of labor,
government regulations, lead to the collapse of our local food supply and utter despair for our farmers. We were too quiet.
Just like the group that
wants this program, we should have screamed out our needs. But that's not our nature and perhaps what makes us love our
work.

Remember, all the while, there were strict State regulations for farmers. We've always followed the rules, were monitored
strictly and another
entity doing the same thing is both redundant and more importantly wasteful. These monies should be directed to social
programs to assist the less
fortunate.

This effort by that very loud minority is mean spirited and probably meant to target Mahi Pono, but really, it will inadvertently,
harm all of us farmers.
It seems like every time there is a very loud voice, it is from the few that hate the big farmer. First HC&S and Monsanto and
now, Mahi Pono. There
will always be that minority.

Remember us, the large majority of local people and the quiet farmers....we will count on you to protect us from this small
group of bullies.

Mahalo,
Howard and Sandy Takishita
https://mail.google.com/mail/u/1?ik=1e7a19f00c&view=pt&search=all&permthid=thread-f%3A1671795046673533699&simpl=msg-f%3A167179504667... 1/2

7/23/2020

Gmail - CR 20-78 Protest

Howard's Nurseries, Inc.
2301 Omaopio Road
Kula, HI 96790
It Phone: 808-878-4180
FAX: 808-878-8409
sandy@howardsnurseriesmaui.com

Warren Watanabe <warrenmcfb@gmail.com>
To: county.clerk@mauicounty.us

Thu, Jul 9, 2020 at 4:45 PM

[Quoted text hidden]

Warren Watanabe <warrenmcfb@gmail.com>
To: "Tasha A. Kama" <tasha.kama@mauicounty.us>
Cc: "Evan P. Dust" <evan.dust@mauicounty.us>

Thu, Jul 9, 2020 at 4:46 PM

Just noticed your name was missed on this submittal.
Thank you.
Warren

Confidentiality notice: This message, including any attachments, is intended for the use of the party to which it is addressed and may contain information that is privileged,
confidential, and exempt from disclosure. If you are not the intended recipient, any dissemination, distribution, or copying of the communication is strictly prohibited. If you have
received this communication in error, please contact the sender immediately by reply email, and delete the original and any copies of this message.lt is the sole responsibility of the
recipient to ensure that this message and any attachments are virus free.

Forwarded message
From: sandy howardsnurseriesmaui.com <sandy@howardsnurseriesmaulcom>
Date: Thu, Jul 9, 2020 at 4:26 PM
Subject: CR 20-78 Protest
To: tamara.paltin@mauicounty.us <tamara.paltin@mauicounty.us>, Yuki.Sugimura@mauicounty.as <Yuki.Sugimura@mauicounty.as>, riki.hokama@mauicounty.us
<riki.hokama@mauicounty.us>, Shane.Senici@mauicounty.us <Shane.Senici@mauicounty.us>, keani.rawlins-fernandez@mauicounty.0 <keani.rawlins-fernandez@
mauicounty.u>, alice.lee@mauicounty.us <alice.lee@mauicounty.us>, mike.Molina@mauicounty.us <mike.Molina@mauicounty.us>, Kelly.King@mauicounty.as
<Kelly.King@mauicounty.as>

[Quoted text hidden]

https://mail.google.com/mail/u/1?ik=1 e7a19f00c&view=pt&search=all&permthid=thread-f%3A1671795046673533699&simpl=msg-f%3A167179504667... 2/2

County Clerk
From:
Sent:
To:
Cc:
Subject:

James Tavares <tavaresjam@gmail.com >
Wednesday, July 08, 2020 10:44 PM
County Clerk
2020 JUL-9
mauicountyfarmbureau@gmail.com
Testimony against Item CR 20-78 to create a County Dept. of Agriculture

D
7: 54

OFTH-b-

',01INTY CLERK
My name is James Tavares and I am a farmer in the Kula Ag Park. I have a BS in General Agriculture and an MS in Horticulture
from the University of Hawaii at Manoa. I left my job as an Extension Agent with the University of Hawaii to become a farmer
which I have been doing now for over 30 years. I am against the idea of forming a County Dept. of Agriculture. The idea of
inflating county government and spending more money at this time when county revenue is decreasing is ludicrous. We need to
reduce government spending, not increase it. We also do not need another layer of government and red tape telling farmers
what they can and cannot do. My ideas of farming are based in science not fantasy or emotion. I haven't heard or read any
discussion of how this new department would actually help me as a farmer or the agriculture industry as a whole expand and
flourish. All this talk about self sufficiency is bogus. It won't happen unless more people get out there and actually farm. And I
mean big time farming, not home gardening. The Council needs to listen to the REAL farners. If this amendment makes it onto
the ballot, I will do my best to defeat it. Thank you for your time.

James W. Tavares
James W. Tavares
P.O. Box 3037
Kahului, Hawaii 96733
(808)579-8536
(808)264-1619
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County Clerk
From:
Sent:
To:
Subject:

Warren Watanabe <warrenmcfb@gmail.com>
Thursday, July 09, 2020 4:45 PM
County Clerk
Fwd: CR 20-78 Protest

Forwarded message
From: sandy howardsnurseriesmaui.com <sandy@howardsnurseriesmaui.com>
Date: Thu, Jul 9, 2020 at 4:26 PM
Subject: CR 20-78 Protest
To: tamara.paltin@mauicountv.us <tamara.paltin@mauicounty.us>, Yuki.Sugimura@mauicountv.as
<Yuki.Sugimura@mauicountv.as>, riki.hokama@mauicounty.us <riki.hokama@mauicountv.us>, Shane.Senici@mauicounty.us
<Shane.Senici@mauicounty.us>, keani.rawlins-fernandez@mauicounty.0 <keani.rawlins-fernandez@mauicounty.u>,
alice.lee@mauicountv.us <alice.lee@mauicountv.us>, mike.Molina@mauicountv.us <mike.Molina@mauicountv.us>,
Kelly.King@mauicounty.as <Kelly.King@mauicounty.as>

Aloha all,
I am reaching out to you in an effort to encourage you to stop the introduction of CR 20-78 to
establish a County Department of Agriculture.

As a commercial farmer of 40 years on Maui and a witness to the titanic loss of produce production
over the last 2 generations, we can tell
you that this type of action will only further diminish what's left of our little farming community.

When we were growing up in the '50-'60s, Maui was known as the "Breadbasket of Hawaii". We
enjoyed a robust and thriving agriculture
community that fed our Island and served the entire state. We had a dairy, chicken farms, egg
farms, and pig farms. Our green beans and
cabbage were in every house in Hawaii.

Today, local milk, pork, chicken, eggs and green beans have all but disappeared. Pests, diseases,
cheap imported produce from abroad, loss of labor,
government regulations, lead to the collapse of our local food supply and utter despair for our
farmers. We were too quiet. Just like the group that
1

wants this program, we should have screamed out our needs. But that's not our nature and perhaps
what makes us love our work.

Remember, all the while, there were strict State regulations for farmers. We've always followed the
rules, were monitored strictly and another
entity doing the same thing is both redundant and more importantly wasteful. These monies should
be directed to social programs to assist the less
fortunate.

This effort by that very loud minority is mean spirited and probably meant to target Mahi Pono, but
really, it will inadvertently, harm all of us farmers.
It seems like every time there is a very loud voice, it is from the few that hate the big farmer. First
HC&S and Monsanto and now, Mahi Pono. There
will always be that minority.

Remember us, the large majority of local people and the quiet farmers....we will count on you to
protect us from this small group of bullies.

Mahalo,
Howard and Sandy Takishita
Howard's Nurseries, Inc.

2301 Omaopio Road
Kula, HI 96790
fit Phone: 808-878-4180
FAX:

808-878-8409

sandy@howardsnurseriesmaui.com
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County Clerk
From:
Sent:
To:
Subject:

Jen Wittke <jenniferwittke@gmail.com >
Sunday, July 05, 2020 5:05 PM
County Clerk
Aloha Council Members

Aloha Council Members,
I am writing testimony in favor of CR 20-78; and support you in sending the resolution to the ballot for the people to decide on
our need to create a County Department of Agriculture.
Mahalo,
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